Running In Fear: Dragon's Den

A Ravenous Romance® Original Publication

By Trinity Blacio

A Ravenous Romance® Original Publication

www.ravenousromance.com

Copyright © 2011 by Trinity Blacio

Ravenous Romance®

100 Cummings Center

Suite 123A

Beverly, MA 01915

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced in whole or in part without written permission from the publisher, except by reviewers who may quote brief excerpts in connection with a review.

ISBN-13: 978-1-60777-425-9

This book is a work of fiction, and any resemblance to persons living or dead is purely coincidental.

Other books by Trinity Blacio:

Running in Fear: Escaped

Running in Fear: Abandoned

Running in Fear: Coming Home

Running in Fear: Cupid' Venom

The Naughty Angel and her Three Very Wise Men

Packs were gathering, small ones moving to the larger ones for protection. Remi, Dane, and Mark worked nonstop to organize the packs around the world for the gathering darkness settling around them. All the while, Remi and his mates were determined to keep their mate Jaycee's life as normal as possible during her third trimester of pregnancy. Her nightmare past is a distant memory.

With their pack finally settling down, the men in Jaycee's life wait for the leaders of other species to contact them, each playing an important part in the upcoming fight of good against evil.

Remi had met Dominic Hazelfield once before. His power was equal to his own, and he had earned his respect. Knowing Dominic and his mates were on his way to them, Remi only hoped their journey would be a quiet one—but knowing the enemy, he doubted it.

In the other Realm

Goddess Empusa waved her hand at the water and stared down at Dominic Hazelfield. Of all of her children he was the strongest and the most loyal, but his world was about to turn into a battlefield.

Empusa glanced over at Gaia, who tapped her fingers on the table, drinking a glass of wine. “Are you sure the balance on Earth is so off? Wouldn't my father know about this?”

Gaia sighed and glanced up at her. “I was hoping I was wrong, but I've seen the numbers. Even your father isn't aware of the numbers. If we lose the balance on Earth, the planet won't survive. I need help, I'm also asking a few others to step up to help us. All of us have put too much work into Earth to abandon it now.”

Empusa nodded. “You are right. I would hate to start over somewhere else. Dominic, Archer, Granger, and Blair will be the first warriors to help you in this. He and his mates will be informed and prepared for what is to come.”

Remi LeBlathe glanced around at his surroundings. The last thing he remembered was falling asleep with his mate Jaycee on top of him.

“Your body is still there, Remi. I've called you here to prepare you. Soon you will have a group of very powerful visitors. I believe you've heard of Dominic Hazelfield?” Gaia, Mother Nature, stepped out of the shadows in front of him.

He bowed his head. “Yes I have. I've even met him once, Vampire King in the Louisiana area and servant to Goddess Empusa.”

“Good. Empusa will be sending him and his mates to you. The both of you will be coordinating together against the evil that has sprung up on Earth. I must warn you, Remi, the humans will know about your kind soon, so prepare yourselves. If we are to save the human race, they must also be brought into this war. Many will choose sides and your way of life will change as that of the human world.” She turned and glided a few feet away before she stopped.

“Choose well those you trust, Remi, because all is not what it seems. I can only tell you that Dominic and his mates are among the few you can bring close to yours. You have one week before Dominic arrives. Enjoy your mates till then.”

Dominic snorted and waited for Goddess Empusa to arrive. Only she could enter his dreams.

“Are you impatient, my dragon warrior?” She laughed, flying down at his head in her dragon form.

“No, Goddess, I just know that when you call, it's something of importance, and it's been a while.” He lowered his large dragon head to her.

“You are right. It has been brought to my attention that a war like none other will happen on Earth. Humans will learn of the paranormal world, and good and evil of all kinds will fight. Next week you are to leave and meet with Remi LeBlathe at his home. Both of you will coordinate together. Many will come to the both of you since you are the most powerful.”

A small flame escaped his snout. “I haven't seen Remi in a while. It's too bad we have to come together for such a event, but I will do as you will.”

“You will not be going alone, Dominic. Your mates will come to you soon. Be ready because many will see the five of you as a threat as you travel north. Especially your female mate. They will try and take her from you many times before you reach your goal. Call your army, Dominic, and trust only those who are close to you. That is all the warning I can grant you.”

Table of Contents

Chapter One

Chapter Two

Chapter Three

Chapter Four

Chapter Five

Chapter Six

Chapter Seven

Chapter Eight

Chapter Nine

Chapter Ten

Chapter Eleven

Chapter Twelve

Chapter Thirteen

Chapter Fourteen

Chapter Fifteen

Chapter One

As she took a sip of her cappuccino, Suzanne stared up at the large castle-like structure surrounded by a twelve-foot brick wall. Guards stood at the entrance of the Dragon's Den, only allowing into its doors those who had special invitations. She sighed and waited for Tonya and her mate, Anthony Vergo. Tonya had begged Tony to get permission to bring her to the Dragon's Den for their monthly Mardi Gras party.

Her best friend, Tonya Whitehead, had told her about this place after meeting her mate. Of course, it helped that Tonya was a werewolf too. Only a few special humans were allowed to know about the other species and she was now one of them. She smiled, remembering the first time Suzanne had met her. Tonya had been surrounded by five human men six years ago, bound and determined to rape her friend, but Suzanne wouldn't have any of it. She had stormed into the alley, cutting down three of men and sending the rest of them running. It helped that Suzanne was trained in Shaolin Kempo, her one monetary investment. All her life she had skimped and saved, buying nothing frivolous, knowing from past experience that anything could happen to throw a person into poverty.

“Hey, there. Are you ready?” Tonya slid into the booth in front of her. She wore a black leather coat that covered her outfit for tonight.

“Yep.” Suzanne opened the front of her coat, showing her the top of the outfit. “But I think Anthony got me a size too small on purpose, just so he could see my breasts.” She narrowed her gaze on the large alpha as he sat down, handing Tonya her coffee.

He laughed. “As you remember, I've already seen your breasts, and the top is supposed to be tight.”

Laughing with him Suzanne, she shook her head. “Well, it would have helped if Tonya told me you were going to be there last week. How was I to know you were sleeping over? We always walk around nude.”

Tonya smacked Anthony on the arm. “You don't need to be imagining my best friend's body, and I can't help that I forgot to let you know. Hell, what woman could remember anything with him at her side?” She drew her gaze down his body.

“Okay, none of that now. Later.” Suzanne glanced up at Anthony. “Are you sure it's okay for me to go? I know they don't allow humans in there unless there are special circumstances. I just don't want to get anyone in trouble.” She glanced down at her hands.

Large warm hands settled over hers on the table. “It's going to be fine. Alex, Dominic's right hand man, gave the all-clear. You'll be my responsibility. I promise you I will find you the perfect man.” He placed his index finger under her chin and lifted her head so he could look into her eyes. “Just don't kill anyone, okay?”

Suzanne laughed. “I've never killed anyone, Anthony, just protected those who needed it. Someone needs to protect the children on the street.” The last part was a whisper, but both of them heard her.

Her best friend reached over and put her hand on her arm. “Is that why you take those classes? To protect the children?”

She nodded. “No child should be made to do things just because they are trying to survive.” Suzanne knew her words were filled with anger, but she couldn't help it. From the age of thirteen, she had lived on the street and been raped, drugged, beaten up, and starved.

“You lived on the streets, didn't you?” Tonya asked, glancing up at Anthony, then back at her.

“We shouldn't get into it here, but yes, I've lived on the streets since I was thirteen. We'd better get going. I don't want to be late and have everyone stare at me when we walk in.” Suzanne stood up to close the subject, waiting for Anthony to lead the way. She would go with them in their car and leave her car here since the owner of the Dragon's Den also owned the café.

Anthony stood next to her, his long black hair tickling her shoulder, and stared down at her as Tonya slipped under his arm on his other side. “You saved my mate twice. For this alone you will always be family, and under my protection. If you ever need anything, Suzanne, ask.”

She smiled and nodded, not trusting her words. Tears started to form in her eyes and a lump in her throat. Anthony led them to his car and helped them get in. Suzanne stared out the window. Her vision clouded over as a single tear slipped down her face.

“You're a pretty little thing. We'll make plenty of marks on your little ass. Many men want plump young things to do wicked things to.” Lance yanked her head back and slapped her across the face. “Get her changed and put her in room six. I know just the customer to break her in.”

“Suzanne, you ready? Honey, what is it?” Tonya kneeled down in front of her, snapping her out of her nightmare.

“I'm fine. Let's go.” She patted Tonya's arm as Anthony stared down at her and wrapped his arm around her.

“Are you sure? We can do this another weekend.”

“Will you two stop? I'm fine. Now, find me the man of my dreams.” She took a deep breath and held onto her friends as they made their way into the club. For some reason she had to be here tonight. She knew her life was going to change, but was it for the better?

Chapter Two

Dominic relaxed in his corner booth, surveying the room. He watched Archer Morganthe and Granger Iceshard survey the room as they drank their beers. There was no doubt they were his companions. His dragon itched to claim their asses, but it waited for something or someone else. She was here, but where? Then he heard the laugh and glanced up at the doorway when Anthony walked into the room with Alex, his right-hand man.

Behind them stood two females: Tonya, Anthony's mate and a human.

“Damn.” A quick glance at Archer and Granger and his suspicions were right. Both men were staring at the little round woman, and she was all woman with her curves.

He nodded to Alex, who led the group towards his table as he made his way towards them. The room drew quiet and all eyes turned on the group as they approached his table. It was rare a human was allowed in his club, but Alex had assured him Anthony had vouched for this female and that she was under his protection as a family member.

“Anthony, it's nice to see you and your mate here tonight. Please join me and introduce me to your friend.” Dominic stood, indicating the chairs around the large table, after he shook the were's hand.

Anthony laughed and pulled the two females to his side. Alex made his way to the bar for their drinks. “Dominic, you know my mate, Tonya. Well, this is her best friend, and my family, Suzanne Butterfield.”

Suzanne smiled and glanced down at the floor as she took a seat near him.

“It's a pleasure to see you again, Tonya. I hope the three of you are planning on staying for the entire weekend. Anthony, do you have someone in mind for this beautiful little lady for the weekend, or would you allow me the honors?”

Dominic took a sip of his drink when Alex strolled over with Archer and Granger carrying their drinks. “Archer, Granger, why don't you join us? Anthony Bellefonte, this is Archer Morganthe and Granger Iceshard. The other two lovely ladies are Tonya Setter, Anthony's mate, and their guest, Suzanne Butterfield.”

Anthony stood and shook the men's hands as Suzanne peeked up at Granger and Archer, who took their seats next to him.

“Dominic, I would have thought you already had one of your slaves all picked out for this weekend.” Anthony raised his eyebrow, and sat back in his seat with a damn smirk on his face.

He laughed and twirled the ice around in his scotch and tonic. “It just so happens I released all of my slaves last week. I was led to believe my companions would be here this weekend.” His gaze landed on Suzanne as she lifted her gaze to his. Dark green eyes met his blue ones and they widened while she squirmed in her chair, before she dropped her gaze once more.

“Really? It's hard to believe the King of Vampires would let go of his slaves on a word from someone. Have you found your companions yet?” Anthony leaned forward and grabbed his beer.

Dominic surveyed the group around his table before he said anything. “Not unless it was the Goddess herself who informed me, and yes, Anthony, I've found my companions, all except for one.” His gaze flickered to the little redhead next to him, then back to Anthony, who sucked in his breath.

“I apologize, Dominic. I would trust you totally with my family.” Anthony turned to Suzanne and lifted her chin, staring into her face. “You have heard everything here. Are you okay with my choice? This is up to you, Suzanne. Let me just say that Dominic will treat you right. He'll protect you this weekend and longer.”

Dominic leaned forward. “I have a suggestion. Why don't you let me talk to Suzanne for an hour? That way she can get to know me. No pressures. She can ask me anything. Then Suzanne can give us her answer when you come back.” Dominic tucked a loose red curl behind her ear. “Anthony, why don't you and Tonya pay a visit to the private garden? I have it roped off for you and your mate. I know how much she loves to be outside.” His gaze slid to Tonya to see her turn a bright red. “I believe the last time she visited the area, we could hear her scream throughout the bottom floor. It might liven the place up.” He smiled as Anthony laughed and stood.

“Come on, Tonya, let's give Suzanne and Dominic some time.” Anthony stopped and stared at Archer and Granger. “I take it you two also?” He nodded to Suzanne and him.

Both men nodded, but didn't say a word as Anthony shook his head. “Suzanne, all I can say is keep an open mind, sweetie. These men will protect you with their life.”

Anthony dragged Tonya away, as she whispered to him. “Three men? She's going to flip. Are you nuts?”

Archer moved to take Anthony's chair, then all three of them stared at Suzanne as she squirmed in her seat.

“Suzanne, look at me.” He lifted her chin. “Did you understand what I said to Anthony about companions? Do you know what they are?”

“Companions are like mates, but there has to be a mistake. I can't be yours or theirs. I'm human. It won't work.”

He pushed her drink towards her. “Drink. It might relax you a little. It has been known to happen, human beings as companions for us. It's rare, but it does happen. There is no mistake about you being my companion, Suzanne. Archer, what about you?”

Archer leaned closer to Suzanne and twirled a piece of her hair around his finger. “It's the same as you. She's mine as you two are. I don't know how or why the fates have done this, but there has to be a reason.” His eyes brown eyes flashed red as they met Dominic's.

Dominic nodded and turned to Granger. “Granger, what do you think?”

He shrugged his shoulders. “There is nothing to think about. The signs are there. The question is, what do we do about it?”

Suzanne glanced up and frowned. “What signs? I don't understand? Oh, sorry.” She once again lowered her gaze, taking a sip of her drink.

“Relax, Suzanne, this hour we're here to get to know each other. You can ask whatever questions you want. As for the signs, when a vampire is around a companion, or mate, there are many different signs for us. For me, I knew for sure you were mine when I heard your laugh when you first came in, but my animal could smell you when you stepped into the club. He claims you as his as he does Archer and Granger.”

* * * *

Every muscle in her body was tense as she peeked at the three men around her. She was so going to kill Anthony later. Vampires, her men were vampires. Wait, not her men. Suzanne sat back and took another swig of her drink. Her body wanted them, that was for sure. Never had she been so wet, and alive. “So you have an animal? What animal? I didn't think vampires could change.” She glanced back at Dominic since he seemed to be the one taking control of this situation.

The man smiled and she moaned. No one should look that good, even with fangs. “It all depends. Some can, some can't. The older ones, or those born as vampires, can shift to animals. My other half is a dragon, hence Dragon's Den.”

Part of her drink got stuck in her throat when he said dragon. Her eyes watered, and she coughed. “Dragon, as in a big huge thing that can breathe fire and fly?”

Archer patted her back, as all three of them laughed. “Yes, a dragon. Are you okay?”

Suzanne glanced at Archer. “And you, can you change, too?”

He grinned and nodded. “Yes. I, too, was born a vampire. My animal is also a dragon.”

She took a deep breath and peeked at Granger, who laughed and nodded. “Afraid so, Red.”

“Oh, this is so not going to work. I mean, I always loved dragons, but…how the hell does a dragon mate with a human? Their cocks alone have to be huge!” She squeaked and slapped her hand over her mouth, her face heated. “Oh, God. I can't believe I just said that. Just ignore me.”

Dominic roared his laughter as did Granger and Archer. Once more all eyes in the room were on their small party. “Suzanne, our dragons are not going to mate with you. Well, they would if you were a dragon too, but when we come together in our human forms, it would be the same. The dragon is still part of us inside. But of course, you do know the dragon has a nice long thick tongue? Just imagine what it could do.”

There was no way she was going to touch that one, but it sure sent another fantasy through her warped mind. Her nipples hardened in the corset she wore. Suzanne gradually crossed her arms over her chest and glanced back up at Dominic. “Okay, another question. Are you really a king of all vampires? And if you are, won't the rest of them be pissed if a human female is your companion?”

He sighed. “I'm not going to lie to you, Suzanne. We would hope you would allow us to convert you, and yes, some vampires won't like it, but they have no say when it comes to my personal life. I am the oldest and the last male of my line. My father was murdered more than one hundred years ago. There are four different kings around the world. I am one for the Northern Hemisphere.”

Suzanne shook her head and took the last swig of her drink. “It's not going to work, Dominic. I'm a nobody, and I don't have a pretty past. I think Anthony should find me someone else for this weekend. You don't need me around you.” She glanced back at the door through which Anthony and Tonya had left, but Dominic pulled her chair right up to his and placed his hands on each side of her face, staring down at her. Her legs touched the inside of his.

“There will be no one else, Suzanne. Do you really believe any of us care about your past? We have lived a very long life, Little Red, and believe me, nothing in your life can be as bad as what we have done.” He lowered his head and kissed her softly. “Tell us your worst story, Suzanne, I dare you.” He smiled and sat back but grabbed onto her hand, holding her in place.

Suzanne bit her lower lip and glanced at each of them. Dominic could almost see the wheels turning in her brain, deciding if she would open up to them. “I left home, if you call it a home. Anyway, I was thirteen and living on the New York streets when I was caught by a gang.” Suzanne took a deep breath, but held his gaze. “I was beaten, drugged, and made to prostitute myself for more than two years before I could escape. It took me more than a year and half to become clean, with help from outsiders.” Suzanne glanced down at their hands twined together. “I don't remember how many men took me in those two years. Do you really want your people to know your companion was a whore?” The last sentence came out as a whisper, but she knew all three had heard her. A single tear slipped down her cheek.

Dominic released her hand, reached over, and picked her up, and sat her onto his lap. His chin rested on her head. “Amor meus, my people would only look upon your experience and wonder how you survived. They would see the courage and strength it took to leave, to fight back.” He ran his finger down her arm. “Tell me, what gang did this to you, and why would you have to leave the safety of your home?”

Sighing, Suzanne laid her head down on his chest. “My mother left when I was three, leaving me with my father and two older brothers. At first everything was fine, but little things started to happen when I turned around ten, when my body started to develop. I remember one night I woke up and my father was standing at the end of my bed, naked. He didn't say a word as he masturbated on my bed in front of me. I locked my door and put a chair in front of it at night, but two years later, his being drunk didn't hold him back. I left the next night.” She took a deep breathe. “The Bloods took me. They were slowly moving into New York at the time.”

Granger leaned over and kissed her lips. “Have you seen or heard anything from your father since you left? Why didn't your brothers stop him?”

Suzanne didn't know why it was so easy to talk to these three men, but surrounded by Dominic's arms, she felt safe for the first time in her life. “No, I don't know what happened to my father. My brothers left a year before my father raped me. I haven't heard from either of them.” She could have sworn Granger's eyes flashed red before he sat back.

“Since it's obvious you're not going to get rid of us, do you have questions about this weekend? Because I believe Anthony will be returning soon.” Archer grinned and crossed his arms across his chest.

Chapter Three

Dominic kept his dragon at bay as he held his precious cargo. He scented both Archer's and Granger's dragons close to the surface. One day soon, he would personally track down the bastard that had raped Suzanne.

She squirmed in his arms, and his cock strained against his pants. The scent of her sweet honey filled his nostrils and he couldn't wait to taste her.

“How will it work with the three of you being masters?” Suzanne eventually asked. “Where will I be staying at night? Can you go in the sun? Do you eat? What happens after the weekend if what you say is true? I have a job and a home.”

Archer laughed and sat forward. “The older the vampire, the longer we can stay in the sun. We don't burn if we're out in it. It's uncomfortable, but we're fine. Now, newer vampires would become sick. Yes, we eat. I enjoy a good steak, too.”

“We all enjoy food, Suzanne,” Dominic said. “As far as this weekend is concerned, the three of you will be staying in my home here in the club. I live in a separate wing. All three of us are your masters, Suzanne. You will do as we say. If you have a question, or you're unsure, ask us. Do you have experience as a submissive or slave?” Dominic glanced down at her face.

“I've been to clubs before, but they were public. I never found anyone whom I felt comfortable with to really call a master or be a slave, so I guess the answer is no. I've seen and know the terms, positions, and such.” She laughed and stared back down at her hands. “I even decked the last guy who tried to tell me what to do. I mean, he was such a weasel to think he could try to take a whip to me.” Suzanne glanced back up at him. “You still haven't answered my question about what will happen after this weekend.”

Dominic put her back in her chair and turned it around to face the table. “We don't have much time, I'm afraid. We must be on the road by next week. We're meeting Remi LeBlathe and his pack a week from tonight, and it will take us two days to get there, if no problems arise.” He glanced at Archer and Granger.

“I've heard of Remi LeBlathe. He's one of the strongest, and most powerful were alphas in the United States. Why are we meeting him, and why so soon?” Granger frowned.

“The Goddess came to me last week, as I said earlier. She not only told me of you three, plus the one we seemed to have been missing, she has warned me of a great war coming. All sentinel creatures will be dragged into this war. The renegades have joined forces with outcasts from all kinds. They're building an army, infecting humans. Remi and I have been chosen to coordinate the Northern Hemisphere clans, packs, and so on.”

Suzanne frowned and tapped her hand on the table. “Let me get this straight. It's more or less going to be a war against evil, and humans are going to be fighting too? Wow, that would mean they're about to find out about your kind?” She shook her head. “That alone is going to scare the crap out of them.” Then she stopped and stared up at him. “Wait, you mean all of us? The four of us are going?” She jumped up from her chair and paced. “Dominic, this is too fast. You're asking me accept all of this and take off with you? Give up everything I've worked for?”

He stood and pulled her into his arms. “I know I'm asking for a lot, Suzanne, but you're strong, and you know you belong by our side. Trust us, Suzanne. We won't let you down.”

Dominic glanced up into Anthony's face. “Is everything okay, Suzanne? Have you decided?”

Suzanne turned in his arms and stared up at Anthony. “You didn't stay long, and I didn't hear your lovely mate's scream of pleasure. Is everything okay?” He tried to ease the tension he saw in Anthony's and Tonya's faces.

“I'm afraid my mate was too worried about how Suzanne would deal with the three of you, and I'm afraid I was a little nervous myself. I'm sorry, Dominic, but we love her.”

Dominic nodded and glanced down at the petite woman in his arms. “I totally understand. She is special.” Suzanne smiled up at him and patted his cheek.

“I'm fine, Anthony and Tonya.” She turned and faced her friends. “I mean, what woman wouldn't want three gorgeous men taking care of her? I'll stay with them, and see how things work out.” Dominic could have sworn Granger and Archer let out a breath they'd been holding.

Tonya stepped up to Suzanne and took her hands. “You do understand what a companion is? That there is no going back once they claim you, and you will belong to them?”

Suzanne glanced at Archer and Granger, then up at Dominic, and sighed. “I'm not going to lie, Tonya. I'm scared half out of my mind, but all my life I've wanted someone to take care of me. I've been beaten, raped, and never had a feeling of being safe as I do when I'm held in Dominic's arms. I love you and Anthony, and you'll always be my family, but it's time for both of us to take the next step.” Suzanne pulled away from Dominic and hugged Tonya.

“You two had just better keep yourselves safe, because if I have to kick someone's ass for hurting you again, I'm going to get pissed.”

Anthony stepped up to Suzanne and kissed both of her cheeks. “I promise I will protect her with my life, Suzanne.” He looked Dominic in the eyes. “Take care of her, Dominic.”

Dominic's hands circled Suzanne's waist, and he gently leaned her back against his body. “We will cherish her always. Before you leave this weekend, and after everyone else has left, we must talk. I'm calling only those who are closest to me.”

“Is there a problem?” Anthony stood straight and tense.

“We will enjoy this weekend, then I will fill you in on what must be done. I'm sorry to sound so evasive, but before I say any more, my companions and I need to talk.” He reached over and grasped Anthony's arm. “But whatever you do, don't mention this meeting to anyone. Is that understood?”

“It will be done.” Anthony grabbed his arm back in a tight grip. “You can count on me.”

He nodded. “I know I can. That's why I asked you. Now, let's get this party started, shall we?” Dominic clapped his hands and Alex appeared next to them.

“My liege.” Alex bowed.

“Gather everyone in the main room and give me ten minutes. I'll be up there to start the festivities.” He skimmed his thumb against the side of Suzanne's breast and her body trembled, but she stayed still, not saying a word.

“You are announcing the start of the weekend?” Alex asked, shocked.

He laughed and patted the man on his back. “Yes Alex, but first I have an announcement, and I want everyone's attention.”

Suzanne flinched against him, but still said nothing. “It will be as you ordered.” Alex turned and left.

She looked up at Dominic. “Please tell me you're not going to announce about me?” She cleared her throat, her eyes big, and her body trembled.

“Yes, I am. I've waited too long to find my companions, and we're all going to announce it here first. Let it trickle down to others. I figured a smaller crowd would be easier on you. Since the party is starting, let's set some ground rules, shall we?” He glanced at Archer and Granger.

They both stood and stretched, scanning the room as it filled with people. “First rule: you will only speak when asked a question by one of the three of us. If you have a question, you are allowed to ask it. You know about safe words, right?”

She nodded her head.

“Good, your safe word will always be…”

“Rose. Suzanne reminds me of a beautiful red rose. Her safe word should be rose.” Granger interrupted him, but he smiled and nodded.

“Perfect. I couldn't agree more. So Suzanne, your safe word is rose. Once you say that, everything stops, and we will talk. Second—and this is very important—no one, and I mean no one, will touch you but the three of us. Do you understand?” Dominic almost snarled just thinking of another man touching what was theirs. Granger and Archer both turned towards him, as tiny tendrils of smoke drifted out of their mouths.

Suzanne laughed. “I think the dragons are close to the surface.”

Dominic swatted her thigh. “This isn't funny, Suzanne. We haven't joined yet, and we can be very dangerous right now. We're trying to hold back for you, so you can enjoy the rest of the night before we join tonight, but if any man, and I mean any man, touches you…”

She turned and hugged him. “Why would I want any other men? I have the three most handsome men here. I understand, Dominic.”

He closed his eyes for a minute and took a deep breath. “Good. While this party is going on, you will not go anywhere without one of us. As soon as we can, we'll find the right guards for you. It's time. Shall we?”

“Wait a minute. Guards? No one said anything about guards, Dominic.” Suzanne frowned at him as he stepped in front of her and grabbed her arm.

He glanced over his shoulder and grinned. “Of course you're going to have guards. You're our mate and must be protected. Not another word.” They reached the stage and he dragged a reluctant Suzanne up with him. Granger and Archer followed behind her.

The room quieted down when the music was turned off. More than three hundred people stared up at them. Dominic stepped up to the microphone as both Granger and Archer stood at each of Suzanne's sides, holding her hands.

“I would like to thank everyone for coming for our annual party. This year, I personally have a reason to celebrate. Normally this kind of announcement is handled more formally, but since most of my personal staff and leaders are here, I'm announcing it now. I would like everyone to meet my companions, Suzanne Butterfield, Archer Morganthe, and Granger Iceshard.”

Dominic turned as Archer and Granger stepped forward and pulled Suzanne up with them. Her head was down as she stared at the floor. Her knuckles were white in each of his other mate's hands.

He turned back to the crowd as the whispers and the shock wore off. Dominic gazed around the room and landed on Alex, who glared at Suzanne.

There had better be a reason you are disrespecting my mate, Alex.

He looked up and he bowed his head. Please forgive me, sir. It was just such a shock. Are you sure? Alex sent back through their personal empathic link.

You are questioning me? We will talk later, he demanded, and found a few other frowns among the crowd.

“Let's start the festivities,” Dominic said, addressing the crowd. “Harold, shut and lock the doors. Demonstrations will be starting in ten minutes, and the food bar is open now. So please, everyone, let's have a safe and good time. Remember, we have guards posted around if anyone should need one. Alex, strike up the band, please.”

* * * *

Suzanne kept her gaze lowered to the ground, but she'd heard the gasps and murmurs at Dominic's announcement. Her palms were sweaty, but she refused to give up Archer and Granger's hands, and clung to them for support.

Dominic stepped in front of them, and lifted her chin. “Archer, why don't you take Little Red here out to the dance floor while Granger and I take care of some business? We'll meet you in the other room in a few minutes. Suzanne, I know this is hard for you, but you'll see they will come to see how special you really are. Give them time.” He kissed her lips softly and stepped back. Archer wrapped his arm around her waist to pull her off the stage.

She glanced back over her shoulder as Archer helped her down the stairs. Granger and Dominic talked to each other, scanning the crowd. Suzanne had no chance of denying her men. Just one glance at them standing up there and she melted inside. Dominic had that silver waist-length hair, blue eyes, and facial features of the ancient gods, while Granger's blond knee-length hair and blue eyes made her swoon. But where Dominic was elegant in his stance, Granger was deadly. Nothing went unnoticed by either of them, including her staring at them. Both men turned their heated gazes to her and grinned. Her face burned with embarrassment, and she turned back to look at Archer, who chuckled as they moved into the next room where the band was playing jazz. Candles and lanterns lit the room, and the smell of hot food in the far corner also drifted to her. Archer pulled her onto the dance floor and hugged her body tight against his.

Suzanne glanced up at Archer. “Can I ask a question?” she whispered.

He slid one of his hands down to her ass and squeezed, while the other hand traced the swell of her breast. “Yes, Little Red. What would you like to know?” He kissed her forehead.

“I know a little bit about Dominic, but nothing about you or Granger. Would you tell me about yourself?”

Archer tilted his head to the side and studied her, then nodded. “There's not much to tell really. I was born in the year 1645, in Greece. I have three brothers who are scattered here and there. My mother and father are still alive, and live in Greece. I moved to Florida about eighty years ago, where I promptly took over leadership of the clan there.”

As Archer glided her around the dance floor, Suzanne glanced at the people sitting at the tables, either talking or eating. Some would stop and stare at her and Archer when they went past, but one man, who sat in the back with a slave in between his legs sucking his cock, shocked her for some reason. She didn't know what it was about that man—or vampire, because she could as plain as day see his fangs—but he gave her the creeps. A shiver ran up her spine as she turned her attention away, and focused on more questions. “Will the three of you, well, you know…?” Suzanne lifted her head, and once again stared into his big eyes.

“Do you mean will the three of us fuck each other? I would think so, since I'm drawn to both of them as I'm drawn to you. Now, tell me what's bothering you. I felt your body shake a minute ago.”

She placed her head onto his chest and scooted closer to his body. “It's nothing, Archer. Just got a cold chill, that's all.” Suzanne would be damned if she told him one of his kind gave her the creeps.

All of a sudden, Archer swung her around and up against the wall. He pinned her there with his body. He brought her arms up above her head, and frowned down at her. “Don't lie to me, Suzanne. You can tell me you don't want to tell me something, but never lie to us. Now, I'm going to ask again. What's wrong?”

While one hand held her wrists, Archer reached up and undid the first clasps of her corset, exposing more of her breasts.

Suzanne squirmed in his hold but he wouldn't budge. “I'm sorry, Master, but I just didn't want to sound prejudiced against one of your kind. Sometimes certain people give me the creeps. I don't know why, but I usually avoid them when it happens.”

Archer lowered his head and scraped his fangs against the swell of her breast that he had just exposed. “Which man bothered you, Little Red? Maybe I can help ease your fears.”

“Hmm, the man in the back left corner, with the slave on the ground giving him a blow job.” Suzanne closed her eyes as Archer pulled one of her breasts out and sucked her nipple. Four more clasps were unhooked, leaving her other breast also exposed to anyone who looked.

He released her breast. “Let me introduce you to Stephan. As it happens, he came with me this weekend. His clan borders mine.” Archer lowered her hands down and stepped back, once more wrapping his arm around her waist. “And leave your breasts uncovered, Suzanne. I like looking at them,” he said before she reached up to try to cover herself.

“Well, damn,” she muttered, and he just laughed at her as he dragged her over to said gentlemen's table.

“Stephan, would you mind if I join you? I would like to introduce my pet and companion.” Archer's deep voice soothed her as he rubbed her exposed belly.

“Please have a seat, Archer. Aren't you full of surprises this evening?” The man laughed and once again a cold chill traveled up Suzanne's body, remembering where she had seen Stephan.

Archer sat down and pulled her onto his lap, her back up against his chest. “It was both a surprise and a welcome gift to find my companions tonight. Stephan, this is Suzanne Butterfield. Suzanne, this is Stephan Elam. His territory borders mine. He is in charge of the Georgia clans.” Archer placed both of her breasts into his hands and circled her nipples. “You may speak, Suzanne.”

No matter what Archer did, she couldn't relax. “Yes, sir. Pleasure to meet you, sir.” She glanced down at her hands.

Stephan reached over and tried to raise her chin with his fingers, but she snapped her head back, and glared into his face. “Please don't touch me.” Suzanne clenched her hands at her side. It all came back to her once more; he had been at one of the forced orgies she was made to attend as a child.

Archer froze underneath her for a minute, then wrapped his arms around her. “What is it, Suzanne, tell me? Why are you so afraid of him?”

Both Dominic and Granger walked up to them. Suzanne could feel the tears swell in her eyes. All she wanted to do was run. Suzanne tried to jump off his lap, but Archer held her tight.

Dominic knelt down next to her and stared into her face. “How can Archer help you if you don't tell us, Suzanne? We can feel your fear. Please tell us. Stephan is a good man. There must be a reason for this fear.”

Suzanne leaned her head back onto Archer's chest and closed her eyes. “I've seen him before, Dominic. I remembered his laugh. I was in a room with him and others. It was a paid orgy I was forced to attend when I was much younger. He didn't touch me, but his laugh…”

“Damn. Get up, Lucy. I need to talk to Suzanne,” Stephan ordered his slave.

Suzanne peeked just as Dominic and Granger stepped in front of her, blocking her view of Stephan. Archer held her closer to his body, whispering to her.

“It's okay, Suzanne. I'm sorry about this. We'll find out what happened. I'm sure Stephan had a good reason for being there.”

She snorted. “Um, yeah, like fucking little girls.”

“Suzanne, enough!” Dominic snapped. “Start talking, Stephan.”

“Dominic,” Stephan said, “all of you know my little sister went missing more than fifteen years ago. Lissa was small and believed she was in love with a member of the Bloods. One minute she was safe at home, the next she disappeared, and so did he. I traced them to New York, and one of the places I had to visit was their whorehouse. I didn't participate. I would talk with the Bloods while I searched for her. I couldn't start a war with the human gang, as it was forbidden.”

Suzanne frowned and glanced up at Stephan when Dominic and Granger stepped aside. “How could they control her, if she is like you? I mean, with humans it was easy. They shot us up with heroin.”

Archer spoke in her ear. “It seems some of the gangs at that time found out they could control some of us through injecting us with a hormone called Calcitonin. In weaker males or females this hormone will make them immobile, so they can't defend themselves. They will still know what's going on and feel everything, but they can't move.”

“Well, who was the stupid asshole who told the Bloods about it? Damn. I'm sorry, sir. What did your sister look like? Maybe I can help in some way.” Suzanne reached out to touch his arm, but Archer pulled her back.

“There is no reason for you to touch him, Suzanne. I know you have a kind heart, but right now we can't control our possessive nature.” Archer kissed her neck, and Dominic and Granger pulled up chairs next to them.

“I'm sorry, Archer. Just the thought of someone else at their hands…I left New York two years ago, and from what I hear, they are still kidnapping young girls. I tried to help a few when I grew stronger, but only managed to save one.” Granger rested his hand on her knee.

“You did what you could, Suzanne, even risking yourself again. No one could ask for more.” Granger reached over and kissed her lips.

Stephan shook his head. “I'm even amazed you got away. What they did to those girls, it wasn't pretty. My sister had dark blond hair.” He laughed. “When she left, or was taken, Lissa had colored one streak of hair in front a dark purple, her favorite color. She was a little taller than you and very thin.”

Suzanne glanced down at her hands, and tried to rack her brain, before she glanced up at Stephan. “I don't want to get your hopes up, but about six months ago the girl I helped escape called me. She told me two others had escaped, and they had dragged a vampire girl out of there. I totally forgot about that. This is where I learned of the other races among humans. At first, I didn't believe her, but now I wonder if maybe it was your sister. They said she was in bad shape, but they were taking care of her. I could call her. My phone is in my car across the street.”

Dominic stood and pulled her into his arms. “Come, I'll get you a coat, and we'll go over there now. This is too important for Stephan.” She nodded as all four men surrounded her and led her to the doorway. Dominic grabbed a large leather coat from behind the desk and wrapped it around her. “Do you have the keys to your car?”

“Shit. Anthony has them. He was holding onto them for me.” She glanced back into the main room, but didn't see him.

Granger glanced down at her. “Don't worry, Archer is going to get the keys, and we're going to have to do something about that vulgar little mouth of yours.” He traced his finger on her lips. “You're too pretty for ugly words to come out of it.”

Suzanne laughed and shook her head. “I'm afraid this is nothing, Granger. Remember, I grew up on the streets, and for two years…well, you know. It won't be easy, but I'll try for you.”

Archer came running into the room with the keys. All four of them walked out into the night and across the street. Both Dominic and Granger were at her side, with Archer and Stephan in front of them. “Which car is yours, Suzanne?” Archer asked as they crossed into the parking lot.

“The black Olds over there.” She pointed and all three men moaned.

“What? First thing we get you is a new car. I can't believe you drive that thing.” Archer snarled as he opened her door, and let her inside.

“Hey, don't knock my baby. She's sensitive.” Suzanne laughed and dug into the glove compartment, setting aside her gun on the seat. Archer reached over her and grabbed the gun.

“What the hell is this?” he snarled.

Suzanne sighed. “Archer, I'll explain later. Now give me my gun so I can put it back.” She held out her hand, but he put her gun in the back of his pants.

“Nope. You don't need a gun when you have us.” He crossed his hands over his chest, and leaned against the car.

She slammed the glove compartment closed, and got out of the car. “This conversation isn't over, Archer.” She flipped open her phone and pushed Della's number.

Stephan paced back and forth in front of her, as Dominic and Granger scanned the area. “Hey Della, it's me, Suzanne. I have a question for you.” She stepped away from the group and frowned. “What do you mean they're looking for me again? Who told them I was here?” She looked at Granger. “Okay, I'm sorry, Della. There's nothing we can do about it now. My question is, you know that vampire girl you were telling me about? Do you know her name, and where she is?”

Suzanne turned around, and gave a thumbs-up to Stephan. “Great. Listen, this is what I want you to do. I want you and her to get on the next plane to Louisiana. There will be two tickets waiting for you. You're coming here. You're not safe there anymore, and her brother is waiting for her here. He'll be at the airport waiting for you to take you to a safe place. Yes, I trust him.” Suzanne started to walk back towards the club. “Yes, I'll be careful. Love you too, and see you soon.” She shut the lid on her phone and glanced at Stephan.

“They'll need to two tickets at Newark International. I told them the tickets would be waiting for them there. They'll check into the main terminal to find what plane they will take. Stephan, your sister is in bad shape. The hormone they injected in her is taking its time coming out of her. She can move with help, but still hasn't spoken. Della has let her feed from her, but she can't keep feeding her. The Bloods are on high alert for some reason, and they are searching for her and me.”

Dominic pulled her close, and took her phone, putting it into his pocket. “I take it they know where you live?”

Suzanne nodded. “I guess someone tipped Lance. He's the one who took me from the streets. They've known where I am for two days. I'm just surprised they haven't shown up yet.” She pulled the leather coat tighter around her and leaned her head against his shoulder. “I'm scared, Dominic. I can't go back. I'd rather be dead.”

“No one is going to hurt you, Suzanne, I promise. We'll take care of it. You're not going back to your place. I'll send someone there to pack your belongings tonight.”

“What if they followed me here? They could be watching us now.” She glanced out into the night as they stepped onto the stairs leading back into the club.

Archer opened the door and pushed her inside. “Don't worry, no one…” His words stopped as a sharp pain shot through her cheek.

“Damn, what the hell?” Suzanne lifted her hand to her face, only to be swung into Dominic's arms as he ran into the club, covering her body with his.

“Archer, Granger, Stephan, find them now!” He sat her down on the table in the front hall, as Alex appeared next to him. “Get me the first aid kit, and alert security that we have a problem,” he snapped, as he lifted her chin, and removed her hand.

“I'm so sorry, Suzanne. We should have gone across the street, and left you here. This won't happen again.” He grabbed the cloth from Alex's hand, and wiped the blood from her face and hand.

“Dominic, I've had worse, and have the scars to prove it. How were you supposed to know they would be out there?” She cringed when he leaned down, licking her wound.

Anthony and Tonya came into the hallway just when Archer, Granger and Stephan came in. “We have two of them in the basement, but the other two took off before we could get them. How is she doing?” Granger moved to her. Tonya tried to come to her side, but Anthony held her still.

“I'm fine, really.” She reached up and patted Granger's cheek. “Believe me, it would take a lot more than this to scare me, but you might want to tell whoever is going to my apartment to be careful, because they'll be waiting.” Suzanne glanced at Tonya and Anthony. “Anthony, don't let Tonya go back there. They'll try and hurt her since she's my friend.”

“Don't worry. She's coming home with me till this blows over. Then we'll get her things.” Anthony growled, glancing down at Tonya. She smiled up at him and hugged him.

Stephan moved to one side of the table and bowed his head to her. “Thank you for everything you have done. Our family has been searching so long. We gave up hope. You have our family's undying support, Suzanne.”

She blushed and she smiled at Dominic. “Stephan, I would do it for any woman. I'm just glad I could help.” She turned and glanced at him again. “She's going to need help, Stephan, mentally. I still have flashbacks. Just surround her with love and make her feel safe. Lissa will need time, but if she's strong enough, she'll make it. If you need me to talk to her later, after she gets settled, let me know and I'll see what I can do.”

“You have a special one here, Dominic. Hold on to her tight, and if you ever need my help, or my family's, please call us.” Stephan bowed and stepped back into the main room with Anthony and Tonya.

Dominic's gaze heated as he removed his coat from her shoulders. The wound on her face was already healing from his saliva. “I think it's time to show our little spitfire some loving. To the red room.” He swung her up into his arms. Granger and Archer followed them through the main room into a hallway, and up a short set of stairs before they stepped into a large room.

Archer closed the door behind them as Dominic lowered her feet to the floor. Suzanne glanced around the red room. The walls were red, and a super king-sized bed with red satin sheets was off to the right. On the left wall, chains hung down, and a swing also hung from the rafters above. On one wall was an assortment of paddles, whips, floggers, and canes. Next to this, there was a cabinet stocked with an assortment of sex toys on its shelves. Suzanne turned and sucked in her breath when she saw the large mirror wall on the other side. “Is that—?”

“Um, were you supposed to be talking? Here I was looking forward to rewarding you for being so good, and you go and earn a punishment.” Dominic strolled around her and nodded to Granger, who stepped in front of her, ripping the rest of the clasps off of her corset and throwing the item of clothing to the floor.

Chapter Four

Dominic watched as Granger stripped Suzanne, and he sucked in his breath. Small scars covered her back and ass. It seemed he would have to make a personal appearance to the headquarters of the Bloods. He stepped forward and traced one of the deepest scars on her ass. “They'll pay for what they did to you, Little Red.”

Suzanne turned and started to say something, but stopped. “Good catch,” he observed. “Now come here and let's get this punishment over with.” Dominic strolled over to the bed and sat down. “Lie across my lap, Suzanne.”

She bit her lip and fidgeted before lying across his lap, taking a deep breath. Dominic reached between her legs and scooted her further over his lap and, the muscles in her ass clenched as he ran his large hand across her butt.

Granger and Archer knelt down in front of them. “So many scars, so much pain.” Archer gazed up into his face. Dominic reached over and wrapped his hand around Archer's neck, pulling him closer as he kissed him hard.

A small moan drew their attention as they parted, and he smiled. “I think someone likes to watch us. We'll have to make sure she has a front row seat when I take you Archer, and I will take you.” Dominic ran two fingers down the crevice of Suzanne's ass to her pussy. “You're wet, Suzanne. Let's see how wet we can make you.” He pushed two fingers into her pussy, bringing down his other hand onto her butt, lightly at first. Her pussy contracted around his fingers, which was just what he had expected. She needed to be punished. “Granger, continue.”

Archer reached under Suzanne, and played with her breasts while Granger spanked her bottom. Dominic slid his two slicked fingers up to her ass and slowly stretched her, all the while listening to her moan, then shriek when a slap landed on her ass. All three of them worked her body, bringing higher and higher. “Don't you come, Suzanne. Not yet.”

Granger added two fingers to her pussy, pushing against his fingers in her ass. “Add another one. We need to stretch her to take us.” He slid another finger into her ass and she stiffened, only to relax once more, as Granger stroked her clit. “Come, Suzanne. Let us feel your ass clench my fingers and Granger's in your pussy.”

Archer leaned under her, took her nipple into his mouth, and sank his fangs into her, sending her over the edge. Suzanne's scream filled the air, her scent surrounded them, and her body turned a flushed pick color as it shook from her orgasm.

Dominic knew the observation room was full, but he didn't care. They could watch and only watch. No one would touch what was theirs. All three of them rubbed, and slowly brought Suzanne down from her sub-space. He gently lifted her up to sit in his arms, whispering in her ear.

“You're so beautiful when you come. You get all pink, and your body trembles in our hands. Does it excite you knowing the observation room was filled with people who wanted to see the special woman who has captured us?”

Suzanne stared up at his face and tilted her head to the side. “Have I captured you, sir? How can you be sure it's just not the companion bond? It's only been three hours. How can anyone capture another in so short a time?”

“Hmm, I see we didn't wear you out too much for so many questions, and you still didn't answer my question.” Dominic smiled at her and nodded to the large mirrored wall.

“Sir? Oh, yes, sir, it excited me.” Suzanne tried to squirm in his lap as he placed one of her legs over his, then repeated the process with the other leg. She was spread open for everyone to see.

“Archer, the cuffs, please? Granger, why don't you pick out a few toys, so we can give a nice demonstration on the uses of toys for our viewers?”

Archer knelt in front of them, his hand held out. “Give me your wrists, Suzanne.”

She trembled as he placed her small hands into his large one. Archer cuffed both wrists and checked to make sure they weren't too snug. “Any pain? Are they too tight?”

“No, Master.”

“Good. Are we using the chains or the swing?” Archer stood, waiting for his direction.

“I think the swing would be better to display her.” Dominic scraped his fangs against the side of her neck. So far, only Archer had the blood connection to her, but now he and Granger would with their next round of play. He lifted Suzanne off his lap, and swatted her tender ass. “Go to Master Archer, and let him get you ready.”

Slowly, Suzanne made her way to Archer. He picked her up, and placed her into the swing, hooking her wrist cuffs above her head on the chains of the swing. Dominic picked a blindfold out of the cabinet, and moved behind their mate.

“Do you trust us, Little Red?” he whispered in her ear.

“Yes, Master Dominic.” Her nipples hardened, and her gaze followed Granger's body as he sorted through the toys.

“I'm going to blindfold you, Little Red.” He placed the blindfold over her eyes, making sure it covered them. “Now, you won't know which one of us will be touching you, or what we're going to do to our body. And it is our body, isn't it?” Dominic slid his hands down her neck from behind her, and cupped her breasts.

“So big and full, perfect fit for our hands. Your nipples are so sensitive to our touch. I bet we can make you come just by playing with them.”

Archer gently lifted one of her legs and brought it up to her chest, then strapped a soft scarf around her knee to the chain above, spreading her open. He repeated the process with the other leg. Only a small leather patch held her in place. Her ass and pussy were exposed.

“Have you ever had a cock in your tight ass, Suzanne?” Dominic watched as Granger stepped forward with the tube of lube, and a butt plug.

Suzanne moaned and rested her head against his chest. “Yes, Master.” A small sigh and a tear slipped down her face.

“I'm sorry, Little Red, I forgot. Please forgive me.” He kissed her neck, all the while wanting to go downstairs and tear apart the two Bloods they held in the basement. But this weekend was about them, and nothing would get in their way.

“It's okay, Master. I'm just sorry…well, you know.”

They all knew what she was wishing, that she hadn't been forced. “Hush, Suzanne. You're here with us now, and you're whole. Nothing from your past can hurt you again. We won't allow it.” Dominic nodded to Granger and Archer.

Granger knelt down and squirted lube into her ass, working his fingers into her. Then slowly he pushed the butt plug into her. Archer sucked on her nipple, and screwed the nipple clamp onto one of her breast.

“Master!” she yipped as Archer tightened the clamp.

“One more to go, Little Red.” Dominic watched her breathing speed up. Her skin drew clammy, and Granger's fingers came away wet as he traced her pussy lips. Archer stepped around to the other side and attached the clamp to her other nipple.

Suzanne hissed, but didn't say a word, her knuckles white as she held on to the chain. Dominic nodded to his companions. Granger reached over and grabbed the large glass dildo while Archer grabbed the clit vibrator and started to fuck their mate.

“Don't come until we tell you to, Suzanne. You're so wet, but we need to take you higher yet. Alex, let them in so they can see her fly. Our Little Red likes to be on display.”

The door opened, and Alex stepped in, followed by more than twenty people who surrounded them. “The room is full, Suzanne. All who want to watch you come now.” Granger scooted closer, his mouth just inside her thigh, right next to her pussy, and he bit down at the same time as Dominic bit into her neck.

Dominic moaned as her warm blood slid down her throat. His cock swelled and threatened to break free of the leather pants he wore, but they would wait till they were alone to take her. No one would watch their claiming of their mate. That was private.

“Master!” Suzanne screamed, her body shaking in their hands. Archer released the clamps and sucked her breast into his mouth, biting her again, only to send another orgasm through her body. Slowly Dominic released her neck, closing the holes with his tongue. She had passed out.

The people around them clapped and slowly made their way out of the room. Alex closed the door behind him as they filed out of the room, giving them the privacy to clean and cuddle with their mate.

“She's so beautiful when she comes. The thought of what they did to her, and how she trusted us even after all that…” Granger stood, his dragon close to the surface as he crushed the glass dildo in his hand and threw the pieces into the garbage.

Archer slowly unstrapped her legs as he released her hands. They would leave the butt plug in to stretch her for tonight. “We have her now, Granger. We're just lucky they didn't destroy her spirit.” He picked up his mate, and lay down on the bed with her against his chest, while Archer and Granger each lay on each side of him, rubbing their hands up and down her body.

“We have so much to do before we leave in a few days. And we still don't know who will be our fifth either. It would be easier to travel at night, without the plane, so no one can track our movements, but with her we have no choice. I think we should announce we are taking a week and traveling with our angel here. Then we can make other stops along the way, but that way no one will know or think anything of it when we land in Maine.” Dominic glanced at Archer, who nodded.

“One of my cousins run a dude ranch in Oklahoma. We could stop there for the day, then maybe Detroit, before we hit Maine. Don't you have family in Detroit, Granger?” Archer leaned over and kissed Suzanne's shoulder as she started to squirm on his chest.

Granger glanced at Archer, then at him. “Yes. I haven't been in contact with them for a while. I'm sorry to say I left on unpleasant terms, but maybe it's time to make peace with my father.” He shrugged his shoulders.

Dominic had heard something of the strain between Granger and his father. “I think it's time, Granger. With the troubles ahead of us, we'll need all family. Maybe now that you have found your companions, things will be better.”

Granger nodded but didn't say any more as Suzanne brushed the hair away from her face and glanced at him. “I know what it is to have family problems,” she said. “If you need to talk, I'm here.” She reached up and cupped his cheek.

He smiled and leaned down, kissing her lips. “Thank you, Little Red. Maybe in time I'll be able to open up. It's been so long since I've told anyone about what happened between my father and me.”

Suzanne scooted off his body and into Granger's arms. “I've found it helps to let it out rather than to let it fester inside of you. I kind of learned that the hard way, but if you can't talk to me, maybe you can talk to Dominic or Archer.” Her stomach grumbled and all three of them laughed. Granger rose off the bed and carried her over to a large armoire.

“What dress should we put on you, Beauty? I'm afraid your clothes are no good anymore.” Granger grinned and opened the armoire.

Dominic got up and moved to them. “The black one. It will look great with all this red hair, and will cover her body like a glove, showing off all those gorgeous curves.”

Granger grabbed a black dress and slid it over her body. “It does fit nicely.” He cupped her breast, and ran his thumb over her nipple.

“Come, let's get some food into you, and listen to some music for a while.” Dominic opened the door as Granger and Archer led Suzanne out of the room.

Chapter Five

Suzanne silently walked between Granger and Archer as Dominic trailed behind them. Granger had his hand on her ass cheek, while Archer held onto one of her hands. She was a little self conscious about the dress they had given her, but she could tell they liked what they saw. At five foot three, and round in all the wrong places, she only could hope they didn't tire of her fast.

“It's not going to happen, Little Red, stop worrying, and you're perfect everywhere.” Archer whispered into her ear, as he leaned down and nibbled the back of her neck.

She stopped right at the entrance to the main room. “You can read my mind now, can't you?” Suzanne frowned. “That's not fair. I can't read yours, and I'm far from perfect, Archer.”

Dominic slapped her ass and grabbed hold of her hair, tugging her head back to stare into his gaze. “You are perfect for us, so don't worry about it, and as far as reading your mind, in time you'll be able to read us.” He kissed her lips and let go of her hair. “Now go. You need food.”

They stepped into the room and three large men stepped in front of them, blocking their way. Granger and Archer pushed Suzanne behind them as Dominic stepped in front of all of them.

“Thomas, Blair, Ethan, I didn't know you were here. When did you get here?” Dominic stood tall, his feet braced apart, and once more all eyes were on them again. Tensions filled the air as the music quieted in the room, along with the whispers.

The one man in the middle tried to glance around Dominic's shoulder, but he stepped in front of him. “Again, I ask what has brought you here, Blair?” His voice was strong and loud.

“Forgive me, Dominic, but the other rulers heard you had found your companions, and they have sent us here to offer added protection to you, and yours.” The man's voice sent a shiver down her spine. Her nipples hardened, and her pussy dampened, confusing her.

Dominic relaxed slightly and turned to smile at her before he addressed the three again. “My fellow rulers do move fast, don't they? Well, then, let me introduce you. But Blair, no one, and I mean no one, touches our female. Do I make myself clear?”

All three men bowed their heads to Dominic. “Of course, sir.”

Archer and Granger stepped to the side as Dominic turned and held out his hand to her. “Come here, Little Red, and meet three of the fiercest warriors around.”

Suzanne placed her small hand into his and stepped up next to him. His arm wrapped around her waist. Granger slid into Dominic's left side, with Archer at her side.

“Thomas, Blair, and Ethan, may I introduce you to Suzanne Butterfield, Archer Morganthe, and Granger Iceshard?” Dominic nodded to each of them and kissed her cheek. “As you can see, I'm truly blessed to have three wonderful companions.”

The men nodded to Granger and Archer, but they didn't say a word to her, or even meet her eyes. The one in the middle drew her attention more than the other two, and his silver eyes scanned her body. Great. Someone else who doesn't like me.

Dominic tightened his hold around her waist, and Archer latched onto her hand, kissing it. A small growl came from Granger as he stepped behind her and kissed her neck. “It doesn't matter what they think, only what we think. We don't need any protection. We can protect you ourselves,” Granger said loudly enough so everyone could hear him.

She sighed. “Granger, we can't go ignoring everyone who doesn't like me. I'm afraid the three of you wouldn't have anyone to talk to, or play with.”

“I can assure you, Little Red, the only ones I'll be playing with are you, Dominic, and Archer. I don't need anyone else.” He frowned and glanced up at Dominic.

But Suzanne would not let that pass. She reached up and cupped his cheek. “Granger, we all need family to love and friends to talk to. It can get too lonely otherwise. The hate and bitterness starts to eat inside of you.” Suzanne turned and glanced at the three men. “Would you three please excuse me? They are playing a nice slow dance, and I would love to dance with Granger. Plus, it will allow you to catch up with Dominic.” She glanced at Dominic, who grinned and nodded, but kissed her hard on the lips before she could leave.

Granger wrapped his arm around her waist and moved her around the men onto the dance floor. “You should be eating, not dancing,” he grumbled, but pulled her closer and nuzzled her neck.

“I'm sure Archer can get me a plate while we dance.” Suzanne leaned her head back and stared into his troubled gaze. “Tell me, Granger, please. Let me help.”

He pulled her tighter against his body, and she laid her head onto his chest. At first he said nothing, his hands cupping her ass. Then he began to speak. “My mother and father joined together, even though they weren't companions. It's rare, but it can be done. About sixty years ago my mother found my father with his true companion, and she was devastated. She left the house, and no one had heard from her for so long. In the meantime, my father brought his companion into our home, replacing my mother. We argued, but I understood. He wasn't happy that I hadn't found my companion, so he kept throwing females at me, wanting me to make the same mistake he did, but I refused. Angela, his companion, and I never saw eye to eye on any matter. She resented me since I was born to my mother, and I am the first son, born to my father. Angela comes from the old world, and wants her son, my younger brother, to take over the clan, but father won't have it.” He sighed and rubbed her back, releasing her ass he leaned back to stare into her face.

“I didn't want his clan, especially after what they had done to my mother. Now, it doesn't matter. I'll stand beside Dominic. I don't have to take rulership over his clan. My brother can have it, but I still can't forgive my father for what he did to my mother.” His gaze held so much pain that it broke her heart.

“My strong warrior, I'm so sorry. Maybe in your father's own way, he was offering you the clan for his mistake. I don't know what your kind feels like when you find your companion, but if your father is as old as I believe he is, even I wouldn't want to go on that long without having someone beside me. Have you heard from your mother at all?”

“I found her about twenty years later. She too has found her true companion, but didn't want to interrupt the bond between my father and me. She's happy, and that is all that matters.” He lowered his head, and kissed her lips softly. “You are an amazing lady, to have so much love inside you after all that was done to you. I will try and talk to my father when we go there, but I can't promise anything. What he did was wrong, but finding you and the others, I can now see the problem he made for himself. There is no way I could ever release you, Suzanne. My heart beats just to hear yours, and my soul cries to join yours soon.”

He trailed his hand down her body, up and under her dress, then he slipped his finger into her pussy. “I can't wait till tonight when we take you, and make you ours.” He slowly fucked her pussy with his fingers. He moved his other hand moved over the butt plug, pulled it out, and gently pushed it back in.

“Granger…” She moaned. Once more he brought her body close to an orgasm, but he stopped. “Hey, that's not fair.” Suzanne pouted as he led her off the dance floor to their table, where Archer waited with a plate of food for her.

“We know what's best for you, Little Red. Now sit down and eat, before I smack that cute ass.” Granger laughed and pushed her chair in as she grabbed a piece of cheese.

Suzanne rolled her eyes and stuffed an olive into her mouth, but glanced up to see all eyes on her. “What?”

Dominic laughed and leaned over, kissing her lips. “You are amazing, that's all.”

“Of course I am, please.” Suzanne shook her head and took a bite out of the roast beef sandwich.

Blair leaned forward and stared into her face. “I would like to apologize for earlier. It was rude of us to ignore your introduction, as Dominic has so kindly pointed out to us.” He smirked, and Dominic snarled.

She patted Dominic's knee next to hers. “Don't worry about it. I'm sure I'm not what most people think Dominic, Granger, or Archer should have as a companion. Actually, I'm quite used to people's reactions to me.” Suzanne took a drink of the Diet Pepsi in front of her.

“You're perfect for us, and I'll hurt anyone who says otherwise,” Granger snapped, and sat down with his arms crossed over his chest.

“We all will, Granger.” Archer held her gaze, daring her to say anything.

“If you three want to pound your chests, go for it. Who am I to stop you? But I have a feeling we're going to be nursing bruised hands for a while until people get used to me.” She grinned at him and finished her sandwich.

“I think she's forgotten the rules; she is getting a little mouthy. What do you think, Dominic?” Archer reached over, and lifted a breast out of the dress, and squeezed her nipple.

Dominic snapped his fingers and a girl came, kneeling before him. “Marsha, go reserve the spanking bench for us. please.”

Suzanne sucked in her breath and gazed down at her hands. “I'm sorry, Master.” Her nipples hardened, and again she was wet.

“I know you are, but you still have a punishment coming. Finish your food, Suzanne.” Dominic reached into his pocket, grabbing her phone when it rang. “Here, you might as well answer it now. I'll turn it off after you're done.”

She frowned and glanced down at her neighbor's number before she answered. “Hello?”

Suzanne heard was sirens and yelling in the background, as her neighbor Sammie yelled into the phone. Suzanne got up, and made her way to the quiet of the hallway. “What's going on, Sammie?” She frowned, and sat down on the bench as Archer, Granger, and Dominic followed her.

“What do you mean, it's all gone?” Suzanne sat there, stunned. She leaned her head against the wall behind her after she hung up with Sammie, but Dominic pulled her into his arms, and held her.

“Sammie, my neighbor. The whole apartment building was set on fire. Burned to the ground.” She put her head in her hands. “I should be used to this by now. Really I should, but every time I think it's okay to relax, they destroy everything I have. Now, they have destroyed all Tonya's belongings, and all those people's lives. I knew I shouldn't have let her move in with me, but she wouldn't listen.”

Suzanne jumped off Dominic's lap and flung her phone across the hall. “I swear, if I ever see that motherfucker, I'll rip his freaking cock off and shove it up his ass. I'm done hiding from them.”

Blair, Ethan, and Thomas strolled into the hallway with Tonya and Anthony.

Tonya put her hands on her hip and turned to Dominic. “What the hell did you do to her?” she demanded before Anthony could stop her.

“Tonya, they didn't do anything. It was someone else. Honey, I told you not to move in with me. Hell, I begged you.” Suzanne shook her head, walked up to her, and hugged her. “I'm sorry Tonya, everything is gone. They destroyed everything.”

Tonya pulled back and frowned at her. “What are you talking about? Who destroyed everything?”

Suzanne glanced up at Dominic, who pulled her back into his arms and held her. “It seems your apartment building is gone, burnt to the ground tonight. Suzanne believes people from her past did it, and I'm afraid she might be right.”

Anthony growled and glanced down at Tonya, who shook her head. “Suzanne, my things can be replaced, but your friendship can't. Were any of our neighbors hurt?”

She shook her head. “No. Sammie called to make sure we were okay, and let us know about the fire, but the fire marshall wants to talk to everyone since they know it was arson.” Suzanne glanced up at Dominic, who nodded.

“I'll call him and have him come here tomorrow, where the two of you can talk to him. I don't think it would be safe for you to go near that place right now.” Dominic kissed her cheek and glanced up at Thomas. “What is it, Thomas?”

“Do you think it's the same gang who abducted your companion?”

Suzanne sucked in her breath and glanced up at Dominic. “You told them about that?” Now they would really have something to hold against her.

Thomas stepped up to her and Dominic nodded. “Suzanne, if we are to protect you, we need to know everything, and just because a bunch of gangbangers abducted you when you were small, and made you do all those things, does not mean you're a bad person. If anything, it just shows us how much strength you really have. Now, do you believe it was the group you called the Bloods?”

She nodded. “I was told earlier they knew where I was living, so it makes sense.”

Thomas turned away from her, and pulled out his phone, punching in the numbers. “This is Thomas Wellworth. Let me speak to Michael now. No, I won't wait, and tell him to pick up the phone if he doesn't want his ass nailed to a cross.”

Suzanne glanced up at Dominic, and he smiled. “Listen.”

“Don't hello me, you little punk. What did I tell you would happen to you if you or any of your gangbangers crossed my path again?” he roared as he stepped away from the group. Blair and Ethan just smiled and leaned against the wall.

“Thomas is the gentle one.” Blair's gaze turned to hers. His eyes were a deep red, as a puff of smoke came out of his nose.

“Michael, you have twenty-four hours to find the punks who took a shot at our king's mate and burned her apartment building, and bring them here. If they're not here by then and this vendetta against her and her friends stopped, my brothers and I will personally be paying you a visit tomorrow night. Remember what happened last time you got Blair pissed off? Just imagine all three of us coming after your sorry ass. Oh, and Michael, I want this guy Lance alive when he's brought to me.”

A shiver ran up her spine as Suzanne remembered when Lance had captured her. “I've got you. It's over, Suzanne.” Dominic squeezed her tight.

“Dominic, I don't want to see him. I always thought I could handle seeing him, but I can't.” She hugged herself, and glanced down at the floor. “I guess I'm not that strong, after all,” she whispered.

Granger and Archer knelt down in front of her. “Little Red, just because you can't face him doesn't make you weak. This man hurt you badly. You're strong to survive that kind of hurt. Not many people could do that, but you did. You just let us worry about this guy Lance. Do you really believe we would allow you in the same room with such a monster?” Granger wiped away tears she didn't even know had fallen.

She shook her head, a lump forming in her throat. “I'm tired, Granger. Can we go up to the apartment now? I just want to soak in a hot bath and relax. Maybe tomorrow we can play some more?”

Dominic swung her up in his arms. “Blair, you and your brothers can have the East Wing.” Dominic turned and glanced at Anthony. “Anthony, I offer you and your mate the guest quarters out back, for however long you need them.” Dominic made his way to the staircase, and turned to Alex, who stepped into the hall.

“Alex, we'll be retiring for the evening. Will you make sure our other guests are shown to their rooms when they are ready, and let out the dogs? No one should be out on the grounds now anyway. Oh, and Alex, thank you for your help earlier.”

Alex bowed. “It's the least I can do for you after I offended you. Again, I'm sorry, Dominic.”

Suzanne glanced at the man and smiled. “You know, you should introduce Alex to Della when she gets here. I think those two would really hit it off.” She laughed when Alex raised his eyebrow. “Just wait and see, Alex. I know I'm right, I just feel it.” Suzanne glanced up at Dominic, who shook his head. “What time will they be getting here anyway? I want to make sure I'm here when Della comes. She's going to be nervous as it is.”

Dominic turned and took the stairs two at a time, followed by Granger and Archer. “They'll be here tomorrow morning. I already have a room set up for your friend in my private wing. That way, you can be close to her.”

He stepped up to a large steel door. “I'll have your palm print programmed into the security system, along with Granger's and Archer's, tomorrow. For now, we'll use this as our home base until we can find a home that you like.” Dominic held up his hand to the large black box on the side, and the door slid across, allowing them entrance into a large living room.

“My God, this is beautiful.” Dominic lowered her feet to the floor, as she glanced around the large parlor-type room. There was a stone fireplace in one corner, a small bar next to it, and off to the right side there was a large bay window, an old antique couch, and chairs and tables decorated the room.

“I'm glad you approve. Come, let me show you to the bathroom, where you can soak. Archer, why don't you grab Suzanne a glass of the white chardonnay that's behind the bar? The bathroom is attached to the master bedroom.”

Suzanne followed Dominic down a long wide hallway. Painted portraits hung on the walls. “Are these of your family, Dominic?” She stopped in front of a beautiful woman's picture. Her smile was just like Dominic's.

“That's my mother. It was painted about two hundred years ago. She was so full of life, and gave my father such a hard time, but he loved her so much.” He sighed and took her hand, leading to a huge wooden door.

When he opened it, Suzanne was in shock. Never had she seen such a huge bed in her life. The bed alone wouldn't have fit in her living room. The room was done in dark colors and up against one wall was a massive flat-screen TV and stereo. “Well, I guess you do like electronics, after all.” She smiled, as he opened another door, leading into the bathroom.

“Of course. I'm not totally in the dark ages, Little Red.” He swatted her ass as she stepped into the bathroom and groaned.

“I'm going to get lost in that pool. It's going to take forever to fill it with hot water. Are you sure you won't run out before it gets half full?” she teased when he leaned over starting the water.

Archer strolled into the room, carrying her wine and drinks for them. “Sweetheart, we're dragons. If we need to, we can heat the water.” Archer sat the drinks down while Granger pulled her dress off.

Chapter Six

Dominic leaned against the door frame, and watched as Granger gently lowered her into the warm water. Suzanne sighed and leaned against the little pillow he had found for her use. She was right; she could easily get lost in his big tub. He had it created for such an occasion, but for now all three of them would wait in the bedroom for her. Tonight, they would claim her, and start the change slowly. By tomorrow Suzanne would be partly in their world, and by the end of the weekend, totally. He just wished he had found his fourth.

He turned and strolled into the bedroom, and Granger and Archer followed him. “I take it that Thomas, Ethan, and Blair will be going with us to see Remi?” Granger asked, sitting down in the chair across from him as Archer sat on the bed after handing each of them a timber of scotch.

“Yes, but I haven't informed them of the meeting. I'm worried about Blair's association with Franco. After hearing what the Goddess said, Franco's activities make me wonder if he is not also in league with those creating this army we will be fighting.”

Archer leaned on his knees and took a sip of his drink. “I've known Blair for a while. Even though he reports to Franco, I believe him to be on the path of light. There have been a few times I know of that he has gone against Franco, protecting those who are innocent.”

“That's true, but until I have the blood bond with him, I will not risk Remi's family and ours until I know for sure. I have asked all three for the blood bond before we leave on our trip. If they refuse, they will not go with us. I will have only those I trust with us.” Dominic turned to Granger. “What have you heard in your travels?”

Granger crossed his legs and downed the rest of his drink. “This stays in this room, Dominic. Right now, I don't even want Suzanne to know about this. I've been in and out of the Franco's regime in the past thirty years.” He shook his head. “It's not pretty. He has killed many humans trying to turn them. I've also seen snake shifters in his rankings. They were the ugliest things. So I know Franco will be one of the problems we will face. As for Blair, in the past thirty years he has been back to Franco's once, and that was because he was summoned. I think Archer is right. Blair wants nothing to do with Franco. Matter of fact, Franco has tried to send many people to watch Blair to see if he is a traitor to him.” Granger smiled. “But I'm afraid Blair doesn't take kindly to being followed, and had them sent back in pieces. Franco won't challenge Blair because he knows if he does, he has the wrath of the Wellworth family. And believe me, no one wants that.”

There was a knock on the door and Dominic opened it to Blair, Thomas, and Ethan. They strolled into the bedroom. “How can I help you gentlemen?” Dominic asked. “Is all well downstairs? And may I ask how you got in?”

Archer stood and walked to the bathroom, gently closing the door, trying not to disturb Suzanne's bath.

Blair leaned against the wall near Granger while his brothers stood in front of him. “I want to apologize again for our behavior earlier. I'm afraid you shocked us, and for us that is unusual. You asked us earlier for a blood bond with you. We usually turn down any blood bond. We always have. That is what has kept our family secrets and kept us strong.” Ethan glanced at his brother, Blair, who nodded. “As for how we got into your apartments, let's just say it's one of our gifts.”

“But we have spoken with our father, our other brothers, and we are willing to provide you with the blood bond,” Blair said. “Just you three. We trust no others. I'm sure you are aware of what is going on around us lately?”

Dominic turned to Archer. “Archer, why don't you tell Suzanne to join us in the parlor, where we will be more comfortable with this discussion?” He glanced at Blair. “Since she is part of our group, she has a say in how we move forward. I won't keep anything from her. She's been hurt enough, and Suzanne needs to know we trust her.”

Blair stood straight, and made his way towards them. “Your mate has proven herself worthy of you and our trust. It's a shame we couldn't have stopped her abuse. If I had my way, the Bloods all would be wiped off this Earth.” Blair walked with Dominic down the hallway.

“You might get your wish sooner than you thought. Please help yourselves to a drink while we wait for our mate.” Dominic sat down on the couch and stretched his legs while everyone made themselves a drink and got comfortable.

“Tell me something, Blair. What are your connections with Franco?” Dominic watched Blair tense up, then sigh.

“So you've heard about Franco's activities. I'm not surprised. He's become more and more self-centered, not caring who finds out about his dealings. I've tried to distance myself from him while still keeping an eye on his dealings. I can assure you from now on my loyalties will be to you and your family. I've already informed Christopher, Randle, and Jared that I wouldn't be working under Franco anymore, that I'm totally committed to your family and regime.”

Dominic stood, as did all the men in the room, as Suzanne came in the room wearing his silk robe. She stopped and glanced around, chewing her bottom lip. He smiled and opened his arms. “Come here, Little Red.”

She slowly stepped into his arms, and he picked her up, placing her beside him on the couch his arm wrapped round her shoulders. “I think this robe looks better on you than it does on me.” He smiled and kissed her cheek.

Suzanne laughed and lay her head down on his shoulder. “So, why the big powwow? What's going on?”

He slipped his hand into the robe, and cupped her breast. “I'm about to inform Blair and his brothers about our trip. They've also agreed to do a blood bond with us.”

“Okay, what is a blood bond?” She squirmed in his lap. Glancing around the room her gaze settled on Blair, and her nipple hardened in Dominic's hand.

Interesting. Do either of you two feel drawn to Blair? Dominic glanced at Granger, who frowned, and nodded, as did Archer. Well, it looks like we might have a fifth companion. I wonder why we didn't notice the connection earlier.

“A blood bond is done on rare occasions. With a blood bond, one would know everyone's thoughts and actions. It can be very dangerous to allow another male to have a blood bond with you if he is an enemy. We will drink their blood, but they will not have ours. Well, except for Blair.”

“Excuse me?” Blair leaned forward in his chair. “You would give me your blood? A King? Why?”

Dominic glanced down at Suzanne. “Tell me, Little Red, and I want the truth. What do you feel for Blair?”

Blair sucked in his breath and hissed. “I would never infringe on your bond with your mate. That would be suicidal.”

Dominic held up his hand and nodded to Suzanne, as she squirmed and glanced down at her lap. “There is something there, Dominic. I'm sorry I don't know why, but when I saw him…it was the same when I saw you the first time. I truly am the slut they made me.” She cried into his chest, holding tight onto his leather vest.

He slapped her leg, and raised her chin. “I will not hear that language come out of your mouth again, do you understand? You are not the only one who has these feelings. I needed to make sure before I proceed. It is unheard of to have three males for one female, but for four there must be a reason for it. The Goddess knew we would need another warrior. I've been trying to figure out who it was, but couldn't.”

Granger stood and walked over to Blair. “Please allow me to go first. You are our King. It should be this way.”

He stood still, holding onto Suzanne, then approached Granger. He carefully put her into Granger's arms. “No, Granger, it is I who will go first. I will not dishonor him, since he has already agreed to the blood bond.” Dominic turned to Blair and held out his hand. “Will you agree to find out?”

Blair glanced at Suzanne, then to him, before he nodded. He ripped his wrist open with his fangs and held out his wrist.

Taking his wrist, Dominic sealed his wound and embraced Blair. “No. If you are my other companion, I will not feed from you like that.” Dominic kissed his neck, ran his tongue over the vein, and sank his fangs in, closing his eyes. His warm blood was strong and pure, and filled him when he saw his secret. Blair is ours and we will truly need his help. The Goddess has blessed us, he sent to Archer and Granger before he pulled his fangs, and sealed his mark.

“Come, feed from me, Blair, and join us.” Dominic cocked his head to the side, and waited. Blair sighed and licked his neck, sinking his fangs in.

“Umm, is it always that hot watching someone feed, or is it just me?” Suzanne fanned her face. “Let me down, Granger. I need some water, or something to drink.”

Dominic laughed, as Blair released him and grinned. “Welcome to our family, Blair.” He wrapped his hand into Blair's long black hair and pulled his head back, kissing his lips hard. “Tonight your ass is mine, my powerful wizard. No wonder any of us couldn't tell you were our companion.”

Granger and Archer gasped, then smiled as Suzanne frowned, drinking the bottle of water Archer handed to her. “You mean he's a wizard, too? Oh man, I'm getting in way too deep here. First, you're a king, then Archer is a clan leader, Granger could be a clan leader, and now there's a wizard!” Suzanne stopped and glanced down at the floor.

Dominic hid his grin as she was figuring out what all this meant, and knew the exact minute she had figured it out.

Her head snapped up, and she glared at him. “There has to be a mistake! Four men. Are you guys nuts? I'll never be able to keep you four happy,” she yelled, stomping over to the couch and plopping down on it. “Four freaking men, all who are major alphas. Oh, wait till Tonya hears this one. Boy, is she going to flip out.”

Dominic pushed Blair towards Suzanne as Ethan stepped forward and offered his wrist to him. “Thank you, Ethan.” He drank his blood and watched Blair slowly stalk toward their mate. She rambled to herself, not paying attention to anything or anyone. He released Ethan when Blair swept down, and picked up a squeaking Suzanne into his arms, sitting in her spot.

Ethan nodded to Suzanne. “What about Suzanne?”

“You and Thomas can bond with her tomorrow after our claiming. I want you to know her every whereabouts, in case she happens to slip away from us.”

Dominic, Granger, and Archer all finished the blood bonding while Blair sat holding a stunned Suzanne on his lap. The robe she wore opened while his hands roamed her nude body, becoming acquainted with it as they had earlier. He sat down next to Blair and Suzanne, as everyone once again took a seat.

“As the three of you know, we are planning a trip on Monday.” Blair turned Suzanne in his lap, and held on to her breast while he listened.

“The Goddess Empusa paid me a visit about a week ago, telling me I would meet my companions this weekend, but she also informed me of some very disturbing news. What I say does not leave this room. I will be telling a few others on Sunday, those who have sworn alliance to me and who have bonded with me.” He stared at Thomas, Ethan, then Blair as they nodded.

“A war is in the making and it's going to involve everyone, humans and all. I was told to take my companions to meet with Remi LeBlathe and his mates. Once there, we will be coordinate our plans for the attacks that are going to take place. We were talking earlier while Suzanne was in the bath. We believe Franco will be one of those forces we will have to fight on our land, and if I'm right, the Bloods will be working with those like Franco.”

Blair hissed and glanced at his brothers, who nodded. “We would like to inform our father, Dominic, along with our other brothers. Our family must be prepared for this. Of course they will be at your service, and that of the other regimes.”

Dominic sat back and drummed his hand on the couch. “As far as your family, yes, but I must ask you to tell them not to contact or to say anything to Christopher. I've been hearing some rather disturbing reports coming out of his kingdom. Does anyone in your family have contact with anyone close to Christopher? I need to be sure before we meet with Remi. I want as much information before we go there.”

“I believe our father has a few contacts with the southern regime. I will talk with him tonigh and we will see what we can come up with. What about the humans? Will they be destroyed? There is no way they can defend themselves against this threat unless they…” Ethan stopped and stared at Dominic.

“Yes, I've thought of that. One push of a button, and our world will be no more.” Dominic cringed and glanced at Suzanne, who had curled up into a ball on Blair's lap.

“Could your Goddess just disarm all those missiles? You know, make them useless? At least that way this war wouldn't destroy the planet. Just think if the other side got their hands on those weapons,” Suzanne whispered into Blair's chest while he rubbed her back and arms.

He shook his head. “I don't know if they'll help with that, Suzanne. They've already helped more then we know.” Dominic stood and paced back and forth, when the lights went dim, and a green glow filled the room.

Dominic, I have talked with the other gods and goddesses. Your fears are ours. We can't let this planet be destroyed. We've decided that when the time comes, all mass weapons will be disposed of. All knowledge of them will be wiped from everyone's mind. We will only be disposing of massive weapons, so that the Earth won't be destroyed. Take care, Dominic Hazelfield, and make sure you protect Suzanne and Jaycee. They are more important than you know.

The dragon in him clawed at the floor as he dropped to his knees. Everyone surrounded him, as he glanced up into Suzanne's worried face.

“Are you okay? What happened? One minute you were pacing, then the next you just fell to your knees.” Tears streamed down her face as she crawled to him and climbed onto his lap. “Don't scare me again, Dominic. You've become too important to me.” Her body trembled in his arms. His claws retracted when he stood, and he sat on the couch with her.

Blair sat down next to them and pulled her feet into his lap, rubbing them. “It was the Goddess, wasn't it?”

Suzanne lifted her head and stared at Dominic.

“Yes,” he said. “She's never paid me a visit while I've been awake. Things must be getting bad.”

“I'm scared, Dominic. If the gods are really worried, this is going to get really, really bad. I can't do really bad anymore.”

Dominic turned his gaze on Granger, who glanced down at the floor, as did Archer. Dominic burst out laughing. “I'm sorry, Suzanne, but you can't do really bad anymore? Honey, you have more balls than some men I know. Don't forgot, I know all about you kicking those three female vampires’ asses who were ready to kill Tonya.”

A small smile formed on her lovely face. “Hey, I can't help it. No one messes with my family and friends. But that doesn't mean I can hurt someone with an Uzi or a tank, Dominic.”

“I know. I was just trying to lighten the mood. The goddess did say all the gods have agreed that when the time is right, all massive weapons will be destroyed, and our memory on how to make them will be erased. They wouldn't have interfered, but they don't want to see Earth destroyed.”

“Wow, you really do talk to a goddess. I'm impressed. What else can you do?” Suzanne smiled and sucked his nipple into her mouth, biting it.

“Damn, woman, we're talking here. Behave, and I'll show you what I can do in a few.” Dominic snarled and turned her away from his chest.

“Fine, talk.” She crossed her arms over her chest and sighed.

Ethan and Thomas shook their heads. “You have your hands full with that one. Okay, back to business. We'll contact Father and inform him what is going on tonight. See what he can learn from his contacts. But if what you suspect is true, this is really going to be a problem. Also, about this trip—I take it you plan to make side trips so people won't know you're going straight to Remi's?”

Dominic nodded. “Yes, we're visiting cousins of Archer's in Oklahoma and Granger's father in Detroit before we head to Maine. This way, it will look like we're just introducing our companions to the general public.”

Thomas nodded. “Good. Who do you have going with you? Because you should be taking security with you. Otherwise they might suspect something.”

“I was thinking of asking Anthon and his beta, who are both blood bonded with me. I wanted to ask Alex, but I need him here watching the home front. Any ideas?”

“Yes, our two other brothers. They are close by.” Thomas smirked and glanced at Blair.

“That's not funny, Thomas. Just wait until your companion comes.” Blair snarled and glanced at Suzanne.

“Don't look at me. I have no idea what the hell it feels like to have a companion,” Suzanne snapped, and jumped off Dominic's lap. “Since I'm not needed here anymore, I'm going to go find some food. Do you have a kitchen up here, or is all the food downstairs?” Suzanne stopped at the hallway and glanced back at him.

Dominic got up and moved towards her. “You're becoming awfully mouthy. I suggest you refrain from snapping at us right now. We're all on edge here, Suzanne.” He smacked her ass, and pointed down the hallway. “First door on the right will lead you to the kitchen. We'll come get you when we're done talking.”

Suzanne nodded. “I'm sorry. Dominic. I'm really am scared. The four of you can help out with all this, but all I know is how to defend myself. I'm not a warrior, Dominic.” She slipped out of the room, and he sighed.

* * * *

Suzanne didn't know what the hell was wrong. Her emotions were through the roof when all of them were around. She still couldn't believe she was supposedly mated to four men. It just didn't seem right. She opened the door, stepped into a large chrome kitchen, and smiled. “Well, this sure isn't antique.”

Flipping on the overhead light switch, she made her way to the fridge and squealed when she saw the leftover pizza. “Hmm, a man after my own heart.” Grabbing the box, she searched and found a plate, plopping two slices of cold pizza on it. Setting the microwave timer, she took a Pepsi from the fridge and sat down at the kitchen counter.

The microwave dinged, and she got up to get her pizza. When she turned around, a large man leaned against the wall, staring at her.

Somehow she refrained from jumping. “Who the hell are you?” Suzanne carefully put her pizza down next to her soda, and closed her robe tighter around her.

My name is Andrew Hazelfield. I won't hurt you. I just needed to talk to you. He stepped away from the wall and moved to sit down at the counter next to her seat. Please sit. We don't have much time before my son comes to get you.

Suzanne slowly sat down. “Who's your son? And will you quit speaking in my head? It freaks me out.”

Andrew smiled. “You are a brazen one, that is for sure. My son is Dominic. I've come to pass on a gift to you that has been in our family for years.”

“You have to the count of three before I start screaming my head off. Dominic's father was murdered. I'm not a fool.” Suzanne said and jumped off the stool, backing up slowly, but before she could move another step, he was behind her and she screamed.

I will see you soon, daughter. He laughed as all six men stormed into the kitchen, ready to tear anything apart.

“What's wrong?” Dominic snapped, glancing around the room. “Why did you scream?”

Still shaking, Suzanne sat down on the stool. “Your father, was his name Andrew? Did he have your eyes?”

Dominic frowned at her and moved to stand beside her. “Yes. How did you know?”

Suzanne banged her head onto the counter. “Now I'm seeing ghosts. I had to come to New Orleans, didn't I? I swear, if you four weren't so hot, I'd run out of here screaming my fucking head off.” She jumped up and ran into the hallway. “I know you have a picture of your father. Where is it?” She moved down the hallway, and stopped in front of the picture, and screamed.

“I swear to God, if he scares me one more time, I don't care if he's your father. I'll find a way to kill him again.” Suzanne stormed past the men, heading towards the master bedroom.

Thomas stepped in front of her and stopped her. “I felt the presence of the other one, but you could see him fully? Are you sure it was Dominic's father? Maybe you could ask him to tell you something only he and Dominic would know.”

Gritting her teeth, Suzanne sighed. “He heard everything you just said.”

¿Recuerde lo que odiaba a su madre en público? Su compañero quiere y necesita. Suzanne frowned, and glanced behind her. “Your father is speaking to me in Spanish, I believe. I don't understand it, and I might get some of the words wrong, but this is what he said. ‘¿Recuerde lo que odiaba a su madre en público? Su compañero quiere y necesita.’”

Dominic threw his head back and laughed; a second later, so did Granger, Archer, and Blair.

“What the hell did he say?” She glared at all four of them and stomped her foot.

Dark red eyes flashed to hers. Dominic stepped forward, and grabbed her around the waist. “My father reminded me what my mother hated the most - doing public sex scenes. He said you would enjoy it much better, and welcome it.”

Her skin heated, and she trembled. She searched Dominic's face. “What didn't she like?” Her voice was quiet, but it squeaked all the same.

“My father loved to take my mother all the way, in front of others. He would sit on his throne, with my naked mother laid across his lap. Slowly my father would work his whole hand into her pussy, fucking her, and spanking her. When my mother was allowed to come, she not only came, but she squirted for all to see. Men would line up just to drink from what would come out of her. They swore once they had drunk from her, they didn't need to feed for a week, that her juice was stronger than any blood. Only a select few were allowed to drink from her, but those who did were devoted to her and made sure nothing happened to her. They still protect her to this day, even with my father gone.” He shook. “I have to say, I wasn't there for all of this, thank god - just the thought of your own parents - but the stories were told everywhere.

Suzanne's knees gave way, and she would have fallen if Dominic didn't hold her. He swept her up into his arms. “It's time. Thomas, Ethan, I'm sure you can find your way out.”

She couldn't say a word as Dominic stepped into the bedroom and tore off her robe, tossing her onto the bed. He stripped out of his clothes. Her other mates strolled into the room, stripping out of their clothes, all their gazes on her, but her gaze held Dominic's, afraid to release it.

Biting her tongue, Suzanne glanced down Dominic's body. He cupped his cock, and rubbed it back and forth. It was huge, thick as it was long. Suzanne shook her head. “That is not going to fit. Hell, I'd hate to see your dragon's cock.” She scooted back on the bed until she hit the headboard.

Granger reached over her and grabbed one arm while Archer grabbed the other, and they strapped her arms to the headboard. “It will fit Suzanne, as all of us will. Dominic will claim you first, Suzanne. He is the biggest of us all, and our leader. It is his right,” Blair stated, standing next to Dominic.

Chapter Seven

Archer and Granger prepared Suzanne to take Dominic. He couldn't move, as he watched them warm her up under their hands and mouths. Not in all the years had he lost so control of his dragon, but after imagining Suzanne in such a state of passion, his whole hand up her pussy, he had snapped.

“She's ready, Dominic.” Blair glanced at him, worried, but he held back his comments. He climbed up onto the bed, lifting her legs onto his shoulders. He dipped his head down, licked her outer lips, and moaned.

Slowly, Dominic sat up and leaned over her body, inching his cock into her tight pussy. “Don't move, Suzanne.” He ground his teeth together, closed his eyes, and pushed another inch inside her. Dominic couldn't remember any woman he fucked to compare to his Suzanne. Sweat dripped down his face and landed on her breasts. Her head tossed back and forth but she held still, whimpering.

“I can't hold back.” Dominic pushed forward, impaling her. Suzanne screamed in pain. “I'm sorry, Suzanne.”

Blair reached down in between their bodies, and rubbed her clit. “Easy, Suzanne. Pleasure is right around the corner. Feel Dominic inside you. He's stretching your pussy, making you his, ours. From this night forward, you will be our queen, our sex slave, our heart.”

Archer leaned over, kissing her lips softly while Granger sucked on her breast, bringing her pleasure once more. Suzanne started to move her hips up and down, and he snarled. It was time to claim her.

Suzanne stared up at him. The others moved out of the way. Dominic pulled out of her slowly, then moved back in her pussy in quick strokes, touching her clit as he re-entered her. He reached under her neck, and lifted her head up, taking her mouth in a brutal kiss. His tongue controlled hers, his body mastered hers, and his cock claimed her pussy.

Dominic broke the kiss. He licked the side of her neck, before he sank his fangs into it, drinking her blood and starting the change. He needed to take half her blood tonight and replace it with his. Tonight while she slept, her body would start the change. He released her neck and sealed the wounds. Granger reached over and opened a wound across his chest, then lifted Suzanne up to it.

“Drink, Suzanne, become one with us.” Granger whispered into her ear as Dominic moved faster and faster inside her. Her body shook, sweat pasted her hair to her head, and her eyes glazed over while she drank from him.

The touch of her warm lips on his skin made his dragon roar inside him. Both of them together claimed Suzanne, releasing their inside her. Suzanne screamed under him when her orgasm matched his, the wound on his chest closed on its own, and her free hands clawed his back.

Dominic smiled and carefully lowered down onto her. He framed her face in his hands. “You're mine now, and soon you will Archer's, Granger's, and Blair's. No one will take you from us, Suzanne.” He kissed her lips, cheeks, and nose as she cupped his face.

“You are mine, Dominic Hazelfield. I won't let you go. You took me where no other has. Thank you.” Suzanne sighed and closed her eyes. “You started the change, didn't you?” She didn't accuse, just asked and accepted her fate.

He rolled on his back, taking her with him. “Yes, Suzanne. I'm sorry, but we don't have time to wait, and I want you at your strongest when this war starts.”

“That's what I figured. I just wish you would have explained it to me before you did it.” She smiled and cocked her head to the side. “You're always going to take control, aren't you?” Suzanne shivered, and her nipples hardened on his chest.

“Yes, and you want it, just as much as I have to do it. Granger, claim your mate while I claim Blair.” Dominic tenderly rolled to his side and pulled out of her, hard once again.

Granger was already climbing up onto the bed when Dominic jumped off and stalked towards Blair. “It's time, Blair. Are you ready?” His voice deepened, and the dragon inside snorted, ready to claim him. Dominic knew he didn't have to be as gentle as he was with their female. Dominic grabbed the lube Archer handed him, and squirted some into his palm as he rubbed his cock back and forth.

All three males knew Blair would be second in command, followed by Granger, then Archer.

Blair smirked and backed away. “Do you really believe I would make it so easy for you, my king? Let's tango.” He challenged him and his dragon screamed, ready to pounce.

They danced around each other while behind him he could hear Suzanne's whimper as Granger took and mastered her. “Your ass will pay nicely for your challenge, Blair.” Dominic grabbed onto Blair's arm to only have him slide away. Dominic's hands were covered in grease from the lube.

“I think not. Maybe I should be the one pumping into that fine ass tonight,” Blair taunted, his cock straight and full.

Dominic threw the chair backwards, out of his way, giving him more room to move. His hands turned to claws, his skin hardened, and his cock grew larger. “We're going to make you submit, Blair, and it's not going to be pretty.”

He jumped, and covered Blair's body as they slammed to the floor. “You're mine.” He lifted his hips, his claws dipped into Blair's sides, and his cock inched into his ass. “You just had to fight it, damn you!”

Blair laughed, and moaned while he sank his cock all the way into his ass. “Do you think I would let any weak one to take my ass? You are the first, and maybe the only one.” He glanced at Granger, who stalked around them, watching.

Granger snarled at him, waiting his turn at both of them. Dominic glanced at the bed. Archer had Suzanne on her hands and knees facing them, as Archer pounded into her ass, watching them. Her eyes glazed over, and she grinned.

“Aren't you going to claim him? Or are you going to sit there, watching me being fucked by Archer?” Suzanne teased.

Archer smacked her ass. “I'm not fucking you. I'm loving you, my Little Red.” He lowered his body over hers and sank his fangs into her neck, ramming into her. She screamed and panted, as the orgasm took control over her body.

“Just wait till I get hold of you, little one. We'll see who claims whom.” Blair snarled and tried to buck him off his ass, but Dominic laughed and reached around, grabbing his cock. He shoved his cock in and out of his tight butt.

“As you like to say, let's tango, Blair.” Dominic smiled and yanked harder on his cock while he plowed into his ass. “You like it rough, don't you, Blair? That's good, because I can give it to you rough, and not hold back like I have to for Suzanne.”

“Fuck, Dominic, more!” Blair pushed himself up onto Dominic's cock.

Dominic let loose the dragon and bit down on Blair's exposed neck, and his hips didn't stop their pumping into Blair's ass. He reached down, cupping Blair's balls at the same time he stroked his own cock back and forth.

Blair tensed and growled as his seed poured out of his body and onto the floor and his hand, while Dominic's seed flowed into his ass. Dominic released his neck. “You're mine, Blair.” He sealed the fang holes and pulled his head back to kiss his lips.

“As you are mine, my king.” Blair grinned and jumped up as he slid his cock out of his ass. He grabbed the wash rag and cleaned his cock. Then he moved to the bed and circled Suzanne. “Are you ready for me, Little Red? Did you like what you saw?” He teased her, slowly crawling onto the bed.

Suzanne whimpered when Blair grabbed her arms, and put them above her head. “I'm not going to be gentle, Suzanne, but don't worry, I won't harm you.” He cupped her breast, and scraped his fangs across her nipple.

Dominic shook his head, his cock already getting hard again, watching them. Dominic reached out, and took hold of Granger, before he knew what was going to happen. Dominic had Granger pinned on the ground on his hands and knees. “Give me the lube, Archer,” Dominic ordered, all the while watching Blair slowly pushing four fingers into her pussy. “Stretch her pussy, Blair, because soon we'll both be taking her.” He smiled when Suzanne cried out, as he fucked her pussy with his four fingers.

“It's time, Granger. Are you ready to become mine?” Dominic leaned over his body, and scraped his fangs across his back. “My poor lone warrior, but you won't be lonely anymore.” He slowly moved his cock inside Granger, knowing Granger had never taken a man before.

“Umm, you're so tight, and your cock so long. I bet you had to work it into Suzanne's pussy slowly, even after me taking her.” Dominic stroked Granger's cock back and forth. He grinned and nodded to Archer, who knelt down and took Granger's cock into his mouth. Dominic pulled Granger onto his lap, fucking his ass. “How does Archer's mouth feel on you, Granger? Did you know our Archer loves males as much as he loves the female body?”

Blair's gaze met his as he sank his cock into Suzanne's pussy, her legs pushed back to her stomach. Dominic watched Blair's cock stroke in and out of her pussy. “Are you watching Suzanne get stuffed with Blair's cock? Doesn't she have a lovely pussy? Just think how pretty it will look when we shave her bare for us.”

Granger groaned and tensed in his arms. He released his seed into Archer's mouth. Dominic smiled and grunted as Archer reached back, and grabbed onto his balls.

“Come, Dominic. Fill Granger, and mark him.” Archer snarled and squeezed his balls gently, sending him over the edge.

“Damn, Archer.” He grumbled and slowly pulled out of Granger. “Come, Archer, I need a shower and your ass. Blair, when you're done with our female, heal her and feed her. We're not done tonight,” Dominic called over his shoulder.

* * * *

Suzanne moaned as Blair slipped out of her pussy, kissing a path down her stomach. “It's okay, baby, I've got ya. Let me heal that tender pussy, then we'll take a break and get some food and water into you.” Blair cooed, spread her legs gently, and started licking all around her pussy.

“It's going to feel weird, but I'm going to use my dragon tongue to heal you. It's bigger, and can reach inside you to heal you,” he warned her before Blair half shifted between her legs. Slowly his thick, long tongue slid into her tender pussy.

“Blair.” Suzanne grabbed onto his hair as he licked the inside of her pussy. In and out, Blair touched every place inside her, easing the ache. Her eyes closed and she sighed when Blair pulled his tongue out of her and sat up.

“Come on, Suzanne, let's get you some food.” He scooped her up, and strolled over to where her robe lay on the floor.

Granger reached down, picked up the robe, and helped her into it as both men escorted her down to the kitchen. Her pizza and pop still sat on the counter. She glanced around the room, expecting to see Dominic's father again, but didn't.

She released the breath she had been holding and sat down, frowning. Her stomach rolled at the thought of eating.

“What's wrong?” Granger glanced at her, then at the pizza. “I thought you liked pizza.”

“I do, but right now I don't think I can eat anything. My stomach is upset.” Suzanne pushed the pizza away from her, and took the water Blair handed her.

“Damn, the change is happening faster than Dominic thought it would.” Blair fetched a can of soup. “I'm going to make you some soup. I'll help you eat it so it stays down. By tomorrow you should be able to eat more.”

Suzanne sighed and laid her head down on her arms on the counter. “Blair, I would just like to go to sleep. I'm tired, and don't feel well. I told you guys I wouldn't be able to keep up.” She whispered the last part as her eyes started to drift shut.

“You'll eat, then you can sleep.” Dominic strolled into the kitchen naked just like the rest of her men. He lifted her up into his arms, and she flinched, her stomach knotted. Then she slapped a hand over her mouth as she jumped out of Dominic's arms and ran for the bathroom.

Suzanne didn't make it to the toilet before everything in her stomach came up onto the bathroom floor. “Damn, damn, damn.” She cried, once more her stomach heaved, and black stuff came out of her mouth. Tears slid down her cheeks when Dominic picked her up, and sat down her in the tub which was filled with hot water and bubbles.

“It's okay, we've got you. I'm sorry. I thought the change would be gradual, and less painful.” He soaped up his hands and washed her body. “You should be done with expelling all the toxins now. As soon as I clean you up, I'll tuck you into bed.” He gently turned her onto her stomach, and pulled the butt plug out of her ass.

“Tomorrow you'll feel better, I promise.” He kissed her head and washed her ass with his hands. “Granger, strip the bed, and put on clean sheets for me, would you?” Dominic asked while Archer cleaned the bathroom floor where she had thrown up.

“Archer, I can clean that up.” Suzanne tried to get up, but Dominic held onto her.

“No, you will rest.” Dominic cleaned every inch of her body, including her hair. By the time he was done, she felt as if she was made of jelly.

He stood with her in his arms, handing her to Granger, who smiled down at her. “Our poor baby. The bed has clean sheets, and a nice warm blanket on it for you.” He proceeded to dry her body. Dominic stepped out of the tub, and frowned down at her.

“Open your mouth, Suzanne.” Dominic reached down and lifted her chin.

Suzanne frowned and opened her mouth. Dominic cussed up a storm. “Damn, it seems you'll be totally changed by tomorrow. I don't know how it's possible, but your body is changing fast. No wonder you're so tired.” He stepped back. Granger swept her up into his arms and carried her to the bed.

Archer lay on the bed and took her from Granger's arms, cuddling next to her as Granger got in on her other side.

Dominic and Blair stood at the end of the bed, staring down at her. “You sleep. We'll join the three of you in a while,” Dominic ordered. He and Blair left the room, turning off the lights as they went.

“Where are they going?” Suzanne yawned and curled up against Granger's stomach, resting her hand on Archer's stomach.

“They have some business to discuss with Alex and Anthony tonight, then they'll be back. Now rest, and don't worry.” Granger stroked her hip. She closed her eyes, and sighed.

* * * *

Suzanne slowly opened her eyes, and stared around the dark room. On her right side Dominic and Blair curled up with each other, while on her left side Granger held Archer in his arms. She ran her tongue across her fangs and sighed. She was one of them now, but where did she fit in? It was obvious her males had formed some kind of bond with each other while she had been asleep.

Slowly she crawled out of the bed, and stared down at the four of them. Her men were so handsome and strong, but Suzanne felt left out. A cold shiver ran down her spine. She turned and saw the small suitcase she had brought with her. It held the only things she had left in the world.

Snatching onto the suitcase, Suzanne made her way to the bathroom, and got dressed in her favorite jeans and sweatshirt.

She was hungry and hurt. Not one of her men had said they had loved her last night. Suzanne brushed her hair and quietly made her way down the hallway to the kitchen. “It's stupid to think they would say the words, Suzanne. I mean, come on, you've only known them what, twelve hours?” she whispered to herself and took eggs, bacon, and juice out of the fridge.

“It will take time, but they will love you.” Dominic's father said behind her.

She sighed and turned to greet the ghost. “That was a private thought. Now, what can I do for you, sir?”

Dominic's father studied her and sat down. “Go ahead and make your breakfast. We'll talk while you cook.”

Suzanne nodded, and the frying pan came floating out of a cabinet. She laughed and shook her head. “So what do you need to talk to me about?” Suzanne turned on the stove, and placed the bacon into the pan to fry. After that, she took the glass that floated to her, and poured herself a glass of orange juice. She sighed with relief when it went down without coming back up.

“As you know, there is a war coming, and it's going to be a long deadly battle. Your gift to see and hear us will only help this battle.”

Frowning, she sat down, and stared at him. “What gift? You mean I can see and hear ghosts?”

He nodded and paced around the room. “There are many of us waiting to help the cause. You will speak for us to Dominic and Remi. We can go where others cannot, giving the path of light a better chance to win this war, but there are some risks.” He stopped and faced her.

“Why can't it be simple? Do I have ‘hurt me’ written on my body or something?” Suzanne flipped the bacon, knowing Dominic had wakened.

“Of course you don't have anything written on your body. My son bathed you last night. You are clean as a whistle.”

“What, you saw that?” Suzanne wiped around, and pointed the spatula at him. “You stay out of my bathroom and bedroom. It's bad enough I see you like this. I don't need you watching us have sex. That's just not right.” She shivered when Dominic strolled into the kitchen, frowning at her.

“I take it you're talking to my father again?” He leaned against the counter, staring at her.

“Yes, and you'd better tell him he can't watch us in the bedroom. That's just wrong! Now, what is this so-called danger you're speaking of, Andrew?” Suzanne turned back to the bacon.

“You will not only be able to see the good ghosts, but on occasion there will be those whoare evil, Those whom hell has not claimed yet, plus other creatures that not even Dominic or others can see.”

Suzanne banged her head on the cupboard above the stove. “Let me get this straight. I'll be able to also see evil things? Will they know I can see them and hear them?” She turned and glanced at Dominic's father, who shrugged.

“That, I do not know. I guess if you don't show any signs you are aware of them, they won't know, but with the way you screamed when you saw me, I don't see you being able to control your emotions.”

Blair, Granger, and Archer came into the kitchen, and took a seat at the counter, distracting her.

“See, you can't even control your reactions to your mates when they walk into a room. How are you going to act when you see a demon?” Andrew asked.

She turned to Andrew and glared at him. “Just because I happen to like the view when they walk into the room, doesn't mean I'm going to run off screaming every time I see something. If I know there are things out there, I can prepare myself, even if I see a demon.” The ghost grinned. “Really?”

She turned to see what looked like a large red monster staring at her. Suzanne turned to Andrew. “You did that on purpose! I don't like being tested. I don't care who the hell you are. Get out of here, and leave me the fuck alone. I've had enough today!” she yelled, throwing the spatula. It went flying right through him.

He laughed and disappeared from the room. “You'll do. See you soon, Suzanne. We have more to discuss, but I will leave you to deal with your angry companions.”

“Why, you pompous old fart? God, I wish I could deck you!” Suzanne turned to glare at her mates. “And why the fuck are you angry at me when I haven't done a damn thing?” She yelled, and knew at that minute that yelling was the wrong thing to do.

Dominic attacked her. Grabbing her, he swung her onto his shoulders. “Granger, turn off the stove. She can eat when I'm done beating her ass, and laying down the rules.”

“Laying down the rules? Dominic, I swear you'd better put me down this instant. How dare you growl at me? And if you think for one minute you will control every second of my life, think again, you big…ouch!” Suzanne jumped as his large hand made contact with her butt before he threw her onto the bed.

“Strip her, and destroy those awful clothes she wears. I'll be damned if she isn't open to my touch at all times,” Dominic ordered Archer and Granger, as he and Blair stood at the end of the bed.

“No, you can't. They're all I have left!” Suzanne tried to escape their hands, but they were too strong. They stripped her down, and shredded the last of her clothes. She got on her knees and glared at Dominic. “You know I could handle the dominate thing, but to destroy the last things I had to my name is wrong,” Suzanne said through clenched teeth. She jumped off the bed and dashed into the bathroom, locking the door.

Suzanne fell to floor, leaning against the door, and stared up at her empty suitcase. Nothing, not even her outfit for tonight, was in it. Everything was gone. She didn't have their love. Suzanne was now a vampire and new emotions and feelings surrounded and confused her. Before, she was able to handle it if something, or someone, attacked her, but now everything had changed.

Tears slid down her face. She hated herself for showing such weakness, but they wouldn't stop. Suzanne closed her eyes and laid her head against the door, when strong hands scooped her up. She stared into Blair's silver eyes.

He shook his head, and the door opened when he carried her out into the bedroom. He gently lowered her to the bed and turned her onto her stomach, which was now tense and full of knots.

Chapter Eight

Suzanne struggled against Blair while he attached the cuffs to her arms and legs. Every one of them had felt her emotions, her fears, and they would deal with those after they dealt with her defiance. He walked over to his cabinet and opened it, selecting which flogger to use on her. He grabbed the long black soft leather one, knowing it was the first time for her to experience that pain and pleasure.

He walked back to the bed and ran his hand across her ass. “Do you know what you did to earn this punishment?” His voice was only a whisper, but she heard him.

Suzanne didn't say a word, her face buried in the pillow. She refused to talk to him. He swung back and let the flogger hit her ass.

“You just were turned, Suzanne, you woke to new sensations, but did you wake us up, and let us help you deal with it? No!” He walked to the other side of the bed and swatted her again, watching the red marks brighten on her ass.

“Instead you left the safety of our room while we were still asleep. Didn't you think we would be worried about you when we woke and found you not in the bed where we put you?” His voice raised a little as once again the flogger came down on the back of her thigh. She flinched, her knuckles white, as she held onto the chains that bound her.

“But yet when I come to find you, you're yelling at my father, disrespecting him. Even if he is a ghost, he is a king!” He snarled and brought the flogger down again on her ass. Dominic took a deep breath and glanced at Blair, who smiled and nodded.

“Then you turn that wicked mouth on me, cussing me out. Not to mention you covered what belongs to us, and you do belong to us. For us to pet, to feed, to care for, and to clothe as we see fit.” He swung the flogger down one more time on the other side of her butt.

Suzanne jerked her head up, and glared at him. “What am I, your dog? To pet me, to feed me, to clothe me? I woke up and saw you sleeping peacefully, wrapped in each other's arms, not mine. I knew you formed new bonds last night while I was asleep, but I wanted to let you sleep. I needed to deal with this my own way, and I can't help it if I yelled at your father. He shouldn't have put a…a demon next to me!” she cried and dropped her head back into the pillow, hiding her tears. But her body trembled.

Dominic jerked his head towards Blair, who shrugged. “What do you mean, my father brought a demon into my home?” Dominic sat down on the bed and released her arms, while Granger released her legs. Dominic picked her up, and cradled her in his arms. “Tell me, Suzanne, what my father said and did. How am I to help and understand if you don't tell me?”

She curled up into a ball. “He's right, I'm not strong enough to do this, Dominic. I'm weak. I can't even control my tears. You need a stronger female, not someone who is broken.”

Blair sat down next to them and brushed her hair away from her face. “Tell us what he said, Suzanne.”

Suzanne laid her head on Dominic's chest. “He said I would see all ghosts, and other things that you couldn't, including evil things. That I could tell you what the ghosts find out, about the evil ones, since they can go places you can't. They, the good ones, want to help with the fight, but he told me I would also see the evil ones. He didn't know if they would be able to tell that I could see them or not, that it all depended on my reaction to them when they came around. He teased me about the first time I saw him, then he tested me by bringing a demon into the kitchen. That's when I threw the spatula at him and yelled at him.”

Dominic was furious. No wonder she attacked. “Is my father in the room now, Suzanne?”

She frowned and glanced around the room, then growled. “Yes…” She hissed. “I told him not to come into our bedroom and bathroom, Dominic. I don't want him in here. This should be our room.” She curled up further into his arms, trying to hide her body.

“Father, you will not test our companion, or come into our bedroom again, unless it is for an emergency. Is that understood?” Dominic snarled. “I hate that I can't see him to talk to him.”

Suzanne glanced up and frowned. “What? What do you mean, open myself up to Dominic? Don't yell at me, I can't help it, I don't understand.” Fresh tears slid down her face.

Dominic sighed and glanced down at Suzanne. “What is he saying?”

“He called me a dunce, and told me to open myself up to you. He said you would be able to see and hear him if I was touching you, but I don't understand what he means. It doesn't mean I'm stupid.”

Blair, Archer, and Granger snarled. “Enough!” Dominic ran his hand down Suzanne's face. “What my father was saying is that he wants you to reach for my mind. Remember when you wanted to read our thoughts? Well, now you can. Can you try?”

She nodded. “Can I have a blanket? I don't like him seeing me naked.” Blair grabbed the blanket behind them and covered her.

Slowly, she relaxed, and closed her eyes. Dominic could feel her touch inside his head—soft, hesitant, but Suzanne opened her mind to his. He turned and glanced at his father, who sat in the chair by the bed.

“Finally. I swear it was like pulling teeth dealing with her.” His father sighed. “We don't have much time. You have to leave tomorrow if you're going to make the other stops. Franco has moved some of his men closer to your lands, knowing Blair is here.”

Dominic felt Suzanne flinch against him, creating a bigger gap between them. His dragon roared inside him. “I thank you for the warning, but if you ever insult my mate again, I will find a way to smash your face. I respect you, Father, but I won't have her hurt again. Do I make myself clear?”

His father turned and stared at him, then at her. “She is beautiful when she is furious. I will try, that is all I can promise, Now I will take my leave. It's time I go spy on Franco. I'll be in touch soon.” Dominic shook his head and looked at Suzanne.

“Come. Archer has breakfast ready.” He stood, pulled her up, and draped his arm around her waist. They moved to the kitchen.

Once in the kitchen, he pulled out a chair for her when Archer set the last of the food onto the table. Suzanne carefully sat down and flinched as she sat, but didn't say a word. They all took their seats. She reached up and drained her orange juice.

Archer and Granger piled food onto her plate, but she said nothing as she slowly ate.

Dominic sat back and watched Suzanne. He knew she wanted clothes, yet she wouldn't ask, afraid to say anything. He glanced at Blair, who frowned at her, knowing she wanted to leave. “Suzanne, talk to us. You have so many things running through your mind, I don't even know where to start.”

Suzanne glanced up at him, tears once again forming in her eyes. “What am I supposed to say, Dominic? You've taken everything, but given nothing. I had nothing left of the life that I built but what was in that suitcase, and you destroyed it, as you've destroyed me.”

Blair, Archer, and Granger snarled. “How dare you accuse him of destroying you? He would give his life for you!” Blair shouted.

She turned and glared at him. “You shout at me when you ask how I feel? I have given all four of you everything. I gave up my life, because I knew I belonged with you. I even gave you my love, when it's hard for me to do that. But what did I get in return, Blair? Do you see what I want in my brain and heart? I'm different., I don't know where to go, I'm expected to use this gift everyone keeps saying I have to help in this war, when it scares the crap out of me. I have no clothes. I feel naked inside and out, but what do I get? I get ‘we'll feed you, clothe you, pet you, and make you safe.’” She sighed and pushed her food around on her plate. “Where's my bond, Blair? It's obvious you four have it, but I don't. I can read your thoughts, but it means nothing.

“Your father said the love would come later, as if it was an afterthought. You all know I've never had love, but all you give me is sex. Great sex, but I could have had that spreading my legs for the Bloods if that's all I wanted. Excuse me, please.” She got up and walked to the door before she turned and stared at him. “I was willing to wait since it's only been a day, but earlier your words destroyed what hope I had, Dominic. I don't know how to get that hope back. I'll try, and be that strong person your father wants, but I can't promise anything anymore.” She ran out of the kitchen, and they all heard the door slam when she got to the bedroom.

“How can she not feel the bond now that she's one of us?” Granger asked.

Dominic stood, his chair slamming back against the floor. “She doesn't feel the bonding, because we did it before she changed. She was still human, and right now she still has the emotions of a human. Suzanne might always have them, with the trauma she had to deal with at such an earlier age. Damn, I was fool for saying those words to her. Granger, Stephan is here with her friend, and his sister. Go greet them, and have breakfast set up downstairs. Blair, wake your brothers, and find out how close Franco is. Archer, let's go. It's time we start showing our female what she means to us. Today and tonight we concentrate on her.” Everyone nodded as they went off to do as he bid. “The clothes arrived last night. They are in her closet, as you ordered,” Archer said as they made their way towards the bedroom.

“Archer, I've never made such a mess with anything, as I have with her. For the first time in my life, I'm afraid, and I don't like it.”

“Tell her, and show her, Dominic. That is the biggest gift you can give her right now.” Archer opened the door, and they both sucked in their breath.

Suzanne was curled up in the large window with a blanket wrapped around her, just staring out at the window. Her eyes were swollen from crying. She glanced up at them as they made their way to her.

Dominic reached down to pick her up, and she jerked back. “Oh baby, I'm so sorry.” He dropped to his knees in front of her. “I've made such a mess of things. I truly believed you would feel as we felt when we bonded last night, but I should have known the bond didn't take since you were human at the time. I've hurt you with my words. Please forgive me. I can't lose you, Suzanne. You're already embedded in my heart and soul.” He laid his head in her lap, and wrapped his arms around her, just holding her.

Slowly, she brushed her hand through his hair. “I'm not going anywhere, Dominic. It just might take me a little longer to trust any of you again. I know in my head that I belong here, beside all of you. I crave your guidance, but there is a part of me that will always need reassurance from each of you, that I'm important to you, even if I can't have your love. I'm sorry I can't change that.”

He lifted his head, and scooped her up into his arms, taking her seat. “My Little Red, you have all our hearts. Didn't I tell you yesterday you had captured us? I meant it, Suzanne. Where we are dark, you are our light.” Dominic kissed her lips softly. “Go with Archer. We have a surprise for you.” He helped her stand but took the blanket. Archer led her to the walk-in closet. He opened the door, and stepped aside as she stepped inside.

Dominic laughed at her small cry. She traced her hands over the clothes. Suzanne spun around and glanced at both of them. “They.re for me, all of them?”

Archer laughed and leaned over, capturing her lips. “Yes, Suzanne. Dominic called a few favors in last night after he heard about your apartment, and well, you can see what they brought.”

Suzanne crumbled to floor and cried. “You do care. I'm so sorry…”

“Oh, Little Red, don't cry. It's okay.” Dominic picked her up and hugged her. “Why don't you go splash some cold water on your face, and I'll pick out a nice outfit for you to wear to meet your friend downstairs?”

Her head jerked up. “Della's here? Oh thank you, Dominic.” She wrapped her arms around him, kissing his face.

He shook his head, and swatted her ass. “Go, so you we can eat breakfast with your friend, Stephan, Lissa, and the others. And Suzanne, you will eat this time. You need the food,” Dominic ordered, and she grinned.

“I told you all she needed was you to open up.” Archer smirked.

“Shut up, Archer.” Dominic selected the green dress. She would look lovely in it, along with the green satin slippers.

Suzanne emerged, her hair all brushed out, and smiled. She glanced at the dress and traced it with her finger.

“It's so beautiful, I'm almost afraid to wear it. I've never had such nice clothes before.”

He slid the dress over her head. “Well, you deserve it, and you'll wear nothing but the best as long as I can help it.” Dominic nodded. “Perfect. Now put on the slippers, and we'll go downstairs.”

Suzanne smiled all the way downstairs, touching the dress as if it would disappear from her body. “Thank you again, Dominic, for my new clothes.”

Dominic lifted up her chin before they entered the main hall. “It is my pleasure to give you things, Suzanne. I love to watch your face light up, and your eyes shine. Let's see your friends, beauty.” Dominic stepped into the main room.

Blair and Granger came up to Suzanne, and smiled down at her. “You look beautiful Suzanne,” Blair whispered, and kissed her lips. “I'm sorry for earlier, yelling at you. I was wrong.”

She cupped his cheek. “Maybe all of us were wrong this morning. Let's just start over, shall we?” They both nodded, and kissed her before they stepped aside.

A tall woman with blond hair screamed and rushed Suzanne, hugging her tight. “Look at you! My God, do you clean up nice.”

He shook his head and wrapped his hand in Stephan's. “How's Lissa?” Dominic glanced down at the table, where Lissa sat her gaze down at her plate.

“She won't say a word, Dominic. She's so frail, I'm afraid to touch her.”

Suzanne released Della, and hugged Stephan. “You should have seen me, Stephan. Let me talk to her.” She patted his arm and made her way to the table, nodding to Tonya and Anthony. All eyes were on her as she pulled up a chair next to Lissa, and the room quieted down.

“Hello, Lissa, I'm Suzanne, a friend of Della's.” She leaned over and took Lissa's hands into hers. “Has Della told you my story?”

Lissa shook her head, and glanced up at her.

“I'm afraid it's not pretty, but then again, anyone who gets taken by them doesn't have a pretty story.” Suzanne shook her head. “I was thirteen when my father raped me, and I took off running away from home. I was bruised, and hurt already when Lance found me in an alley. He beat me, and drugged me, but he wasn't happy with that. Do you remember that thing that they use to mark the cattle with, the hot poker? Well, that night he got one of those real hot, and decided to brand me, but where no one would see.” Tears fell down her face.

“The reason I'm telling you this, Lissa, is I believed I never could love again.” Suzanne tore her gaze away from his back to hers. “But it can happen, Lissa, it can happen. Just yesterday, I met my companions, and I couldn't be happier with them, but it's not going to be easy, I won't lie to you. I had to fight every step. Some days, I just wanted to give up, but I kept thinking there has to be someone out there for me who will hold me, love me, and keep me safe, no matter what has happened to me. You are very lucky. You already have a family waiting to help you, if you give them a chance. Just look at your handsome brother. He searched for years and never gave up. Don't give up, Lissa. Give them a chance to help you.”

Lissa was shaking. “I'm so scared. I went with this man, thinking he loved me. How can I trust myself again, Suzanne? How can I look my family in the face, knowing I failed them?” Her voice shook, pain etched in every word she said.

Stephan started to go to her, but Dominic held onto him and nodded towards them.

“Oh Lissa, we all make mistakes. I thought my father loved me and my brothers, but look at what he did to me. You can do this, and the trust will come again. It just takes time. And Lissa, you didn't fail your family. If you look at Stephan's face, I bet you'll see he feels the same way. He thinks he failed to protect you.”

She gasped and turned to Stephan, shaking her head. “No, Stephan, you didn't know. No one knew.”

Dominic let go of Stephan, and he slowly made his way to his sister. “My Lissa, how can I not blame myself for failing to protect you? This man took your trust and betrayed it. Don't give up on us Lissa, please. We need you, and love you.” He knelt down next to them, and pulled her into his arms when she broke down crying.

Suzanne nodded and got up, coming into Dominic's arms.

“I have never been more proud to have you as my mate. If I didn't love you earlier, I do now. For the rest of our days I will show you, until you are sick of hearing my words.” Dominic lifted her chin and traced her lips with his tongue until she opened for him.

He kissed her, giving all he could, showing her with his body how much he loved her. He caressed her tongue, danced with it, and made love to it. Slowly, she pulled back, and lifted her hand to her mouth. “Your mouth is a dangerous weapon, Dominic.” Her cheeks turned a deep pink color.

“Only for you, my lovely mate. Now sit, and eat.” Dominic led her to a chair near Tonya. The two embraced, and started talking right way while she ate, stealing glances at all of them.

Dominic moved to the entranceway, where Blair stood talking to his brothers with Anthony. “Have they dropped off Lance and the others?”

No, it seems they have all gone into hiding. It looks like they have joined forces with Franco and his men.” Blair snorted.

“What about Franco's men? How close are they?” Dominic stretched, the dragon inside of him itching to escape.

“They're too close. Franco is going to make his move soon. We need to get you out of here today. There's no time. Our brothers are on their way here now. I've called in reinforcements, and they are coming up behind those of Franco's men. If we're lucky, we can wipe out those he has sent without warning him, and others.” Ethan said.

“Archer, have Alex wake the others. Gather the men in the back room now. We fight now, and destroy all we can, before we leave tonight. Granger, kill those downstairs now. Blair, on my desk upstairs you'll find the number for the airplane. Call and get it ready to leave tonight at the private landing. Move, everyone. I want you all here in a half hour.” He went to Suzanne and sighed as he sat down next to her.

“Tonya, I hate to interrupt, but I need to speak with Suzanne for a minute, and I believe Anthony would like to speak with you.” Dominic took Suzanne's hands and pulled her into his arms, just holding her and breathing in her scent.

“What is it, Dominic? You're scaring me.” She kissed his chest and gazed up into his face. “You're worried?”

“It seems Franco, a clan leader, is not waiting for the others to attack. As we speak, we are being surrounded. Alex is waking our other guests, but they will be here soon. We must prepare to fight before we leave tonight. I won't leave my lands knowing Franco is trying to take them. I'm sorry our weekend has been ruined, but know I will personally destroy Franco for this.”

“Oh Dominic, it doesn't matter about our weekend. We can play anytime. What matters are your people, and their safety. How can I help?”

Chapter Nine

Suzanne stared up at her handsome king, his face tight with worry and anger though he held her gently, soothing her while the fate of his people weighed on his shoulders.

“Do you see my father anywhere, Suzanne? I really could use his help right now. I need to know exactly where these men are so we can destroy them.”

She turned in his arms and glanced around the room as it started to fill with people. “Yes, he's over there, by your private table.”

“Good. Let's go talk to him.” Dominic led her to the table.

“Sir, Dominic would like to know if you know where Franco's men are.” Suzanne lowered her gaze to the floor as she addressed the ghost.

“Yes, I know where every single one is, but it would take too long to explain it to you, then for you to explain it to him. I'm going to do something. Please don't scream. You'll be able to see where each man is in your brain so Dominic can see.”

Suzanne took a deep breath. “Yes, sir.” Andrew walked right through her. A cold chill shot up her spine, but she held still as his information was imprinted into her brain. Andrew appeared in front of her again.

“I'm impressed, Suzanne. Give him information. He'll be able to handle this group easily with the warriors he has here. I'm heading back to Franco's residence to see if I hear anything.”

“Thank you. I'll tell him.” She turned towards Dominic, and he smiled.

“I've already got the information. Thank you, sweetheart. You did great.” He kissed her cheek.

“Your father said he'll be at Franco's, watching. He'll let us know if he moves again.” They headed towards the doorway as all the guests gathered in the meeting room. Tonya huddled against Anthony while they waited for them at the door.

“Go stand with Tonya while I explain the situation. Then you and Tonya can go upstairs with Archer and pack our bags for our trip.” Dominic nudged her towards her friend, then walked to the stage with Blair and Granger beside him. Archer stood next to Suzanne. The room quieted down as everyone gave their attention to him.

She watched Dominic pull himself together before he spoke to the crowd. “I'm sorry to interrupt your weekend, but it looks like this party will have to be postponed to a safer time. My properties are surrounded right now, and I'm going to need all the men to meet me in the back parlor in a few minutes. Ladies, the food buffet is open and will remain open, but I want all of you to stay together here in this area where I will have guards posted for your safety.”

Suzanne turned to Tonya. “Let's get these ladies settled, and make sure they have enough food and plenty to drink. I have a feeling it's going to be a long day for everyone. Archer, could you get a list of everyone who is supposed to be here? I want to make sure no one is missing.” She reached up and kissed Archer's lips. He grinned and swatted her ass.

“You will go nowhere but this room, Suzanne. I mean it.” Archer held her chin, and she nodded.

“I'll be a good little girl, and stay in this area, but I might hit the kitchen a few times, so don't get all huffy. It's attached to this room, so I'll be fine.” Suzanne rolled her eyes and laughed as he grumbled and took off looking for Alex.

Tonya nudged her as they offered drinks to the ladies. “I swear you already have him wrapped right around your finger.”

“Please. There is no way I could have any of them wrapped around my finger. You've seen how big and, well, male they are. Each one of them could have any female they wanted, Tonya. I'm not a fool. I know they'll get tired of me. I'll give them a hundred years, and I bet they'll be looking for my replacement.” She poured a cup of coffee for a lady who nodded and smiled.

“She really doesn't know, does she?” the lady asked Tonya, who laughed and shook her head.

“Nope, no clue, and I can't wait till she finds out,” Tonya teased, and placed a plate of doughnuts on the table.

A small woman ran up to her and knelt at her feet, and Suzanne frowned. “Please get up. You don't need to bow to me. I'm not the king.” Suzanne helped the woman up, as she clasped her hands in front of her. “Now, what's wrong? What can I help you with?”

“Caser and Grant are missing. They should have been here by now. I've checked where the men are getting ready to leave, and in here, but they are nowhere.”

Suzanne frowned and turned to Tonya. “Do you know these men, Tonya?”

Tonya nodded. “Yes, they live in the East hall. They work here, and are submissives. Dominic has a few subs that work here who had no place else to live.”

Archer, where are you? Suzanne searched for the connection in her mind.

I'm coming out of Dominic's office. What's wrong?

She patted the woman's arm. We are missing two men, Caser and Grant. Tonya said they live in the East wing. Could you and Anthony check and make sure they are okay?

We are heading there now, but Suzanne, don't go off searching yourself. We don't know if the outer halls have been breached.

Suzanne rolled her eyes again. “I swear. What is it with men? They think because we're women, we can't defend ourselves.”

Della and Lissa joined their party. “Well, then, they haven't seen us in action, have they?” Della laughed as Lissa nodded.

“I'm going to go check the kitchen. Maybe they're in there getting more food ready.” Suzanne turned towards the woman. “Why don't you go get yourself something to eat? As soon as we find them, I'll send them over to you.”

Suzanne shook her head, watching her walk away. “So innocent and trusting.”

“You sound like you're a hundred years old,” Tonya said, as all four of them slowly made their way past the woman and headed towards the kitchen.

“I'm afraid sometimes I feel like it inside, Tonya. Maybe that goes with the territory with being abused. Who knows?” Suzanne stopped at the kitchen door and frowned.

Andrew stood in front of the door, blocking the way. You can't go in there. There are three men snooping around who belong to Franco's group.

“Suzanne, what's wrong?” Tonya placed her hand on her arm.

“Della, you have your weapons on you?” Suzanne turned to see her nod. “Tonya, maybe you and Lissa had better stay out here. There are three men in there, and they don't belong here. Della, let's play a game, shall we?” Suzanne lowered the straps of her dress to her shoulders. “Remember, this is a sex club.”

Della smiled and unbuttoned her shirt, exposing the swell of her breast. “Ready.”

Tonya grabbed her arm. “I'm going in too. There is no way you're going in there without me.” Lissa straightened her shoulders and glared at the door.

Suzanne sighed. “Tonya, I've been fighting for more than ten years, I don't want you or Lissa hurt. And I don't think Lissa is ready for this.” She met Lissa's gaze. “When we go in there, Lissa, we'll be offering ourselves to them to distract them. I really think you should stay here.”

Lissa shook her head. “No. I'm tired of feeling helpless. I can do this, Suzanne. I've trained with my brothers, and I know how to fight. Please, I need to feel like I can help.”

She sighed and nodded. All the while, Suzanne had blocked her mates’ entrance to her mind, knowing they would be furious. But she would be damned if she would distract Dominic, Blair, and Granger while they were hunting. She knew the minute the men had left to attack, but said nothing so as not to distract them. Suzanne looked at Dominic's father. “Then let's go, ladies, and have some fun.”

She put a pout on her face as she walked right through Andrew. “I can't believe they left us here. I'm so fucking horny! Here, I thought I was going to have two men fuck me, and now I don't even have one.” She stepped into the kitchen. “I mean, they told us there would be an orgy in the main room, and here there's only women?” Suzanne came to a stop and smiled.

“Maybe we're going to have that orgy, after all. Della, look at all these handsome men. I want those two over there.” Suzanne strolled over to the two who looked like they were in charge, and rubbed her body against one of them.. “And look at all these muscles.” She brushed her hand over one man's cock, and knew her plan was working.

There had been more than six men in the room, and two of them were Blood members, which Della personally took care of. She peeked and smiled as Lissa came to life, flaunting her body for the men.

“Do you think we should share them with the other women in the other room? I kind of like the idea of us having them first,” Tonya purred.

“Now, ladies, there is no need to fight over us. Believe me, we can handle all of you.” The one in front of her yanked her head back and smiled. “So you want the both of us, do you?” He licked the side of her neck. “I think that can be arranged.” The other one stepped behind her and cupped her breasts.

Her stomach knotted, and Suzanne wanted to scream, but she grinned, all the while she heard her mates’ snarls in her head. She'd worry about them later. Suzanne slowly moved her arms around the one in front of her and grabbed on to his sword at his side. “You two have the biggest cocks. It's going to be so tight and painful. I'm so wet thinking about it.”

Suzanne yanked the sword out of its holder, swiping it across the legs of the man in front of her. He screamed and fell to the floor while the other one tried to grab onto her arms, but she head-butted him. As he stumbled back, she swung the sword up and severed his throat, almost cutting his head off his shoulders. “Don't mess with me, asshole.”

Suzanne turned to see the other man on the floor reach for his gun, but she was there before he could fire, cutting his arm off. “Sorry, no guns allowed here.”

She glanced over to see Della smiling down at her two men, now lying dead on the floor. “Boy, you guys are vicious,” she said to Tonya and Lissa. All four men were bleeding from different wounds on their bodies.

Lissa laughed and turned to her. “Thank you, Suzanne. I've never felt so in control, like a piece of me is back.”

Nodding, she glanced around the room. “Well, let's clean this place up. Della, lock that door. We don't need any other surprises while we get rid of this mess.” Suzanne glanced out the back door that led into the gardens.

There is no one there. You can dispose of the bodies just outside the door. The men will clean it up when they get here, and Suzanne—

Suzanne glanced over her shoulder to Andrew.

I am very impressed. Not once did you freeze. Where did you learn to fight, and with a sword?

Suzanne laughed, as she dragged the first body outside. I trained for more than five years after I got free from the Bloods. I was bound and determined not to let any man ever hurt me again.

Andrew bowed before her. The fighting is over. All have been destroyed, but I'm afraid you have four very angry mates on their way. Suzanne, I'm proud to call you daughter. Andrew disappeared as she placed the last body outside, and locked the door again.

Tonya and Lissa had buckets of hot water and were wiping down the counters, and Della handed Suzanne a mop. “I take it they're on the way back?” Della asked, studying her.

“Yes, and they are furious, needless to say.” Suzanne dipped her mop into the bucket and started to scrub the floor.

“Your movements were much faster than before. You're one of them now, aren't you?” Della asked, and all eyes turned to her.

“Yes, I was changed last night. Dominic thought he could take it slow. Well, it didn't work out that way. Needless to say, I'm totally in their world now. Does that bother you, Della?”

She studied her friend, who finally shook her head. “No, not all. I just want you happy, Suzanne. Out of all the girls there, you took the worst, always protecting the rest of us. You were the strongest among us. You fought while the rest of us wanted to give up.”

Suzanne smiled. “I couldn't give up, Della. I knew there was someone out there waiting for me. Now if you would have told me I had four men waiting for me, I would have knocked you out, but I couldn't give up.”

The kitchen door opened up, and she knew her men had come into the room with the others. The room was quiet. Dominic strolled around each of them and checked to make sure no one was hurt. He glanced out the door, saw the bodies piled outside, and snarled.

“What the hell did you think you were doing, Suzanne? You could have been killed, along with your friends. They touched you, and you touched them.”

Archer took the mop out of her hands. Stephan stood over Lissa, Anthony behind Tonya, and Alex behind Della.

She sighed. “Dominic, I wasn't about to let these men go into the main room with all those ladies with their guns. If we could disarm them, I knew we could take them. All of us are trained to fight and protect ourselves. As for touching them, it was the only way I could think of to disarm them. I mean, this is a sex club. What better excuse?”

Stephan stepped forward. “You knew Lissa was in no shape to confront this kind of violence, but you allowed her to participate in this ruse!”

Lissa grabbed Stephan and twirled him around. “Don't you dare yell at her! She told me to say back, but I refused. I need to do this Stephan, to take back part of me. You know I'm trained, you trained me. I won't have you upset at Suzanne when she is the one who broke through the shell I had created around me. Now, not another word!” she yelled, and stomped her foot.

“Damn it, Lissa, you've seen enough violence. You didn't need to see this.” Stephan grumbled, and pulled her into his arms.

“Stephan, I needed to believe in myself again, and Suzanne gave that to me. Please understand.” She laid her head on his chest and Stephan relaxed.

“I think I'm going to lock you in your bedroom when we get home,” he grumbled.

Suzanne knew he was still furious with her, but didn't say anything. Blair stepped up to her and swept her up into his arms. “Blair…” She rested her head on his chest.

“Not another word, Suzanne. We're all so furious right now, the thought of one of those men putting one scratch on you makes my blood boil. Then to let them touch you1 Don't you think we knew the minute his hands were on you? If they weren't dead right now, I'd rip them to shreds.” Blair carried her out of the main room, and up the stairs towards Dominic's apartment. All her males followed behind, not saying a word.

Dominic stepped up, and opened the door. “I can smell their scent on you.” Smoke came out of his nose as they made their way to the master bedroom. Blair lowered her feet to the ground, ripped her dress off her body, and threw it into the fireplace. Dominic roared, and flames shot out of his mouth, incinerating her dress instantly.

“Go take a shower, Suzanne, and wash that stench off you,” Dominic ordered, not looking at her. If he even glanced at her right now he would take her hard, and he wouldn't risk hurting her. He could feel her gaze on him, and her confusion.

He glanced at Blair, who stood next to him, his body tense, the dragon close to the surface. Before he knew what he was doing, he jumped on Blair and threw him to the floor. “No talk, Blair, need you.” He unzipped his pants and pulled Blair's pants off of his body. He used his own spit to wet his cock before he slammed his cock into Blair's ass.

Granger had Archer on the floor next to them and grunted as he pounded into Archer's ass.

His seed spilled into Blair's ass, but it still wasn't enough. It wouldn't be enough for any of them until they claimed Suzanne again. Dominic turned his gaze to the bathroom, and heard Suzanne crying in the shower. He gently opened the connection to her mind, and sank to the ground next to Blair.

Suzanne believed they didn't want her, because of what she had done, how she used her body. She felt dirty and cheap.

Dominic stood and walked into the bathroom, turning the water off. He swept Suzanne into his arms. “Hush, Suzanne, I'm here, and I'm not going anywhere.” He strolled into the bedroom and gently placed her onto the bed. “I'm very proud of what you did today, Suzanne, but I'm also furious that you had to do it. You shouldn't have been put in that kind of danger, but I'm afraid that with what's coming, we're going to see more and more of it.” He cleaned his cock with the rag Blair handed him.

“We all need you, Suzanne, now, before we leave. It's going too hard and fast, and our dragons are demanding we claim you again to erase all memories of those men.” He crawled up on the bed, and lay down next to her as he pulled her onto his body. “I see in your mind what you did, and I still can't believe how fast and powerful you are, my Little Red.”

Blair scooted behind them, and gently lubed her ass. “We're going to take you together. First Blair and I, then Granger and Archer. When we're done, there will be no questions as to who you belong to, Suzanne.” He spread her ass cheeks and watched the play of emotions as Blair slowly pushed his cock into her ass.

“Take him all the way. Squeeze him, show him how you belong to him, to all of us,” Dominic ordered, and worked his cock into her pussy. Suzanne was so tight. Her little cries of passion only encouraged him to move into her pussy faster.

Granger and Archer moved to each side of the bed, petting and encouraging her as he and Blair started to move inside her. His hands turned to claws, he held her hips, and he snarled, pushing in harder and faster. Blair's dragon responded, doing the same.

Suzanne moaned, her nails digging into his shoulders as she bit down on his neck feeding from him. Dominic snapped and his cock swelled larger inside her, as did Blair's. They loved their mate, claiming her as theirs. He brushed her hair aside from her neck and sank his fangs into her neck.

She screamed, releasing him. Her body shook, while her orgasm took over. He pumped once, twice more into her, and released his seed into her pussy. Blair grunted behind them, and he could feel his warm seed flow into her ass.

Her body fell onto his chest, and her breath came in small quick gasps. She slowly came down from her sexual high. Suzanne kissed his nipple, and peeked up at him. “Umm, amazing.”

He laughed and rolled her over to her side. Blair pulled out of her ass. “It's not over, baby. You have two other mates who need you. Blair and I are going to get cleaned up. We love you, Suzanne.” He softly kissed her lips and jumped off the bed.

Blair leaned down, capturing her face in between his hands. “You're ours, baby, and we'll never let you go.” He kissed her softly and strolled into the bathroom with him.

Dominic turned on the shower heads and stood underneath them. “My dragon is so calm now. Even before, he was worried about Suzanne, but after seeing her fight and how strong inside she is, he is at peace.” He glanced at Blair, who stood under the other shower head.

“Mine feels the same way, but I believe Suzanne still has doubts about being good enough for us. After not having anyone believing in you for so long, it's no wonder she's unsure about us, and herself.”

Dominic nodded. “I'm afraid you're right. We'll just have to make sure we show her every day, and I, for one, love showing her.” He grinned and Blair laughed.

“She is a treasure, and I love digging for it.” Blair's eyes glowed and he turned his head towards the bedroom. “But if one more male touches her, I swear, Dominic, I'll rip them apart. Did you see the Bloods’ bodies outside? I don't know how her friend could even handle them after all they did to them.” He turned to him. “I want to hunt for Lance before we leave. I have this strange feeling he's around here, watching.” He got out of the shower and dried off.

“I was feeling the same way. Your brothers and others are still searching the club. Someone had to let those men in here, and I want to know who,” Dominic said as he walked into the bedroom, and laughed as Suzanne tried to stand and fell back onto the bed.

“Having trouble, Little Red?” Dominic teased, only to see her face brighten, and she sighed.

“I hate to admit it, but you four—wow. Even my legs feel like spaghetti noodles.” She laughed and turned to Archer. “Did you find those two men that were missing earlier, Caser and what's-his-name?”

Archer shook his head. “It has me worried. We went to their rooms, and all was cleared out. There was no trace of them.”

Dominic glanced at Blair, who nodded. “It seems we now know how they got in. Did they access to all the security codes?”

Dominic slammed his fist into the wall. “Every one except mine, so they could be hiding anywhere, including the tunnels.”

Suzanne rushed to his side and cradled his hand in hers, checking it. “Dominic, you'll find them. There is no reason to beat yourself up. How could you have known?” She cupped his cheek and reached up, kissing his lips.

“Because of my trust, you could have been hurt, Suzanne.” He wrapped his arms around her and held her. “I never want to feel the terror I felt when I saw you walk into that kitchen. I almost fell to the ground. I couldn't concentrate, I was so furious.”

She leaned back and frowned. “But I thought I blocked all of you so I wouldn't distract you.”

Blair laughed and swatted her ass. “Sweetheart, you can't totally block us. We'll always be inside, watching you and protecting you in any way we can. We have company at the door, Dominic.” Blair slid on a clean pair of white leather pants and a vest while Suzanne stood there staring at him.

“If you keep staring at him like that, he's going to take you again, and right now we don't have time.” Dominic scraped his fangs along her neck.

“I'm sorry. I ruined the dress you got me, Dominic. I really like that one too, especially the way it made you look at me in it.” Suzanne turned, and opened the closet. “Son of a bitch!” she screamed, and jumped back.

Dominic pushed her behind him, and he roared. “How the hell did they get in here? And why kill their own spies?” He glanced back at Granger. “Let Anthony and his brother in. Also call down to Alex and have him come up with Blair's brothers. I want every inch of my quarters searched now.” Dominic stepped into the closet and grabbed the black dress and shoes for Suzanne.

“Come here, baby. Let's get you dressed before we have all these men in here.” Dominic slid the dress over her body and unbuttoned the top four buttons. “Have to be able to see a little of what is mine.” He tweaked her nipple.

Suzanne smiled but she still was nervous. “I'll be okay, Dominic. I know you're worried, but I can handle this.”

“I know you can, but I'm going to have Archer pack your things, Little Red. I don't want you in the closet for now. Come on, let's go down to the parlor and greet our guest.” He wrapped his arm around her waist, and nodded to Archer, who started packing their belongings for their trip.

Blair walked beside them as they entered the room. More than twenty men stood with Tonya, Della, and Lissa in the corner by the bar, talking. “Go join your friends, Little Red.” Dominic kissed her cheek.

He watched every warrior bow his head to her as she walked past them. Stephan stepped in front of her, and Dominic forced himself not to move. One wrong word and he would pound him into the wall.

“I would like to apologize to you for earlier. I was out of line, yelling at you. I now see the good it did in Lissa, and how you protected our people. Thank you, my queen.” Stephan bowed to her and Suzanne laughed.

“Stephan, stop it. I'm no queen, and you're welcome.” She went to hug him but stopped, staring back at him, and he grinned.

“But Suzanne, you are our queen now. You are not only bonded to the king, but you have proven your loyalty to our people. Why do you think every warrior in this room bowed to you?” Stephan smirked and raised an eyebrow at her.

Suzanne glanced around the room at the warriors, who all smiled and bowed their heads again. “No freaking way! I can't be a queen, Dominic.” Her gaze fell to his, and he moved to her side.

“It's okay, Suzanne. You'll get used to it, and you're a perfect queen. I wouldn't have anyone else.” He kissed her lips softly.

“But Dominic I can't…my past.” She grabbed onto his shirt and buried her face into his chest.

“I don't want to hear any more about you not being good enough, Suzanne. You're mine, and I couldn't have picked a more perfect mate. You care all about those around you, and you're fierce when you know someone needs help. Who could be better then you?” He lifted her face to stare down into her eyes. “I told you they would love you. They see what we see, that you are a special lady. Ours.” He kissed her mouth, hard and possessive.

“Now go. Your friends are about to burst with wanting to talk to you.” He laughed as he broke the kiss and swatted her ass as he turned her towards them. “Thank you, Stephan. May I have a word with you, please?” Dominic rejoined the group of warriors.

“I'm taking Anthony, his beta, and Blair's brothers, and I'd like you and Lissa to journey with us on our trip. I believe Lissa would enjoy the trip, and it would be good for her to be around Suzanne.”

Stephan stopped and turned to his sister. “You're right. It would be good. Sitting at home to only think about what happened would only set her back. We would be honored to escort you on your trip.”

“Good. I know Lissa has no clothes here, and either does Tonya, so I've called a few of the store owners and they are sending clothes, shoes. and coats to the plane so they both have clothes.” Dominic turned to Alex. “Alex, I know I'm asking a lot, but I'm leaving you in charge here, and I expect you'll take good care of Suzanne's friend while we're gone.” He grinned, knowing full well Suzanne had been right. Della was Alex's companion.

Alex bowed and smirked. “I believe our queen has another gift.” He shook his head. “How she knew Della would be my companion is beyond me, but I can promise nothing will happen to her. Even if I have to put her over my knee.” He snarled and glanced at Della, who ignored him.

Dominic laughed. “You have your hands full with that one. She is a powerhouse, and a skillful warrior in her own right, but tread lightly, my friend, as I have found out there are still deep wounds in all three of them that are going to take time to heal.”

“I'm afraid you're right about that. If I ever find that creep who took her from her home…Did you know it was her own brother? I don't know how someone could turn on their own family.” Alex shook his head.

“I don't know how a family member can be so cruel, but I'm sure you'll do fine. I'm leaving the rest of my guards in your care. I've also called the clans I trust and they are preparing.” He turned and glanced around the room. “I want five of you to go through our bedroom and leave nothing unturned. Find out how those men got into our room, but I'm warning you now, don't upset Suzanne's personal things. She's had enough taken from her.”

He turned to Blair. “Blair, what have you heard from your father?”

“Father believes it's Christopher's brother behind all the attacks and the uprising. Christopher hasn't been able to locate him or the group he has following him, but he is aware of what his brother has done.” Blair sighed. “He's issued a reward.”

Dominic shook his head. “This isn't good. One's own brother. Christopher will handle this, I'm glad it wasn't him.” He rubbed the back of his neck. “We have a club to search. I suggest we start now, because it's getting late and I want this place secure before we leave.”

Chapter Ten

Suzanne laughed at Della and shook her head. “I told you it would happen. Della, you'll do fine. Don't get me wrong—there will be some times you'll have doubts, even I have those, but Alex will be there to help you. Let him in, and you'll be amazed how good it feels.” She glanced around the room, empty now except for her and her friends.

Two guards stood at the doorway, but someone else was in the room. The aroma of Brut cologne hit her and she grabbed the bar. “He's here,” she whispered, but her friends had heard her. Della pulled out her blades, Lissa moved to place herself in front of her, but Suzanne stepped away and scanned the room.

“No, Lissa, this one is mine. Come out and play, Lucas.” Suzanne moved around the room. “Or are you really the chicken I know you to be? I mean, come on, who beats and rapes little girls? You always were a slim bucket.”

What the hell do you think you're doing? Dominic yelled in her mind, but she ignored it.

She couldn't be distracted as her friends fanned out. The guards moved into the room, and stepped around her. “Damn it, Dominic, now he'll run and hide!” she yelled into the air, knowing he could hear her.

We will discuss this after I have taken care of this Lucas myself. Dominic barked in her head, and she shook his head.

“I swear, you'd think I was a porcelain doll or something.” Suzanne grunted as Archer and Granger hurried into the room and headed straight towards her.

“What the hell were you thinking, egging him on?” Granger demanded and shook her. “We almost lost you earlier, and you go and do this again? I'm so furious at you right now.” He released her and paced back and forth.

Archer leaned against the couch, his arms crossed over his chest. Suzanne knew he was furious too, but he held it inside, quiet.

“I was trying to get him to expose himself, Granger. I want that man gone. I don't want to have to keep looking over my shoulder because if he gets away, I'll never feel safe, even with your protection.” Suzanne sank into the couch. “I'm older, but just smelling him, I felt as if I was that thirteen-year-old child again. I wanted it over with. Was that so wrong?”

Della stomped over to her and glared at Granger and Archer. “No, it wasn't. I would feel the same way if it was my brother. You know you associate your trauma with Lucas, as I do with my brother.” Della wrapped her arms around her. “Lissa will also have the same problem, until the man who betrayed her is also dead.” Della rested her head on her shoulder as Lissa sat down next to her on the other side.

“Della is right. Everything that happened to me—I only see Douglas's face. Knowing he's still out there will always have me looking over my shoulder. It's like part of us can't heal until they are gone.”

Tonya sat on the coffee table as tears slid down her face. “I don't know the three of you are so strong. Just the thought of something like that happening to me…I'd never survive.”

Suzanne laughed. “Don't even, Tonya. I've seen you in action and I know you're a fighter just like the three of us.” She reached over and squeezed her hand. “In a lot of ways, during the last two years, it's been your strength that has kept me going. You just didn't know it. Both you and Anthony gave me hope, when I would have just curled up and withered away, feeling sorry for myself.”

Dominic's voice like that of a gentle caress, but inside her head trying to comfort her,

“I have him Suzanne, he'll never hurt you again, my love.” Suzanne jumped as her gaze flew to Granger, who smiled and nodded. “Dominic has him, Suzanne. Your nightmare is over.”

She sucked in her breath and her hands started to tremble. “Oh God, I'm going to be sick!” Suzanne ran out of the room and into the hallway, where she fell to the floor, her legs giving out. Her stomach heaved, losing all she had eaten in the last day, as giant sobs broke her body.

Granger lifted her and said, “Shh, I've got you. It's over, baby. He can't hurt you anymore.”

“It's been so long, and I've been so afraid.” Suzanne curled up onto Granger's lap, trying to get warm. She saw flashes of her past: the rapes, the beatings.

Della knelt next to Archer. “She's reliving everything, but she'll be okay. It's just going to take her time to believe he's really gone. Out of all us, Suzanne has had to live with this demon for the longest.” Della stood but Suzanne grabbed onto her hand.

“We'll get him, Della, just like we'll get the man who hurt Lissa. One day, all of us will sit down and celebrate together. Trust me, I'm never wrong.” She grinned, resting her head on Granger's chest.

“Smart ass. You always have to help us but never take time for yourself. Yes, I know we'll find them. Your men give me hope.” Della turned and smiled as Alex came in to stand beside her. He wrapped his arm around her, kissing her nose.

“We take care of those who mean the world to us. Suzanne is right—your brother can't hide forever. We'll find him, and when we do, your nightmare will be over, just as Lissa's will be.”

Dominic came into the room, followed by the rest of the warriors. He came straight to her, and picked her up, holding her tight. “No more demons, little one, no more demons. He's gone, and won't hurt another child again.”

“Thank you, Dominic. The four of you are my heroes. I don't know what I would do if anything happened to you now.” Suzanne kissed his neck, squeezing as tightly as she could.

“We have to leave now, Suzanne. It's time. The cars are downstairs, and we're already packed.” He slowly let her feet touch the ground, but held her around the waist, knowing she was still shaky.

Suzanne turned and hugged Della. “Be careful, Della, because if I hear one word about someone hurting you, I'll personally come back and kick someone's ass.” She glanced at Alex, who laughed.

“I could never hurt her. You have my promise that I will keep her safe.” Alex bowed his head and shook Dominic's hand. “I'll keep you informed of everything.”

Blair helped her into a long white leather coat, and he smiled at her. “Perfect size for you. Are you ready to begin our journey?” He kissed her lips and her cheeks.

“As ready as I'm going to be. Are we really going to a dude ranch? You know I've always had this fantasy about a man on a horse,” Suzanne teased Blair as he led her outside to the waiting limo.

Dominic pulled her into the limo and into his arms. “Tell us about your fantasy and maybe we can make it come true while we're there.”

Granger had his arm around Archer in the seat in front of her, and winked at her as Blair slid in next to them.

“Well, my man is sitting on a huge horse. I'm riding in front of him when he lifts my skirt and lifts me onto his cock. I ride him as he runs the horse, the open air on my breasts, his hands holding me safe, all the while the horse's movements driving us higher and higher.” Suzanne looked out at the window as the limo took them to the private airport. “So do you have any fantasies?” She smiled. “I told you one of mine.”

“You mean you have more than one?” Dominic teased.

“I have many fantasies. Some days I would slip into them when things got so bad. Now, tell me one of yours.” She laid her head down on his chest, listening to his heartbeat.

“To see my whole hand in your pussy, in front of my warriors, and letting them drink from you, knowing you're giving them a precious gift created by you and me.” Dominic slid his hand down to her mound and cupped it. “I think it's time to shave you down here. I want to see your pretty pussy bare.”

Blair groaned next to them. “I'm getting harder than a rock here.” He adjusted his pants.

“Okay, Blair, tell us one of your fantasies, since we're all sharing.” Suzanne nudged him with her foot.

He grabbed onto her foot and slipped her slipper off, rubbing her sole. He sat back on the seat, closing his eyes. “I can see us all at my family house for their Christmas party, and this party is big, formal, with all the elders there.”

Dominic laughed. “I can see where you are going with this one. Suzanne, wait till this year. It's the biggest event around. More than two thousand came last year, and it's a weeklong party.”

Suzanne slapped Dominic. “Hush, I want to hear Blair's fantasy. Go on, Blair.”

Blair grinned at her. “You do know we're going to do every fantasy we talk about, right?”

Her nipples hardened, her pussy dampened, and she squirmed in Dominic's hold. “Damn it, you just had to say that, didn't you? Now, continue. If you're going to make some of mine come true, the least I can do is try to make yours come true too.”

“Suzanne, I swear, if we had enough time, I'd take you right here.” Dominic groaned. “But we're here. Stay put till I make sure it's safe.” Dominic slipped her into Granger's arms as he got out of the limo.

“We're going to continue this on the plane. I want to hear about this Christmas party, and don't think I haven't forgotten about you two either.” Suzanne smiled up at Granger, who laughed.

“That should be really interesting on the plane. Are you forgetting there are others who will be there too?” Archer laughed and pulled her coat closed. Dominic stuck his head back into the limo.

“Let's go. All is clear, and I for one can't wait to see Suzanne turn all pink in front of everyone as we discuss our fantasies.” Dominic reached for her hand and helped her out of limo.

She blushed and pulled her coat down. “Hey, I have no problem sharing. Everyone should have some. Maybe we'll make the others tell us theirs too.” Suzanne laughed, then looked at the huge plane in front of her. “Shit, that thing is huge. Do you have bedrooms in it, too?” Suzanne glanced up at Dominic. He helped her up the ramp to the plane.

“Sure do. We have three bedrooms, a kitchen, even a huge tub that's bigger than the one in our bedroom. Its sole purpose is to host a nice-sized orgy tub.” Dominic stepped into the plane with his arm wrapped around her.

She stopped and gaped at him. “Orgy? Really?” She smiled, then frowned. “With the four of you I have my own little orgy every night, but as far as other men, I don't think I can. I mean, I always thought I'd like to try it once, but with…maybe you four could help me get past the fear?”

Dominic smiled down at his little mate. “In time. Right now we're still bonding, so it isn't going to happen. I'd rip someone's arm off if they touched you.” He playfully snarled at her and tickled her, just to take the frown off her face.

“Okay, okay, I give, but thanks, Dominic. The thought of others touching me just isn't there. With you four, yes, but I don't know if I could do others. I don't mind the public thing—matter of fact, I like it—but not the other.”

Blair laughed. “I'm glad you like the idea of the public thing. Wait till you hear my fantasy. Now come on, let's take our seats so we can delve into this further.” Blair pulled her out of Dominic's arms and he laughed, following them.

Everyone took a seat, and the plane took off. Dominic glanced around the plane. All the seats were formed into a circle, which was a great way to start this game that Suzanne had started. Dominic sat forward.

Blair nodded to him and slipped Suzanne's coat off her shoulders. “Suzanne has given me a great idea, and my mates agree it's a way to pass time. So we thought we would play a little since we have two hours before we land. On the way here, Suzanne was sharing one of her sexual fantasies with us, but she was also making we share ours too. It was Blair's turn, but since we're starting fresh, I thought it only fair we start all over. The couple or person who leaves this circle first to use one of the bedrooms loses, and he or they will have to perform a group sexual act that the winners decide. If we run out of time, we can continue this game at the dude ranch tonight.

“Of course, I know there are many more males here, so with that in mind, my stewardesses have agreed to help any man in distress. Beth, Marie, and Sarah are willing subs. Since my lovely Little Red inspired this game, I think it only fair she should go first, but she must come up with another fantasy that no one has heard yet. Wouldn't want to cheat here, would we, Suzanne?”

Dominic laughed when she snorted. “Suzanne, the floor is yours.”

Suzanne turned a bright pink and squirmed in her seat. Then she slowly grinned, and he knew they were in trouble. “Suzanne, let's make this a little more interesting. If by any chance you get your mates so hot they lose control, they get to decide a small punishment just for you.”

All the men laughed, when the ladies whined. “That is not fair,” Suzanne accused. “What if your fantasy does that to us? Do we get to punish you? I mean, turnabout is only fair.” Her eyes challenged him and he laughed.

“You have a deal, my lady.” Dominic called her bet as the men groaned, and the ladies laughed as she rubbed her hands together. “But ladies, you must be totally out of control, needing sex, and there will be no touching yourselves, or others.”

“Damn, this is so going to be hard. Okay…fantasy. I have the perfect one. We're at your club, or another one, where there is a big huge garden. It's night time, and the game is for the men to capture the women. The women are rubbed down in oil and are wearing nothing. We are released into the night. Mind you, it's pitch black. The men are, of course, also naked, but they don't have oil on them. They carry with them their choice of toys to use if they catch their mate. The women can work together if they choose. Who knows? Maybe they center their attention on one male, and tackle him down on the ground, taking turns sucking his cock or sitting on his face so he has to eat the chosen female. You see, the females can use things hidden in the garden to entice the man. Maybe a strap-on to fuck his ass? Who knows?

“But the really exciting part is that when her mate captures her and rolls her to the ground, they are both covered in oil. Their bodies slide back and forth on each other while each tries to overpower the other. Once that person is control, the action is moved to a well-lit area where onlookers can enjoy the show. They can strap her or him down and use any instrument to bring her to highest point, only to stop. The game goes on, and that person continues to slowly work her body, licking and sucking his fingers, fucking her in her ass and pussy, then stop again. They only have ten minutes, and upon the end of said time they both reach their climax.” Suzanne sat back and grinned, proud of herself, as Dominic cursed, unsnapping his pants.

Blair glared at him, unsnapping his also, as did the other men. “I believe it's your turn, Blair.”

He grumbled, and took a sip of the water that the stewardess handed him. “Since I didn't really get into mine earlier, I will continue. Everyone here knows about my parents’ Christmas parties. My fantasy takes place there. My mate comes down the stairs in a see-through green dress. Every curve can be seen in that dress. The dress is so flimsy that one yank, and it would rip off her body. Of course, my father is laughing his ass off, watching the elders harden right away at the sight of her. He knows what I have planned for my mate. I take her hand and lead her to the center of the dance floor, tying her hands together behind her back, which pushes out her breasts. Her large nipples poke out of the dress. Dominic comes bearing his gift: ruby nipple clamps, which he proceeds to clip onto her nipples right there on the dance floor, even with her dress on. I, of course, have another gift for her, but mine will have to wait.

“Granger walks out onto the dance floor and kneels at her feet, slipping underneath her dress to spread her wide while he slowly eats her out on the dance floor. With her back resting on my chest, I can feel her tremors rack her body. Granger pushes three of his fingers into her pussy while I slip two into her ass. The the lights are dimming, and a large bed is rolled out onto the dance floor. For you see, for that year's entertainment, my father has granted us permission to display our mate, take her any way we want as she remains tied down to the bed. Others may come by and watch, but not touch. Unless we give permission.

“Archer brings in the red ribbon so we can tie her spread-eagle on the bed, her body ripe, ready to be fucked. Dominic and I rip her dress from her body, careful of her nipple clamps, placing her on the bed. Dominic orders me to take her pussy while he crawls behind me.” Blair stopped, took another drink of his water, and stared right into his eyes, the challenge there.

Dominic sucked in his breath. “Blair.”

Suzanne burst out laughing.

Blair continued. “Granger lies down on the bed and scoots underneath our mate, and slides his cock into her ass. Archer comes in, and kneels next to me. We both lift one of her legs, as Archer pushes into her pussy from the side, while I push my cock in with his into her pussy. She is stuffed with our cocks moving slowly back and forth in her. Dominic gives the commands, slides in behind me, and pushes his well-lubed cock into my ass, and fingers Archer's ass at the same time. We are connected, joined, all together.”

“Enough! To the bedrooms, all of you! Feel free to discuss our punishment when we return. Of course, since this is free time, anyone can use the other two bedrooms.” Dominic stood and yanked Suzanne out of her seat. “Sorry, honey. It seems my game backfired, no thanks to Blair, which I will happily take out on his ass,” he grumbled, and opened the door to a large bedroom.

“You are just so spoiled. This room is amazing.” Suzanne glanced around the room and shook her head. “So where do you want me, master?”

Dominic pulled her dress over her head and threw it to the floor. “On top of Granger. But first I want you to turn around and touch the floor. I want to lube you up really good.” Granger squirted some lube into his hand, and lubed his cock. Slowly, Dominic pushed two fingers into her ass, stretching her, then added a third finger. “Soon I'll take this ass, but not now.” He pulled his fingers out of her ass and she moaned. “Go on. Granger is waiting for you.”

He watched as Suzanne lay down on Granger, her back on his chest. Granger moaned, sliding into her ass. “I don't think this is going to work, Dominic. You guys are too big,” she whimpered.

“Don't worry, baby, Blair and Archer will be well lubed, but first I need a taste of your sweet honey.” He crawled onto the bed and spread her legs wide, licking her pussy lips. Slowly he pushed his finger into Granger's ass at the same time.

“Damn it, Dominic, warn me.” He moaned, pushing his cock up into Suzanne's ass.

“I don't have to warn you, Granger. You're mine, or do I have to remind you again who you belong to?” Dominic pushed two more fingers into his ass and his tongue into Suzanne's pussy.

“I'm going to come,” Suzanne said.

Dominic sat back, and pulled his fingers out. “No one comes till I tell you to. Is that clear, Suzanne?” He slapped her pussy, and she whimpered. “Blair, Archer, take her slowly.” He got off the bed. Blair and Archer each lifted one of her legs, stretching her. Archer slowly worked his cock into her pussy as Blair scooted closer and worked his into her as well, inch by inch.

“It's too much. Dominic, please.” Suzanne reached up and grabbed onto the headboard.

He lubed his cock and smiled. Archer, Blair and Granger held still, letting her body adjust. Her nipples hardened and her body arched, trying to push more into her pussy.

“Beautiful Suzanne, so stuffed with three cocks filling you.” He slid his hand down her stomach and slightly pushed down on her. “I can feel both of their cocks in you, Suzanne. Now, wait. No one moves till I tell you.” Dominic stepped behind Blair and Archer. He pushed them both forward and knelt behind them, working his cock into Blair and his fingers into Archer. They both groaned at the same time.

“Now, slowly work your cocks in her tight body. Blair, hold her clit. Archer, finger Granger's ass, and Granger, let's not forget those ruby nipples. I want them hard.” Dominic pumped into Blair's body, and grinned. Perfect, they were all connected. “Let's pick up the speed now.” He grunted and started to push into Blair and Archer.

“Not going to last. Now, come, everyone,” Dominic ordered amongst the moans and snarls.

Suzanne's piercing scream filled the room and he smiled, knowing everyone on the plane had heard her.

Dominic pulled out of Blair and Archer, moving around the bed. He wanted Suzanne now, all by herself in the shower. Blair and Archer pulled out of her, and Granger rolled her over to her side, facing him. Dominic scooped her up into his arms. “Come on, Suzanne, let's go take a shower.”

“Archer, why don't you call your family, and make sure everything is ready for us? We'll be out in a few minutes.” Dominic closed the bathroom door with his foot and gently lowered Suzanne to the floor. “I need you, Suzanne, just you.” He brushed her fiery red hair away from her face and kissed her forehead, cheeks, and lips. “Do you know how beautiful you were, all stretched out, taking our mates?”

She glanced down at the floor. “Dominic, will it always be like this between all of us? So extreme? Will the passion, lust, and sex die after a while?” As Suzanne stepped into the shower with him, he grabbed the soap and started washing her body slowly.

“Yes, the passion will always be there, Suzanne. It will grow stronger, not lessen over time. Our races are very protective of our companions. They are the light in the darkness, the holders of our hearts long thought dead. The very thought of you hurt or dying sends a spike through my heart. The dragon inside would wither and die without you by our side.” He moved her under the shower head, and rinsed her body.

She reached to take the soap out of his hands. “My turn, Dominic.” Gently, her soapy hands scrubbed his chest and arms. She stepped behind him, scrubbed his back, and raked her nails down it at the same time. Her small hands cupped his ass cheeks, and a single finger traced down to his puckered hole. “Will I have an animal like the four of you? Will you show me your dragon, Dominic? I want to see him, touch him.”

Suzanne lowered to her knees and bit his ass cheek. “I never saw myself as sexy. I always believed that if I was lucky, I would be able to allow a man to touch me for a few minutes, if that, but with you four I want to try everything.” She reached between his legs and cupped his balls.

Dominic braced his hands on the wall. Hot steam filled the room as she scooted around to the front, soaping his cock. Her big green eyes glazed over when she glanced up at him. “I want to feel my naked body pressing against your dragon while he flies me through the air, Dominic. All the while you'll feel my heat, my wetness on your back when you show me your world. My scent drifting to you while we fly in the night air, you land in a secluded place, and change back, taking me hard and fast. Giving me no time to think, just feel.” Suzanne leaned over and let the warm water rinse his cock, which threatened to explode any time.

“Come here, Suzanne.” Dominic reached down, his large hands wrapped around her waist, and he lifted her off the ground. He pushed her against the wall and slid his cock into her sweet pussy. “Wrap your legs around me, Little Red, and hold on.” He moaned. “Hook your arms around my neck, and don't move them.” He pulled her ass up, angling her better for penetration. He slid two of his fingers into her pussy, coating them with her juices, then pushed them into her ass.

The plane pitched to its side. Dominic tried to protect Suzanne as they fell in the shower, but her head hit the wall hard, and her back ground against the faucet. A warm, wet, sticky substance met his hand, and she screamed before she passed out in his arms.

He roared, righting himself. Blair and Granger stormed into the bathroom when the plane once more pitched, almost sending them all to the floor again, but Granger and Blair grabbed onto him, holding him in place so he wouldn't lose their precious mate.

Dominic stepped out of the shower and carried Suzanne into the bedroom. He laid her on on her stomach to check her wounds. Her heart was beating strong, but she was still knocked out cold. Blood knotted her hair in one spot on her head, and a large flap of the skin was missing from her back from the faucet.

“Who's attacking the plane?” Dominic snapped and stepped back as Archer and Granger carefully wiped the blood off her back and hair.

“Franco. It seems he knew where we were heading. He's in dragon form, along with two of his men attacking the plane. The pilot has managed to dodge them, but he won't be able to keep them off long. We're about an hour from our destination,” Blair informed him.

“Granger, you and Archer take care of our mate. I'm going to send in the other females with Stephan, Anthony, and his beta. Blair, get your brothers ready. We're going to attack. Granger, make sure everyone is strapped onto something when we open the door to jump. We'll meet you at Archer's cousin's home since we won't be able to get back in. We'll follow the plane in dragon form till you land.” He turned and glanced back at Suzanne.

“Franco is mine! No one hurts my mate!” he shouted and stormed out of the room.

Chapter Eleven

Suzanne glanced around her as a shiver raced across her back. Fog and darkness greeted her. She knew she had hit her head and blacked out, but was she dead? Suzanne covered her mouth with her hand. She couldn't be dead now; she had just found happiness. Dominic, where are you?

She tried to open her mind to him, or any of her other mates, but there was nothing.

You are not dead, Suzanne. I have summoned you here to talk. We are in between realms. Your body is asleep below on the plane. All is well.

A woman stepped out of the fog, her long black hair reaching to the clouds at her feet. Her red gaze slid over Suzanne's body.The fates have done well for Dominic and your other companions. I couldn't have picked wiser. I am the Goddess Empusa. We don't have much time, I'm afraid, but you have earned the gift I'm bestowing upon you today. You have shown you are worthy to be a queen on Earth by protecting my subjects.

Goddess Empusa stepped closer to Suzanne, and brushed her hand across her cheek. Even I don't know if I could have survived what you did as a child. Sometimes even the gods can't believe the cruelty of others. She turned and walked a few steps away from her.

Suzanne bowed her head to the goddess. I've found that in all species there are always evil ones. It's sad, and I do my best to protect those that can't defend themselves. Suzanne smiled. Even though my companions grumble when I do, I thank you for whatever gift you grant me. Dominic is very fond of you, more so than that of a goddess. In his heart you are a true friend.

The Goddess turned and smiled at Suzanne. Thank you for those kind words. I don't have many friends, and I consider Dominic one of them. He has always served me well.

Kneeling carefully, Suzanne gazed up at the beautiful woman. I would be pleased to serve you also, Goddess, and hope one day we too can be friends. As you know, I don't have many friends, and it can be very lonely sometimes.

Yes, you are right. I thank you for your offer of friendship and service. My gift to you is twofold, Suzanne. It's been a long time since I was free to let loose my own dragon. She is lonely up here in this realm. She needs to be free, and she has chosen you as her new host. Maybe one day I'll have another, but she wants you. So I give you Temmra. She is mate to Dominic's dragon. Your other mate's dragons are forms of this breed. Temmra and Dominic's dragon come from another world. They co-exist in your body, but she will bond with you. You will become one.

Empusa moved closer to her, and touched her shoulder. Temmra is the queen of all dragons, Suzanne. Any other dragon on your Earth will recognize Dominic's dragon as their king. In this war to come, both of your dragons will be needed to guide those around you, but Temmra has the gift of life also. She can grant life to those who have earned it, even after death. This must be kept a secret, Suzanne. Only your mates will know. They will protect and cherish you the way you deserve. Trust them in all, even giving them control when they ask. I know it's hard, but Dominic needs this, and he knows the way of the world. Now drink, Suzanne, and become one with Temmra before you leave me.

Suzanne lowered her head and drank from Goddess Empusa's wrist. Her thick, warm powerful blood moved into her body, as did the dragon, Temmra. Temmra stretched inside her, combining her cells with Suzanne's. Suzanne raised her head and smiled.

Temmra tells me to tell you thank you, but she is not the queen of all dragons. Her mother is, and soon she would like to join with you. Suzanne didn't mention that Temmra and her mother had been testing Empusa, a god, to see if she was worthy enough for the actual queen. It seems Temmra's…yes, Temmra's father has been missing, and she needs your help. The queen also believes once you have found the king, Temmra's father, you will also find your mate. Temmra was waiting, and helping her mother find the right host. You, Empusa, are the right host. Suzanne watched the play of emotions of the Goddess, and knew she had said the right words. You are lucky to have such a generous mother, Temmra. I've always dreamed of having a mother to talk to and confide in, but that was not to be, Suzanne whispered in her head.

Empusa reached down and helped Suzanne up. You both have given me hope for a future. Suzanne, any time you need to speak, do so and I will hear you. I would be proud to have a daughter like you. Empusa smiled. Now, I know why Gisa—or, to you Mother Nature—has taken to Jaycee, Remi's mate. Both of your hearts are overflowing with love. No matter what has happened to you, you still give, even to us. Yes, Suzanne, you are special, and Suzanne, I knew there was something Temmar kept from me. I guess even gods are judged. She kissed her head. Go now, daughter, and know I will be watching.

“Suzanne, come on, Little Red, wake up,” Granger pleaded, and kissed her lips softly.

She moaned and patted his face before Suzanne let her eyes flutter open. “I'm fine, Granger, even though my head is killing me. I feel as if I drank a bottle of whiskey, and that's not fair, since I didn't get to act all crazy before the hangover.” She smiled and Temmra moved in her body, healing it instantly.

Granger jumped back and sniffed the air. “How?” He glanced up at Archer, who shrugged his shoulders.

I can't say right now, Granger. We have others in the room, but when we are alone, I will explain all. Suzanne sent her message to Archer as well. “Where are Dominic and Blair?” She carefully sat up, and glanced around the room.

Tonya and Lissa sat on the bed near them. The other women sat in the chairs around the room. Anthony, Stephan, and Greg, Anthony's beta, stood against the wall.

Blair, his brothers, and I are following the plane in dragon form to protect you. We'll meet you once we land, and I can't wait to hear your story, Dominic's heated voice whispered inside her.

Suzanne smiled and Temmra whimpered inside of her. Is he always so male? she asked and Suzanne laughed. Granger's and Archer's gazes heated.

If you'll notice, all of them are, Suzanne replied when Granger leaned over and bit the side of her neck.

“I can't wait to see,” Granger whispered and got off the bed, offering his hand. “Come, we must strap in. We're about to land.”

Archer stepped in front of her as she climbed off the bed, and helped her into her dress. “I'm so hard right now. It's going to be very painful introducing you to my family, all the while waiting,” he grumbled, and moved with her to the main room in the plane. The others took their seats around them.

Tonya winked at her. “Don't forget, you guys have a punishment coming, too,” she teased, and Suzanne moaned.

“That wasn't my fault. That was Dominic's and Blair's. You should punish them.” Suzanne grinned, knowing any form of sexual punishment only turned her on more.

“I think you protest too much, Little Red. I can smell your heat.” Granger reached over, pinching her nipple.

“Granger, cool it, I'm barely hanging on here.” Her vision changed for a minute, and she shook her head. “Okay, what was that?”

Your dragon needs us, Little Red. You saw what she sees when you shift, Dominic's voice said in her head. “Granger, stop it. It's hard enough for Blair and I to control our dragons right now. On top of that, Blair's brothers smell her too.”

Suzanne grinned and glanced down at the ground as the plane landed. It was going to be a long night, and a wild one. She frowned and remembered Empusa's words. Temmra, can you block my mates for a minute? I have a couple of questions for your ears only.

You will not— Dominic got out before he was cut off by Temmra.

He's going to be angry, but what can I help you with? Temmra asked.

I'm supposed to keep you a secret till later, except for our mates, but will we able to shift, and to fly before then? I mean, well, I'd kinda like to mate with them in our other form. Also, Dominic's father, Andrew? I don't want to get Dominic's hopes up if he knows about your gift.

I see no reason we can't change. I can keep us cloaked while we fly and mate, but you are right about Andrew. I've seen how he has helped, but right now we need him like he is. Maybe after the turn of the war I can give him life if he wants it. We will have to explain this to Dominic tonight.

Thank you, Temmra, and I'm glad you're with me. I don't feel alone anymore. Suzanne stood and stretched. The connection to her mates was reestablished, but her conversation was hidden till later.

Archer and Granger hooked their arms around her waist and moved her towards the door of the plane. “Dominic is furious with you, Suzanne, and I must say, so am I. You'd better have a reason for hiding things from us,” Granger snapped as they stepped onto the ramp.

Both Dominic and Blair waited at the bottom, a limo behind them. “Tonight, I promise, Granger. This is all new to me. Please, be patient.” She patted his arm and they descended the stairs. Suzanne slipped into Dominic's arms, and Blair covered her back with his body.

Dominic inhaled deeply, and scraped her neck with his fangs. “I'd spank that cute ass now if we didn't have guests waiting for us. Let's go.”

* * * *

Suzanne glanced around the limo, and held her hands in her lap. “What happened while I was out? Who attacked us?”

“Franco is dead, along with his two advisors. I'm sure someone will try to take over soon, but while they are in confusion, we have the time we need to plan our attacks. I already have three clans surrounding Franco's lands now. They will attack tomorrow night, and a new clan leader will be appointed to that area.” He pulled her onto his lap.

“How's your back and head? Do they still hurt? You should feed before we get to Archer's uncle's home.” He slipped his hands into the top of her dress and pulled her breasts out while he squeezed her nipples.

“Dominic, please, we can't do this now. I'm barely holding on.” She whimpered in his arms.

“I'll do whatever I want, Little Red. This is my body to control. I guess I'll have to prove it again tonight, won't I?” He bit down on her shoulder. “Turn around and feed, Suzanne.”

She gazed up into his eyes. The dragon inside her stared at him. “We don't need to feed. We've already been feed by Goddess Empusa.” The female dragon snarled, and tried to pull away from him.

The dragon inside him roared and snapped his teeth tighter on her skin. It's Princess Temmra, mate, queen on Earth to all dragons. His dragon, stomped back and forth inside him.

“Suzanne, tell us before we get where we are going. My dragon, Ladon, is demanding to claim yours,” Dominic ordered.

“When I was knocked out, Goddess Empusa came to me. What I tell you cannot be known to anyone. She gave me her dragon, Dominic—well, what she thought was hers. Temmra is a princess, I guess on what used to be her world. Her mother, queen of all dragons, will join with Goddess Empusa soon. Anyway, Temmra knows Ladon is her prince, and claims all of your dragons, but no one is to know about her till after the turn of the war, if it goes in our favor. I had to cut you off to ask about shifting. Right now she and Ladon are shielding our conversation.” Suzanne leaned back onto his chest.

“I didn't want to hurt you, Dominic. Temmra has the gift of life. She can bring back the dead.” Suzanne put her hand on his mouth. “Let me explain, please. I was worried about your father, and Temmra has agreed to give him life, but not until the war has changed. She said we need him as he is, that he can do more good in his present form, but if he wishes to come back to our world, she can bring him back. But Dominic, it is her gift, not mine. She will judge all those who are worthy, not me. To be honest, I wouldn't want that responsibility. It's too big.”

Suzanne removed her fingers from his hand. “Are you mad at me?” Her small body trembled, and a single tear dropped down her cheek.

He brushed the tear from her face. “No, Little Red, I'm not mad. It gives me hope that one day I'll see my father again in the flesh, and that my mother will see her mate. But Suzanne, if Temmra is like Ladon, you have just as much say with her gift as does she does. You two are one now. Even though you speak with each other, comfort each other, there is no just Temmra or just Suzanne.” Dominic sighed and glanced at Blair, Granger, and Archer.

“Blair, we're going to need your family close. I hate to ask, but with Temmra here, and Goddess Empusa's gifts to our companion, we need more protection. Your family is the strongest, and they are also dragons. I would offer Franco's lands to your father and your family for this protection.”

Blair snorted. “Dominic, Suzanne is my mate. I would do anything for her, and so would my family. I have to agree we need them closer. This might make the other kings nervous.”

Dominic nodded and glanced out at the window. “I'm aware of that. That's why tonight I will call for a dragon apparition. I want all of you with me when we do this. It's rare to have so many in such a conference, but it can be done, and no one will know of our meeting.” Dominic glanced down at Suzanne. “Suzanne, how does Temmra feel about revealing herself to the other kings? Not the gift, but the knowledge that she is here. I want the other kings to be aware so they aren't threatened when Blair's family moves closer.”

Suzanne threw her head back and laughed. “Sorry, Dominic, but Temmra is laughing at you and Ladon. Temmra knows how powerful Ladon is. She wants to know if the other kings know about you.”

Dominic grinned. “No, but I guess it's time they knew. I just hope they don't feel threatened, especially Christopher. We need all their help in this war to come.”

“We have trust in your decision and will stand beside you, Dominic.” Suzanne patted his chest and sat up. The door to the limo opened.

Granger reached over and took Suzanne into his arms. Dominic and Archer got out of the vehicle. Even though it was Archer's family, he would make sure no one would hurt his companion, family or not.

Archer shook his head and gazed at him. No one would dare harm me here, Dominic. My family would protect all of us at the cost of their own lives.

I know, Archer, and forgive me, but with so many who are turning, I just… Dominic shook his head.

“We'll do fine, Dominic, all of us.” Archer stepped forward and hugged his uncle and aunt. Dominic held out his hand to Suzanne when she stepped out of the limo next to him. Blair and Granger were behind her as the other cars pulled up, carrying their guards.

Thomas, Ethan, Brody, and Jax hurried out of their limo. “Damn it, Dominic, how are we supposed to protect you if you get here before us?” Thomas demanded as all four brothers moved around their group.

Suzanne laughed. “I never thought I would see the day someone yelled at Dominic.” She jumped when he swatted her ass.

“I couldn't very well kill Blair's brother now, could I?” He turned and stared at Thomas, who grinned.

Blair laughed. “I've often thought about doing it. Believe me, he can be a pain in the ass.”

Eleanor Morganthe cleared her throat. “Maybe we should take this party inside. I'm sure Queen Suzanne might want to clean up after her ordeal on the plane.”

Suzanne's face turned pink, and Dominic laughed. “She's talking about the attack, Suzanne. Not our conversation,” Dominic teased and followed their guest into the lodge.

“Well, they know now something happened. Thanks a lot.” She poked him in the ribs with her elbow.

“Please, dear, don't worry about it. Believe me, I know how these men are, and I've had several occasions where they've embarrassed me, but it's always fun to get back at them. Wouldn't you say?” Eleanor grinned, and moved Blair out of the way so she could latch onto Suzanne's arm.

“Come, I'll show you upstairs, while the men can chat. Brady, make sure you show our guests to their rooms when you're done talking.” She glanced back at the men as Tonya, Lissa, and Suzanne followed Archer's aunt up the staircase. The women talked the whole time they moved up the stairs.

Brady smiled and bowed his head. “I'm sorry about that, Dominic, but when Eleanor heard you five were coming, she was beside herself. For the past twenty-four hours she has had this place scrubbed, food prepared, and she even had special equipment put in your rooms, knowing the way you like to play.”

Archer laughed and slapped his uncle on his back. “She hasn't changed, but I was wondering if later tonight we could borrow some horses. We'd like to take our mate out riding.” Archer's gaze met his and he nodded. Tonight they would fulfill one of her fantasies.

“Archer, is there a big enough area around here where we can shift without others seeing us?”

He nodded, and turned to his uncle. “Is the old barn's frame still standing? It would be the perfect place. No roof, but surrounded by walls.”

“Yes, I never got around to tearing it down, but I have a better place. It's about a mile straight down the old creek road. I built it for people who want their privacy to shift. It's big enough to hold the four of you when you shift. There are no other shifter guests here, so you don't have to worry about that. I'll personally take your security team down there now so they can make their plans, and I'll make sure Eleanor stays put, even if I have to tie her down.” Brady glanced up at the stairs.

Dominic nodded and smiled. “Thank you for allowing us to visit. I think we'll join our mate. I have some unfinished business to discuss with her before we go.”

Brady slapped Archer on the back. “You are a very lucky man. Protect them all, Archer, and remember if you need any help, we are here for you. The rest of your family will be here later tonight for supper around eight. I'll show your guards the area.” He turned and left with Blair's brothers.

“Blair, do you think your father and the rest of your family can meet us at Granger's father's home? I thought it would be the perfect time to inform them about Franco's lands.” Dominic pushed open the door to their room and stepped in.

Suzanne stood out on the balcony of their room, gazing out at the open hills. She had showered, and now wore a denim skirt with a white silk blouse and cowboy boots. Her hair hung loose about her shoulders and blew gently in the breeze, sending the scent of rose perfume into the air. She turned and smiled at them, and came back into the room. “All done with the male bonding?”

Dominic wrapped his arms around her and hugged her. “I was hoping to catch you before you were finished with your shower. We never did finish our time together.” He bunched up her skirt and grabbed her ass cheeks.

“I knew you wanted to have that meeting, and it might be best to let our dragons mate before we do anything else. Temmra is getting impatient. We both are.” Suzanne turned and faced Granger as he walked out onto the balcony. “Granger, what's wrong?”

She followed him out and slipped her arms around his waist. Dominic slapped him affectionately on the back. “Something is bothering you about our trip?”

“I don't think we should announce anything around my father's companion. I hope I'm wrong, for my father's sake, but I don't trust her, Dominic. Maybe it's my reaction with the incident with my mother, but even my brother is not right. I suggest we speak to Blair's family at Remi's home, not at my father's. Plus, I believe Remi should meet with Blair's family since they will be working with us so closely.” Granger pulled Suzanne closer to his chest, resting his chin on her head.

“This worries me, Granger, but you might be right. While we are there, we will watch your bother and mother closely. I hope you're wrong too, but I doubt it.” He turned to Blair. “How should we handle security at Howard's home? If what Granger says is true, I'm not too keen on taking Suzanne there, but we need to make sure.”

Blair stepped up and clasped Granger's arm. “With your help, we can work on security. How loyal are your father's men? Are they loyal to the king?”

“My father is very loyal to the king. He used to talk of the old times with Dominic's father. They were good friends, from what I understand. Every guard around him was as well. I don't know what Douglas has been up to since I've been gone, but I have many ears and eyes still in place that will help us.”

“Good, then it's settled. You help Blair with security and we'll have Blair's family meet with us at Remi's, but Granger, if your brother is not trustworthy, he will not take your father's place. You will have to deal with the lands, which you still can do while being with us,” Dominic stated.

Granger smirked and bowed his head. “Of course, Dominic.”

“Okay, so that's also settled. Now, can we get this meeting over with, because I want to fly.” Suzanne smiled and pulled them towards the door.

“You know, we could wait till tomorrow before we leave.” Dominic tried to hide the smile on his face when Suzanne turned and faced him, her hands on his hips.

“Fine, you wait, I'll go fly by myself,” she snapped.

“Excuse me? Did I hear you right? Did you just tell me you would go flying by yourself?” Dominic stepped in front of her and lifted her so she looked right in his face. “You will never fly by yourself, is that clear? If we ever hear you are flying by yourself, I will personally strap you to our bed until I am sure you will obey me on this. Is this clear?” He shook her.

Suzanne whimpered and glanced down at the floor. “Yes, Dominic.”

He took a breath and set her down. “You have to understand, Suzanne, every male around will want to mate with your dragon, no matter that you are taken. Your scent alone will drive others crazy wanting to mount you, and no one will mount you but us.”

They made their way downstairs and outside, where Blair's brothers waited for them with golf carts. “We'll take these to the area. My uncle said it will save time,” Archer announced as they all climbed into three carts.

Dominic slid his arm around Suzanne, pulling her close. “Are you nervous?” He rubbed his chin against her head.

“A little. Temmra said she could shield us, like you can while we fly. I know you don't want us to fly by ourselves, but I want to know how the males could scent us if she shields us. I'm confused.”

Ethan turned around and frowned at them. “Is there something we should know?”

Suzanne clasped her hand to her mouth. “Oh God, she's going to be furious with me. I'm sorry, Dominic, I forgot,” she cried and hugged him, shaking.

“It's okay, Suzanne. They were bound to see you change today. Ethan, this stays in your family only. This is one of the reasons why I've asked Blair to inform your family to meet us at Remi's when we arrive there. At that time, everyone will be told. It seems our mate has been granted favor with the Goddess. You will witness something never seen before today.”

Ethan glanced at him, then at Suzanne. “Why do I get the feeling we're going to have our hands full protecting you two?”

Suzanne laughed and peeked up at him. “Because we're special,” she squeaked, when Dominic pinched her thigh.

“Be nice, Suzanne. We're here.” Dominic was amazed by the building. It stood at least ten stories high and opened at the top. “This is awesome. I've never seen anything like it.”

Archer laughed and nodded. “My uncle is a whiz when it comes to designing things. I remember when he was planning this. We might want to consider using him to help design a home fit for us all, because I have a feeling when word gets out about you two, we'll be having visitors all the time. Visitors are nice, but we also need our privacy.”

Dominic nodded. “You're right. I'll talk to him before we leave tomorrow and have him start drawing right away, but I feel it would be wise to wait for the actual construction till things are settled.”

They moved into the large arena, and closed and locked the doors behind them. “We are all secured now. We have also turned off all cameras,” Thomas said, stepping out in the open.

He nodded. “I ask you and your brothers to give us some privacy for about a half hour. What I do is for our eyes only.”

Thomas nodded, and all of Blair's brothers left, going to an enclosed office off to the side.

Dominic moved to the middle of the arena, his companions behind them. He called the power within him, and called out to the other kings, requesting their presence. He didn't have long to wait, Christopher's, Randle's, and Jared's ghostly figures appeared in front of him. He bowed his head.

“It's good to see you, my friends. I hope all is well with you.” Dominic knew the three of them were glancing behind them.

“This is unheard of, Dominic. Why have you called us in front of your companions?” Jared demanded, as all three of them waited.

“Yes, it is, but these are hard times, and they are about to get much worse, Jared. I have disturbing news that is for your ears only, and those that you trust.” He flashed his gaze at Christopher.

“So you have heard about my brother.” Christopher sighed. “I still seek him. I know of two spies in my realm, but I'm still searching for a third of whom I've been told. I will find him or her and destroy them. Now, what is this news you have for us?”

Dominic held out his hand without turning. Suzanne put her small hand into his. “A week ago I had a visit from Goddess Empusa. She has informed me a war is coming, a war involving humans and all, good against evil. I was to take my companions with me to meet with Remi LeBlathe, where we will plan our attacks.” Dominic stopped and let the news soak in.

Jared stepped forward. “We've heard whispers of dark ones meeting with other species, even using humans to help spread their hate. What else can you tell us?” He smiled and nodded at Suzanne, who squirmed in his arms.

“The gods and goddesses have agreed to dispose of all mass weapons the humans have, afraid they would destroy the Earth, but with this they will also destroy the knowledge on how to use such weapons. Also it seems Goddess Empusa has taken to my female companion. She was gifted, and we are here to show you. I've also asked Blair to see if his family will move onto Franco's lands here on the Northern Hemisphere.”

The other two men stepped forward and frowned. “Why would you need the Wellworth family on your lands, Dominic?”

Dominic turned towards Suzanne. “Are you ready, baby?” She nodded and moved away from him. All three councilmen stared and watched as she stripped out of her clothes and shifted.

As a dragon, she was beautiful. She was a dark red with black and green strips down her body. Her power blew Dominic backwards a few steps. He turned to glance at the three kings. They slowly moved around her in awe.

“She is the queen?” Jared asked, glancing back at him.

“Her mother is the queen. This is Princess Temmra, mate to my dragon, Ladon, and our other companions.” All three men moved in front of him again.

Christopher shook his head. “Your dragon is Ladon? I've heard of him, but he was thought long dead.”

“No, just biding his time. We kept the knowledge to only a few. At first, I didn't understand why, but maybe I do now. With this war coming, we'll need all the help we can get. Maybe with my mate's help, and the help of others like Remi and his mates, we can win this. But it's going to take all of us trusting each other, Christopher. I didn't want to call and ask Blair's family for help, but with Temmra's presence, it's a must. I won't risk losing her. We can't lose her.”

All three men turned and stared back at Suzanne, and laughed. “I agree, the Wellworth family should be with you.” Jared turned to glance at the other two, who nodded.

Christopher tilted his head to the side. “You know you could rule all of us. You are the king in every aspect.”

Dominic sighed. “My friends, I'm very happy where I am at, but if you ever need our help please let us know, and we will come. Especially you, Christopher. Never assume you are alone. You are not.” Dominic smiled.

“Suzanne says she and Temmra would be happy to come and eat your brother for you.”

The man turned and bowed to her. “You do have a good companion, and she should be protected. Let us see you change before we leave, Dominic. Give us hope for the dark hours that are to come,” Christopher said.

Slowly he stepped back. “Just remember, my friends, we are here if you need us.” Dominic stripped out of his clothes and shifted, as did Blair, Granger, and Archer. Dominic roared and gazed down at the three kings, who bowed down before him.

“Thank you, our king,” they all said and disappeared.

Dominic slowly moved around Suzanne and sniffed. It's time to fly, little one. Are you ready? Are you ready to take me, all of us? Blair, signal your brothers. We fly.”

Suzanne gave no warning and took straight to the air, only glancing back once, sending a small shot of fire at him. You're slow, old man. See if you can catch up.

Chapter Twelve

Suzanne smiled inside the dragon as she took off. Dominic needed to have some fun in his life with so much weighing on him. He should have taken his place as king, but I understand through you. He is a kind man.

Well, that kind man is closing in on our tail. You'd better move! Suzanne squealed inside as all her mates surrounded her in the air.

Ladon was a magnificent animal, black with purple stripes and twice the size of her smaller one. His teeth locked on her neck and his cock surged inside her. All the while he held them in the air as he moved in and out of her.

You are mine, Suzanne, body and soul. Let me show you how this ‘old man’ moves. They twirled in the air. He never missed a stroke into her body.

Granger, Blair, and Archer circled them, keeping Blair's brothers at bay while they mated. Suzanne could feel the lust and desire from the others, but they stayed back, watching in awe as they kept guard below.

Dominic released his seed inside her, and roared to the skies. Thank you, Suzanne, for being mine. He pulled his cock out and released her. Blair mounted her next.

Suzanne watched Dominic go higher and higher into the sky, sending a plume of fire into the air, and his cry of happiness was answered by the other dragons in the skies. Dominic turned and dove towards them, circling and watching, as Granger mounted her next.

With the mating done, Dominic moved them slowly back to the ground, and shifted as he landed on the grass. Suzanne landed in front of him and shifted. She smiled as she ran into his arms.

“Thank you, Dominic. Thank you for finding me. I've never felt as if I had a home, but with all of you, I do.” She kissed his lips.

He laughed and picked up her clothes, helping her dress. The others landed and shifted. Blair, Granger, and Archer touched and kissed her, as Blair's brothers walked over, and knelt before them.

All four men glanced up from the ground and smiled. “We are honored, Dominic, and can't believe what we have seen.”

“Get up, all of you. I'm still the same person.” Dominic laughed as they rose, but not before Blair sneaked up behind Ethan and kicked him in the ass.

Suzanne laughed and shook her head as Ethan tackled Blair to the ground.

Dominic tightened his hand around her waist. “You have us now. We're your family.” He jumped and swung her around just as Thomas rushed them, trying to wrestle Dominic to the ground.

“I don't think so.” He laughed. Thomas went face first into the ground. “We need to get going. They're holding dinner for us.” Dominic swung her up into his arms and took off running.

She laughed and kissed his neck. “So, are we going to have a huge cookout? I've never been to a barbeque.”

Archer stopped and stared at her. “Never? Now, that is so wrong. I was thinking we need to stop in New York on our way to Maine, too.”

“He's not there. Della told me she drove by the old house and it was being torn down, so I have no idea where he is, Archer. It doesn't matter anymore. He was never my dad, just a man. Plus, I have a new mom.” She grinned as they all looked at her, confused.

“What are you talking about? Who's your mom now? My mom?” Dominic asked, when they all hopped into the golf cart.

“Nope, Goddess Empusa. She fed me, and told me that if I need to talk, that she would listen, that she was watching me.”

Dominic frowned, and glanced down at her. “Are you sure you heard her right? Goddess Empusa is an amazing woman, but she is a Goddess, Suzanne.”

“You don't have to believe me, Dominic. I'm just repeating what she told me.” Suzanne turned her head to look down at the road when a flash of lightning landed within two feet of their group. The golf cart shook and the wind blew all around them.

Suzanne grinned as Temmra laughed inside her. “Believe me now?”

Everyone piled into the carts behind them, saying nothing as they made their way back to the ranch. Suzanne jumped out of the cart as soon as it stopped and waved to Tonya and Lissa, who ran to her. “So, what were you guys doing? Did you live out one of your fantasies?” Tonya teased as they whisked her towards the large barrel grills.

The aroma of steak and fresh corn filled the air, and Suzanne sighed. “No, we just went for a ride, looking at the sights. You know, something quiet.”

“Well, if it was too quiet we could make you do your punishment now,” Lissa said.

“I think you've been hanging around Tonya too long. She's rubbing off on you. But no, not now. I just want to sit and enjoy the barbeque. Something I never got to do.”

Two hours later everyone sat around the picnic tables, stuffed on the good food. Suzanne rubbed her stomach. “That was the best steak I've eaten. Thank you, Eleanor and Brady. I think I need to walk some of this off.” She got up and stretched.

“Do you want some company?” Granger asked, stepping next to her and taking her hand.

“I'd love some. I want to go to the barn to see the horses and all the animals.” Suzanne leaned into his body as he helped her over a log. She took a deep breath. His musky scent drifted around her and she sighed.

Upon entering the barn, Suzanne glanced up at the hayloft

And stifled a scream.

She composed herself quickly. “Maybe one of these days we can make use of a hayloft,” she said flirtaciously.

Okay, Temmra, do you know how to kill a demon? That was a demon, right? Suzanne stepped in front of Granger and wrapped her arms around him. “Thank you for taking this walk with me.”

He's just watching now. It seems this one likes to watch. He's staring at our ass right now, but he won't hurt you. Demons have a small part of us in them. They will recognize Ladon as their animal king, so whoever sent them here will have no power over them because he knows he can't touch the king. We can send them back to wherever they came from, but we can't kill them. They are part of us. Temmra stretched inside her.

Granger's arms were tight against her, his body tense, but he didn't give any outer signs to the demon.

Dominic strolled into the barn with Blair and Archer beside him. “Care if we join you? I thought maybe a night in the hay might be fun.”

He'll be lucky if I let him watch, but we can't let on that you can see him. As long as we know they won't touch what is mine, I have no problem with them. Ladon snorted. But I will give this one a warning to send to the others. This might help our cause.

Dominic scanned the barn and leaned against one of the stalls. “I know you're here. I can smell you. I will warn you and others: if you touch what is mine, I won't hesitate to destroy you. The animal inside you knows I am your king. Because of this, I release you from the one who sent you here. Warn others to keep my identity hidden from those who would harm us. Soon you will have a rightful king to guide you, but we must first wipe out those who would destroy our new home. Gather information and bring it to me. I will hear you. My name is Ladon.”

Suzanne shook when Granger picked her up and placed her onto his shoulder. “Time to go up, Little Red.” He laughed and climbed the ladder to the hayloft.

“Damn it, Granger, I'm not a potato sack.” She laughed, swatting his cute ass.

“Hold still, Suzanne.” Granger stood still as Dominic jumped up next to him in the hayloft.

She lifted herself up, and shrieked when Blair and Archer jumped onto the loft next to them. “Don't scare me like that, Blair!” She tried to push out of Granger's hold, but he held tight.

“King Ladon, we thought you were dead,” a deep, dark voice said behind her.

Temmra, please tell me the demon is not behind me talking to Dominic, Suzanne pleaded, but Temmra only laughed, confirming her suspicions.

“As you can see, I live,” Dominic responded with a power that filled the barn.

The creature hissed. “It is truly you. Please forgive me for my rudeness. We had given up hope. For those of us who are free, we have been lost without your guidance.”

“Put Suzanne down. All the blood is rushing to her cute face.” Dominic laughed.

“That's not funny, Dominic.” Suzanne fell onto a bale of hay in front of all her men. “Hey, that wasn't nice.” She pouted, but then heard the laughter behind her.

Suzanne jumped up and glared at the demon, ready to yell at him, but Dominic slid beside her. “Isn't my true queen beautiful in all forms?” He scraped his fangs against the top of her breast, exposing her as he played with her nipple. “I've waited for years to find her, and no one will take her from me.”

Dominic stepped behind her and cupped her breast, while the demon's gaze grew more heated. “I give you a gift, Arthor. I will allow you to watch us play with our mate, but you will not touch. Did you know I run many establishments on this world that allows our kind the freedom to explore our sexual freedom? Maybe we should have a demon night when this war is behind us. Of course, there are rules in each of my establishments that must be followed, especially if one is a master. Watch and see what I mean.” Dominic stepped back, releasing her. “Strip, Little Red, and assume the position.” He walked around her and watched as she stripped out of her clothes. Her gaze was on the floor as she knelt, leaning back on her legs which were spread open, and her hands behind her back.

“You see, Arthor, in this position she is open to our inspection, her breasts right there for us to use, her pussy glistening with her sweet juices, but she does this for us because she trusts us. Blair, Granger, tie her down.”

Blair swept her up in his arms and placed her onto a blanket, taking one of her wrists. He carefully tied rope around it, then the other one, attaching them to a beam above her.

Granger ran his hand down her thigh, then took her leg and lifted it up to her chest. He pushed it outward, wrapping a soft silk wrap around her knee. He fastened it to a chain that Blair handed to him. They repeated the process with the other leg.

Suzanne's ass and pussy were spread wide, for whatever they planned to do. She tried to move, testing her bonds, but couldn't. Her pussy dampened and her nipples hardened.

Dominic knelt between her legs, naked, and caressed the inside of her thigh. “You are so beautiful, all tied up for me. I can smell and see your juices.” He lowered his head and swiped his tongue across her lips. One finger, then two pushed into her folds. “You know that fantasy I have Suzanne? Let's find out if my father was right.” He glanced over his shoulder at the demon Author.

“It is said that the pure juice from a king's true mate when aroused by him is so powerful that it is only shared with his right-hand warriors. Can I trust you, Arthor, to protect her and inform others to keep our whereabouts hidden?”

Arthor fell to the floor behind them. “With my life, my king.”

“I hate to waste all her juices once she does reach her sub-space. There are others watching us, are there not, Arthor? Would they pledge themselves to me, and to my companions?” Dominic turned his attention back to Suzanne once more, moving his two fingers in and out of her pussy.

She jerked at her bonds when two more demons fell to the floor next to Arthor. “We do, King Ladon.”

Dominic added a third finger into her pussy, stretching her and relaxing her once more. “If you drink from her and betray this trust, you will die the most painful death possible. She is gifted from Goddess Empusa herself, and the Goddess considerers her her own child.”

All three demons hissed and rumbled. Arthor spoke for all three of them. “Then it is with great honor we serve all of you.”

Suzanne didn't know what to think. Her body burned to be set free, but her mind wanted to run as far as she could. She trusted her mates, but she wasn't sure about the three demons who knelt at her feet, waiting.

They won't betray us, Suzanne, and once we have their loyalty it will be an added protection for you. At least in this way I can protect you from what I cannot see. Dominic lowered his head, licking around his fingers as they slid in and out.

Three fingers pulled out, then four pushed in slowly. Suzanne moaned. “Archer, slide under her and fill that ass.” Dominic grinned when she lifted her head and stared at him.

“There's no way, Dominic.” Suzanne's breath came out harsh.

Archer slid under her and slowly pushed his cock into her ass.

“But there is, Little Red. Remember you're one of us now, and your body is ours to control, to pleasure. You crave a little pain. Look at those nipples, nice and hard.” He nodded to Blair and Granger, who bent down to suck her nipples into their mouths. “It's time, Suzanne.”

Dominic pulled four fingers out and balled his hand into a fist. Slowly he worked his whole hand into her pussy. “Your pussy sucks my hand in, Suzanne. It's coated in your juices, waiting for my strokes to your little spot inside you.” He rubbed her G-spot with his fingers while he slapped her clit.

Suzanne bucked and screamed. Blair and Granger bit down on her breasts, sinking their fangs in and drinking while Archer pumped back and forth out of her ass.

“Your feast, gentlemen.” Dominic pinched her clit at the same time he removed his hand.

Never had she thought it possible, but juices streamed out of her as one by one the demons opened their mouths and drank the juice that squirted at least a half foot from her.

Darkness clouded around her, and she clasped to the ground as everything went black.

Chapter Thirteen

Dominic stared down at Suzanne. The demons were gone, as were their other companions. All of them knew how uncomfortable Suzanne had been around the demons, but it was the only way he knew how to protect her from them and the other evil things she could see, that he couldn't. He hated relying on others to protect her, but right now she needed all the protection he could give her.

He circled his finger around her nipple. Tonight he would give her the fantasy of making love on a horse. Just Suzanne and him on the open field. Dominic had planned to allow Archer to fill that fantasy, but tonight Archer had seen how much strain it took on him, and her, to guarantee her protection. So Archer had bowed out, and told him he should do it.

Archer was a quiet one, but smart. He ruled with an iron fist, but was gentle and kind. Tonight he would allow Archer to breach his ass when he returned with Suzanne. It had been a long time since he had allowed anyone to fuck him in the ass, but Archer would get the privilege first.

“What are you thinking? You're so far away,” Suzanne whispered, and traced her finger down his cheek.

“You can read my thoughts, Little Red, so why do you ask?” Dominic nipped at her finger, and she laughed.

“Because, Dominic, I'm not ready to go through all your memories, seeing you with other women. I'm not ready for that.”

Suzanne tried to get up, but he covered her body with his and held her face as she gazed up at him. “Suzanne, I might have had other women, but none of them held my heart. I love only you.” He kissed her lips softly and jumped up, bringing her up with him.

He reached to the floor, picking up her blouse and sliding it around her shoulders. “This is all you get to wear, Little Red, and I want it left open,” he ordered, and swung her up into his arms.

Dominic jumped from the loft to the floor below, and Suzanne screamed his name while her nails sank into his shoulders. He laughed as he strolled to the black stallion that Archer held for him.

Archer reached over and grabbed onto Suzanne as he hopped onto the stallion. It had been years since he'd been on a horse, but it felt so good. He reached down, petting the horse's neck. “It's been a long time. Thank you, Archer.”

Archer's gaze met his, and he smiled. “It's my pleasure. You two have a good time, and I'll see you later.” Archer handed Suzanne up to him, and he settled her in front of him.

Suzanne giggled when they took off, jumping the fence and running full force into the open fields. “This is so beautiful, Dominic. Just like I dreamed. Thank you.” She curled back into his chest. He slowed the animal down and reached up, spreading her shirt open.

“We're just beginning, Suzanne.” He cupped her breasts and nibbled her neck. “I want to apologize for earlier. I never want to make you uncomfortable again. If I could have thought of another way to protect you…”

She hushed him with her finger, pressing it against his lips. She turned in his arms carefully. “I know why we had to do it, and I understand. I was with all of you and that is all that matters. I love you all so much, Dominic, and if that little sacrifice could help ease some of your worries, then I have no problem with it. You already carry enough on your shoulders and you just added more, promising to be their king. I'm proud of you.”

“There is nothing to be proud of, Suzanne. I just did what needed to be done. Maybe if we allow them to feel normal, for at least one night they won't wreak havoc on the human world. Turn around and lean forward, love.” Dominic pushed her upper body towards the neck of the horse while he unzipped his pants and pulled out his cock.

Dominic rubbed the head of his cock against her damp folds, and slowly brought her back, sliding all the way in. He moaned. “See, there is another thing good about being brought over. You might have been stretched earlier, but your pussy is now tight as it was before and it feels great.”

High above them, Blair's brother's circled, watching and protecting them. “Look above us and see the fireworks just for you,” Dominic whispered into her neck, one hand on her breast and one on her clit.

The sky lit with fire, the words “loves heart” shone bright, and he smiled as he saw the tears rolling down her face.

“Hear the crickets are serenading us, wolves welcoming us with their cries of love, all for you, my love.” Dominic captured her trembling lips beneath his. She tasted of barbeque sauce and honey, and he slid his tongue over hers, caressing it and dancing with it. He squeezed the horse to stop with his thighsHe tweaked her nipple with one hand, and his other circled her swollen clit.

He broke the kiss and stared down into at her face, nipping her lip. “I have something for you. It was given to me from my grandmother, long ago.” He rested his head on hers as she leaned her head onto his shoulder.

“Nana told me she saw me with my companion, that no matter what was going on around me as long as I had her by my side, I would be whole. She said my mate would heal the emptiness in my soul, and that I would heal her heart.” He reached into the saddle pouch and took out a small box. He opened it up as another streak of fire rent the sky.

The red ruby heart sparkled in the night, surrounded by a blue sapphire circle attached to a red and black velvet choker. “Will you wear my collar, Little Red? I promise to love, protect, and cherish you. To give you every fantasy you can think of—and mine, of course.”

Suzanne's laugh filled the night air while her happy tears slipped down on his arm. “Dominic, you have given me so much within the last two nights. You are the…” She moaned as he nudged the horse to trot. “You are my knight, my warrior, my master, and my love. I would be proud to wear your gift and you…” She sniffled. “You have already closed the large hole in my heart, and filled it with your love.”

She lifted her hair, and he fastened the choker, sealing it with a small touch of fire. “You can wear this in water. It will still be around your neck when you shift, so everyone will know to whom you belong.”

He scooted back and pulled his cock out of her. Suzanne moaned when he picked her up and turned her to face him. “Lean back, Suzanne, I want to watch your face as you come, wearing my collar. Wrap your legs around me and hold on to me.” Dominic leaned over her and speared her hard as he urged the horse into a full run.

Her legs wrapped around him, and Suzanne hung onto his shoulders while he surged back and forth into her. Dominic ground his pelvis onto her clit with each thrust and lowered her head to her breast, sucking in her nipple.

“More, Dominic, please!” Suzanne scratched her nails across his shoulders and lifted her body towards him. “No!” Suzanne wrapped her arm tight around him, and swung her weight off the horse, taking him with her.

He hit the ground hard, as he tried to brace their fall, but as he turned his head to stare down at Suzanne, her pain-glazed eyes met his before he realized an arrow was sticking out of her side arm. “Don't move, Suzanne, I've got you.”

Blair's brothers surrounded them with their large bodies, searching the area. Blair, Suzanne is hurt. We're coming back.

We're already have the house on lockdown, Blair responded.

“We have visitors, Dominic.” Thomas said and he shifted, standing in front of them.

Dominic carefully picked Suzanne up in his arms and she moaned. “I'm sorry, Dominic, I thought I could get us out of harm's way.” She tried to smile to reassure him.

Shifting, he carefully took to the skies with her cradled in his arms. He roared his promise of retribution. Thomas, if they are responsible, kill them. If not, find out why and how they got there.

It will be done. Dominic heard him say as he landed near the house. He shifted as he ran inside. Blair and Granger met him at the door.

“Prepare to hunt tonight after we see to our mate.” He ran to their room. Archer stood by the bed, ready with bandages. Anthony, Tonya, Lissa, and Stephan all stood back as they watched him lower Suzanne to the bed.

“Looks like we're going to have to try that fantasy another time, Dominic…” Suzanne cried as Archer cut the end of the arrow.

“Sweetheart, Dominic is going to put you into a deep sleep so you won't feel the pain when I have to cut the tip out.” Archer stepped back and Dominic grinned down at his brave mate.

“You and I are going to have a nice long chat when you awake, my pet. I thank you for trying to save me, but you put yourself at risk, and that will not happen again.” He leaned down, kissing her lips. “Sleep, my Little Red, and awake only when I call you.”

Suzanne tried to stay awake but the pull of his power was too much for her. She closed her eyes. “Do it, and stay with her, Archer. You alone will guard our most precious one,” Dominic ordered as he stood. He glanced at Anthony and Stephan.

“I suggest we keep the women together till we find out who is behind this. Stephan, you will stay with Archer. Anthony, Brady is downstairs with Greg, I want this house secured. No one goes out or in. Suzanne saw who did this, but with the pain clouding her mind, I could not read her thoughts.”

Thomas stepped into the room and Dominic turned to him. “Who were they?”

“Six demons coming to offer their help. It seems the word is getting around about you, but only to those that are trusted. They had nothing to do with this, and they appeared after you fell,” Thomas reported.

“So we have nothing? Just an arrow coming out of nowhere? We're missing something here, and I don't know what it is. Is everyone accounted for?” He glanced at Blair and frowned.

“All but two of your stewardesses from the plane. Your pilot called and said they were missing.” Blair approached the door. “I'm on my way to talk to the other one, Sarah. Maybe she'll know something. I'll meet you downstairs.”

Dominic nodded, and turned his attention towards Archer, who was removing the arrow from Suzanne's arm. He cringed, his anger so deep he didn't know how he controlled Ladon, who wanted to destroy everything in sight.

I've been thinking about this situation, Dominic. The Goddess mentioned to you that Jaycee and Suzanne were to be protected no matter what, right? Archer glanced up at him for a minute and he nodded. Archer turned and went back to caring for their mate. What if this attack wasn't on you, but to make it look like it was on you? Maybe someone on the other side has figured out that Jaycee and Suzanne are the keys to our success in this war. Shouldn't we warn Remi?

“You are a smart man, and one who sees all. Thank you, I'll call him now.” Dominic nodded to Suzanne. “How is she?”

“Suzanne is fine, but I'm worried. This is no ordinary arrow, Dominic.” He pulled out the tip and Thomas stepped forward, taking it and studying it.

“Dominic, this is enhanced with a wizard's magic. It had a certain target, and it hit its target.”

Dominic headed downstairs as he dialed Remi's number.

“Hello, this is Dominic Hazelfield. Can I speak with Remi, please?” Dominic stared out the large bay window, watching Blair's brothers cover the grounds.

“Hello, Mr. Hazelfield, this Jaycee. How is Suzanne? Will she be okay?” Jaycee's question startled Dominic, and he held the phone away from his ear for a minute.

“How did you know?” he asked when he put the phone back to his ear.

She laughed, and he heard Remi in the background growling at her. “My mother, Marsha, saw what happened, and she wants to talk with your companion Wellworth and his family when they get here. You see, Marsha is one of the strongest witches around, and she believes that with the Wellworth family and her connections, well, you get the idea.”

Blair stepped up next to him and smiled. “She's right. Marsha's family history is one of the oldest and most powerful. Tell her we'd be honored to meet with her when we all get there.”

Dominic nodded. “I'm sure you heard what Blair said. As to how Suzanne is, she's fine. Archer is healing her now.”

“Good, I can't wait to meet her. I'll give the phone to Remi now. Oh, but Dominic, I'd wake Suzanne before you leave there. She'll be pissed if you don't.” Jaycee once more stunned him with her knowledge.

“Excuse my mate's bluntness. Believe me, she will be punished for such behavior,” Remi said, and Dominic heard Jaycee laugh in the background.

Dominic grinned. “I have a feeling our mates are too much alike. I wanted to warn you. My companions and I were talking and we believe someone might have figured out that Suzanne, and maybe Jaycee, are a threat to their cause. At first we believed they were after me, but now we think they were after Suzanne.”

Remi sighed. “I was afraid of that. Jaycee is already confined to the pack house for the duration of this. It's bigger, more secured, and with the packs around all the time, we have plenty of guards. When do you get here?”

“We have one stop to make, and it's getting cut in half. I just have to assure myself of something, then we'll be in the air again tomorrow. We should be there tomorrow afternoon, if no other attacks happen. Blair's family should be arriving tomorrow as well. Are you sure you have the room?” Dominic turned and walked back upstairs to their room.

“Yes, the pack house holds more than three hundred, easy. Give me a call and let me know when you're close. I'll be there with the cars waiting for you. Oh, and Dominic, use this private line. Right now, we aren't using the pack lines. Someone already tapped into those twice. I would do the same with your people.”

He shook his head and stared at Archer. “It will be done, and thank you. It'll be good to see you again, Remi. Till then, stay safe.” Dominic hung up the phone. “Are you done? We need to get packed and on our way as soon as the others come in.”

“I'm done. She'll need to feed when you wake her because of the amount of blood she's lost, but she is healed.” Archer glanced up at him. “Actually, you should be aware that Suzanne healed twice as fast than normal,” Archer said. Then he added quietly, just so only he and her other companions could hear, “I believe the Goddess has something to do with that.”

Dominic sat down on the bed. “I'm so mad at her right now. I wanted to let her sleep, but I guess it's best to get this over with. Wake Suzanne.” Her green eyes as flickered opened.

“I take it you haven't cooled down yet.” She smiled up at him.

“No, far from it, but there are a couple of things we have learned. I wasn't the target. You were.” Dominic watched the play of emotions spread across her face: doubt, hurt, then anger.

“Why would those bitches from the plane want to kill me? Because I'm mated to you?” Suzanne scooted back onto the bed and tried to sit up, but he laid his hand on her chest, holding her in place.

“So you saw the women from the plane?” Dominic glanced at Blair, who shook his head.

“They're nowhere to be found. We've searched everywhere, and I talked to the other one. She didn't know anything and was clueless.” Blair sat down on the other end of the bed, and traced his hand down Suzanne's cheek. “You scared the shit out of me, Little Red. I don't like to be scared.” His voice was calm but held a whip to it.

Suzanne glared at both of them. “Well, I don't like being shot at either, especially by his old playthings, so excuse me for trying to save his life.” She crossed her arms over her naked chest.

Blair glanced at Archer. “Is she healed?” he snapped.

Archer nodded. “She feels no pain now.”

Dominic moved off the bed before Blair reached over and plucked Suzanne up. He sat her down on his lap, facing him with her legs wrapped around his waist. “Tell me why you're angry.” He held her chin in his fingers.

“I've only been with all of you for two nights, Blair, but it feels like I've known you all my life. When I saw that arrow coming, I didn't have time to do anything. Just the thought of someone hurting Dominic or one of you…” Tears dropped down her cheeks. “I couldn't do anything, and I was furious that someone wanted to take away my happiness. But when you two, or all of you, say you're mad at me for trying to protect Dominic, it set me off. I'm sorry I snapped, but I'd do it again, Blair, if someone threatened one of you. I can't lose you.”

Dominic sat down next to Blair. “Suzanne, you have to understand, if we lose you, we all die in some way. We've waited centuries for you, and to have you ripped away from us just now would be too much. If you would have opened your mind to me, I would have been able to save you from getting hurt.”

Suzanne frowned. “But I thought you could see everything I saw. I didn't close my mind from you, Dominic. Matter of fact…well, we were, you know, having sex, so I opened my mind totally to you so you could feel what you did to me, the gift you gave to me every time we make love. Didn't you feel it, or whatever you call it?”

He searched her mind, and shook his head. “No, Suzanne, you're still partly closed off to me. Blair, Granger, Archer, is she closed to you too?”

All three of them nodded and glanced at her.

“Damn it, Dominic, I tried, I really did, and I'm still trying. Why can't I open up all the way?” Suzanne got up and paced back and forth. “Temmra says I'm totally open and that you should be able to read everything.” She stopped and glanced down at him.

“Blair, do you feel any kind of magic, or something that could be blocking us?” Dominic reached out and pulled Suzanne in between his legs. His phone rang in his pocket.

Dominic reached into his pocket and flipped open the phone as Suzanne sat down on his knees. “Dominic,” he said into the phone, holding Suzanne close to him.

“This is Remi again, Dominic. We have a problem here, and we're wondering if you were having the same one. Marsha believes it's some kind of ancient spell, but she's not sure. When I got off the phone with you, I tried to connect with Jaycee. We all did, and part of our connection is gone. Are you having the same problem?”

Blair stood, and grabbed his phone, nodding. “Yes, at first we thought it was just that Suzanne didn't know how to open fully to us, but now we know different. Blair is contacting his father. We'll have him bring any ancient books he can find with him. Maybe with Marsha's help, we can figure this out, but until then…”

Remi cut him off with a growl. “In the meantime, one of us will always have to be within reach of our mate. Then we now know Suzanne and Jaycee are at the biggest risk for attack. Damn it!”

Dominic kissed Suzanne's arm, and snarled. “We'll be there as soon as we can, but I'm afraid you're right. Call if you hear anything, and I'll do the same. Until then, we'll see you tomorrow.” Dominic put his phone back into his pocket. “I'm sorry, Suzanne. I should have realized something was wrong.” He sighed and hugged her tighter.

“I can't lose you, and I won't. Blair, what did your father say?” Dominic mumbled around Suzanne's breasts.

“He's heard of whispers of this spell, but can't place it. We have a whole library of ancient books. My father, brothers, and uncles are all going there now to sort them out. They'll bring what they find.”

“I want us in the air in one hour. Let everyone know to get ready, call the plane, and have them stand by.” He opened his shirt and gently lowered her head to his chest. “Feed, Suzanne. You are weak.”

Chapter Fourteen

Suzanne looked up at Dominic, afraid. “Dominic, Temmra told me she can't reach the Goddess either, and that she's always been able to talk to her.” She slid her hands into his shirt, and around his body, trying to warm herself.

“We'll figure this out, Suzanne. Since Temmra is now a part of you, it's most likely the spell has been woven around her also.” He grinned. “I take it she's not too happy.”

She snorted against his chest, licking and nibbling. “She's furious. She can't contact her mother either, and that has her worried.” Suzanne sank her fangs into his chest. His warm blood soothed her and gave her the strength she needed.

After only a few minutes, Suzanne lifted her head and placed a small kiss where she had fed. “Thank you, Dominic. I feel better. I'd better get dressed.” Suzanne stood up, moving towards the closet.

“Here, Suzanne, I picked a dress out for you so we could repack your clothes. We'll be sleeping at Granger's old home, but we won't get in till late.” Archer kissed the side of her neck as he helped her pull the dress down her body. “You can also sleep on the plane.”

“I'd better go thank Eleanor and Brady. I want to apologize for leaving so soon.” Suzanne reached up and kissed Archer's lips. “Thank you for helping me earlier. I know it wasn't easy on you.”

“I'd do anything for you, Suzanne. All of us would. You are the heart that holds all of us together.” He swatted her ass. “Now, go. We have to get to the plane.”

Granger took her arm and winked at her. “So, are you ready to meet my old man?”

She patted his arm and walked down the stairs with him. “Yes. I can't wait to meet your father. But I'm warning you now: if that companion of his even starts trouble with you, I'll rip her head off. Temmra is already sharpening her claws.” Suzanne gave Granger the look Della always said scared off the weaklings.

Granger flung his head back and laughed. “You will behave, Suzanne. She is, after all, my father's companion. Just think how you would feel if something happened to one of us.”

“Hmm, I'll take that into consideration, but you are my main concern, not your father.” Suzanne stepped into the large family room and smiled as Eleanor and Brady came up to them. “I want to apologize for eating and leaving. I so wanted to go riding tomorrow, and spend more time with you.” Suzanne hugged Eleanor, who kept glancing at Brady.

“I'm just so sorry everything happened. I swear our security is usually so good here. I hope you'll come back.” Eleanor looked like she was ready to cry, when Brady slipped his arm around her and hugged her.

“Eleanor, what happened isn't your fault. Of course we'll be back. Dominic still owes me a midnight ride that we didn't get to finish.” She winked at Eleanor.

Dominic walked into the room and smacked her on the ass. “Until we find out what's going on, you will not be on any more horses. They only thing you will be riding…”

Suzanne slapped his arm. “Okay, we got it. Jeez!” She rolled her eyes and Eleanor laughed.

“Good, now no more tears or worrying. I'm fine, and we'll be back, I promise. Now, that doesn't mean you can't come visit us when we get settled. Matter of fact, I expect it. Especially since Dominic wants Brady to design our home.” Turning, she saw Archer come in, and smiled.

“The limos are here, and they'll be coming, or I'll personally come down here and drag them back to visit us.” Archer hugged his aunt and uncle while Granger and Dominic each took one of her hands while they walked to the limo.

Blair reached from inside the limo and pulled her inside. Their security people and friends spilled into the other limos. The night air was warm on her arms, the crickets sang, and the fresh air soothed her. “You like it here, don't you?” Blair nuzzled her neck as she sat on his lap.

“Yes. I would love to come here and stay for a couple of weeks. It's so peaceful and quiet.” Suzanne put her head down on his shoulder and closed her eyes.

“Sleep, Little Red, we've got you. You've had a long day.” Blair kissed her on the top of her head. “We'll wake you before we land,” he promised her before her eyes closed, and she drifted to sleep.

Once more Suzanne drifted into the clouds as Temmra stretched inside her. Even in this realm, I can't reach the Goddess, or my mother. But I feel the Goddess close, Temmra reassured her while she glanced around, and waited.

There you are, Suzanne. I couldn't even locate you, and that is not acceptable. Goddess Empusa strolled to her. Gaia has informed me that the spell that was cast is not from your realm. It's from the fae realm. The queen of the fae has informed Gaia that one of their ancient books of spells was stolen from her personal library. She is beside herself, to say the least, because the only way to reverse the spell is with the book itself. Empusa's fangs protruded out of her mouth and she took a calming breath. I'm sorry, I didn't mean to lose control there. Anyway, she is sending six of her best warriors to Earth to search for the book. She has also assured myself and Gaia that she has added extra protection to you and Jaycee for however long it takes to find this book. Your guards will meet you at Granger's father's home. She smiled. It shall be interesting to see how your men, and Jaycee's, deal with this kind of protection. From what I've heard, they're the finest-looking men around. Before I forget, Temmra, your mother has contacted me that she will arrive here in the next few days. She is also extremely furious to be cut off from you, but I've informed her that Logan is your mate, and he can protect you well enough. If I hear anything else, I will contact you, Suzanne, as soon as I can. You'd better get going. Your plane is about to land. Goddess Empusa took her hands into hers. Be careful. I will be extremely pissed if someone else harms you.

Suzanne grinned and hugged her, shocking her. Thank you for all you have done, and Temmra thanks you too. You are a very lovely woman, and I can't wait till you find your other half.

Goddess Empusa disappeared and Suzanne woke, stretching on the bed from the plane. She shook her head. “There is no way they would be jealous.” Suzanne got up and stepped into the bathroom, threw cold water into her face, then glanced up to see Dominic leaning against the door frame.

“Jealous of whom?” His eyes flashed red, then back.

She turned and leaned against the counter. “I had another visitor in my sleep. It seems the spell used on us was fae magic. The book that was used was stolen from the queen's personal library.” Suzanne dried her face and tried to step around Dominic, but he wrapped his arms around her and held her.

“And keep going. Who are we going to be jealous of?” Dominic lowered his voice, sending a tremor through her.

“Well, it seems the queen of the fae blames herself, since it was stolen from her home. So she has sent warriors to protect Jaycee and me. They'll meet us at Granger's home.” Suzanne glanced down at the floor and smiled when Dominic's phone went off again.

He reached down and grabbed his phone. “Hello?”

“Did you hear the news? Have you met the warriors assigned to Suzanne yet? I can't believe the queen of fae sent her top ten warriors here. And every one of them is some sort of sex magician,” Remi snapped into the phone. “Like we don't have enough to worry about. Now we have to worry about these warriors around our mate!”

Dominic glared down at her and she smiled, trying not to laugh. “We haven't seen the guards yet. They are supposed to meet us at Granger's home. I'm sure they wouldn't try anything with our mates. After all, they are here to protect them. That is all.”

Suzanne listened as Dominic tried to calm an irritable Remi down; all the while his hold on her tightened. He clicked the phone shut and took her hand, taking her into the main area of the plane.

“Sit.” Dominic pointed, and he took a bottle of water from the bar, while he explained the situation to everyone around them.

Archer, Granger, and Blair turned their heated gaze on her. “I didn't request this. I can't help it if the queen of the fae is sending her best warriors here. You were the ones worried about my protection. Now you have the extra guards you need, so why are you having a fit?” Suzanne tried to frown, but one glance at Lissa and Tonya and she burst out laughing with them.

Tonya and Lissa sat next to her while all five of her mates and the other men grumbled behind them. “I've never seen a warrior fae. From what I've heard, they are really impressive. They only visit Earth once in a while, so it's rare to meet one. I can't wait. We're going to have them around us!” Tonya jumped when Anthony snarled in her ear.

“Why are you getting so excited? You have a mate, and you are to stay away from them, do you hear me?”

Tonya rolled her eyes and glared up at him. “Enough already. Jeez, they're here to protect Suzanne. It's not like we're going to fuck them or something. Unless, you want to have an orgy while they're here!” She giggled and wiggled her eyebrows. “I hear they are very sexual people.”

“Take your seats. We're landing, and there will be no orgies!” Dominic snapped and sat down where Anthony had yanked Tonya back to her seat.

“Orgies. Wait till I get you to our rooms. I'll keep you too busy to think of any orgy!”

Lissa laughed and glanced at her brother, who was frowning at her. “What are you frowning at now? I'm not mated, so if I want to have some fun with the warriors, I see no problem with it.”

“You don't need that sort of reminder. Just stay away from them,” Stephan grumbled and sat next to her.

Suzanne shook her head. “Really, Dominic, I don't know why all of you are having such a hard time with this. I'm mated to the four of you, I have enough men, and I don't want any others.” She leaned over and kissed his lips, but he said nothing as they landed.

The inside of the limo was quiet while they pulled up into Granger's old home. It was close to two in the morning, but the mansion was lit up for their arrival. Suzanne sucked in her breath, watching ten large men with silvery blond hair that reached down to their waists step out of nowhere to surround her limo as it pulled to a stop.

“Wow, they weren't kidding when Tonya said they oozed sex.” Suzanne stared.

The tension in the car increased, and Blair's arms around her tightened. “Not a word to them, Suzanne. Right now my dragon wants to tear them apart, and you don't need to think they're sexy.”

Thomas glared at the warriors as he opened the door, and Dominic stepped out. One of the warriors stepped forward and said something, but Suzanne couldn't hear a word they said.

Dominic nodded and held out his hand. Suzanne placed her hand into his large one. She kept her gaze to the ground as his arm and Blair's surrounded her.

“Suzanne, this is Uryne. He is the commander of this group of warriors assigned to you, and the only one you will talk to in case of an emergency.” Dominic's hold on Ladon was strained at best. Little puffs of smoke swirled around his face and the claws at her hip had her glancing down at the ground, nodding.

Temmra came alert inside her. We have company.

Suzanne gazed over her shoulder to see ten other fae warriors appear behind them. Three large alpha wolf shifters stepped forward with a smaller pregnant woman.

Dominic met the man, who was as tall as him, and shook his hand. “Remi. I thought we were meeting at your place. It's good to see you again, even under these circumstances.”

Remi nodded and reached behind him, bringing forward his very pregnant mate. “We had no choice but to meet with you here. Our home was compromised an hour ago. The fae thought it best we all meet here, and I had to agree. They're going back to bring the others we'll need, but first let me introduce my mates.” He smiled down at the small woman next to him.

“Dominic Hazelfield, this is Jaycee Manz, and Dane and Mark Glassgo.” Jaycee laughed and swatted Remi's hand as he grabbed her ass, squeezing it.

“Behave, Remi. It's a pleasure to meet you, Dominic. Are these your companions?” She nodded behind her, and Suzanne smiled, walking up to Dominic.

“Hi, I'm Suzanne Butterfield. It's a pleasure to finally meet you.” Suzanne held out her hand to Jaycee, who laughed and pulled her into a hug.

“It looks like we're going to be working together for a while. I have a feeling we'll become very good friends.” She glanced behind her, and several other people appeared with the return of the fae warriors. “Good. Marsha, Shelly, and Cecil are here. I think we'd better get inside.” Jaycee frowned up at Remi. “Someone's watching us, and I don't like it.” She rubbed her hand over the swell of her belly.

Suzanne glanced around the compound using Temmra's vision, and she too felt the disturbance outside the gate, but what really shocked her was the ghost behind Remi and Jaycee. Damn, he's a handsome man. Temmra snorted.

Granger stepped up to them and nodded to Remi. “Please come in. Father is waiting inside for you in the parlor.”

* * * *

Dominic nodded to Uryne, who took three warriors and searched the outside compound as they made their way into the mansion. Fae warriors, vampires, and werewolves surrounded the important group.

Archer and Blair stood to the left of Suzanne, Granger to Dominic's right, when they entered the large room. Granger's father stood, with his companion next to him, and met them halfway. “King Dominic, welcome to my home. May I introduce my companion, Angela?”

Dominic nodded to the woman. “It is good to see you again, Castor, and I want to thank you for the use of your home. Let Granger introduce the rest of his companions.”

Granger shook his father's hand. “It's good to see you again, Father.” He nodded to Angela but didn't say a word to her. “Father, this is Suzanne.” Granger pulled Suzanne forward.

Castor pulled Suzanne into a hug. “I can see my son has done well. You are beautiful. Welcome. This is now your home, Suzanne, as with Granger's other companions, since he will one day take my place as clan leader.”

Angela glared at Castor, then turned her attention to Suzanne. “Welcome. It's finally nice to see Granger with someone with a little class. Why, all those sluts he used to bring here were an embarrassment for us all.”

Suzanne smiled, showing a little of her fangs. “I'm sure you would recognize a whore, now, wouldn't you? Thank you, Castor, for the warm welcome, and I can't wait to take a look at my new home.”

Dominic stepped forward, placing his body in front of Suzanne's before Angela could move. Castor pushed Angela back and glared at her. “What the hell do you think you are doing, insulting my son and his companions? Go to our room. I'll deal with you later,” he demanded, as a man moved up to Angela, and glared at Castor.

“Don't even start with me, David, I won't have it.” Castor waved his hand, and two guards escorted them out of the room. Castor turned, and bowed his head. “Please forgive me, Dominic. I didn't know she would still harbor ill feelings towards my son. She didn't have any right to take them out on your female.”

He stared at the man before him, when he felt Suzanne's small hand on his arm. Dominic glanced down at her and she smiled. “Please.” He nodded, and stepped a side.

“Castor, I should have held back, and I apologize for insulting her, but I won't have anyone insult Granger. Maybe after we all get some sleep, we'll feel better tomorrow. I would like to get to know Angela while I'm here. It might help ease the tension between her and Granger.” Suzanne smiled and slipped into Granger's arms. “Why don't you take us to your rooms? I'm sure Jaycee must be tired.”

Granger glanced at Dominic. “Go ahead and show the women to their rooms. I'd like a word with your father and Remi before we retire.” He leaned down and nibbled Suzanne's neck. “I know you're holding something back, and we'll talk about it when I'm done here.”

Suzanne nodded, letting Granger lead her and the other women out of the room. All of them were talking together as eight of the fae warriors followed, protecting them.

Remi stepped up to Castor and shook his hand. “I want to thank you for agreeing to this meeting here. I know it was last minute, but it was important.” He glanced at Dominic. “I was talking with Dane and Mark and we both agree this is the strongest compound around because of its location. If it's okay, I think we should coordinate everything from here. I believe our women would be safest here.” He sighed.

“Jaycee wanted to stay in our home since she is only two months away from delivering our children, but it's too open and too dangerous.”

Dominic had studied the layout of the grounds, and he agreed with Remi. “I believe you're right, but with all of us around, it will be easier for us to protect Jaycee and the babies when the time comes. I have a feeling we're here for a while.” He turned and glanced at Castor.

“Castor, I'm not going to mince words here. Angela is a problem. I don't know what it is, but I have a feeling Suzanne does. I will speak with her soon, but I trust you to keep a close eye on her.” He studied the man in front of him. “Something's not right between the two of you?”

Granger's father held his gaze and took a deep breath. “Lately it's as if our bond is disappearing. I can't put my finger on it, but I haven't trusted her for a while.” He shook his head. “I don't know how this can be if she is my companion. Even with Granger's mother there was a stronger connection than I have with Angela.”

Dominic nodded and placed his hand on his shoulder. “Be careful, Castor. If something isn't right here, she could be dangerous to you too. Granger might not show it, but he loves you and it would hurt him greatly to lose you.”

Castor smiled. “We have been apart for so long, but I never gave up hope he'd come home. I have also blocked Angela from my mind. We haven't shared that in more than ten years. Even our son, David, shies away from me.”

“Maybe for now that's a good thing. I think we should all meet around eleven in the morning. We can talk over a late breakfast. Blair has called his family and they'll be here in the morning.”

Remi and Dane nodded to Castor, as they walked beside him towards Granger's personal apartments. When they got out of Castor's hearing range, Remi glanced at him. “Do you really trust Castor?”

“Before we start our talks, I'll ask for a blood bond with him just to make sure, but yes, I trust him and only him. As far as David and Angela, no. If she was truly Castor's companion, it would be impossible for her to hurt him, because it would hurt her too. I believe Castor recognizes this, but didn't want to believe it until tonight.” Dominic stopped before Remi's set of rooms. “We have a lot of work ahead of us, and I'm afraid it will get worse before it gets better.” He shook both Remi's and Dane's hands.

“It will get better, Dominic, we have to believe,” Dane said before he walked into their room, leaving Remi with him.

“You do know there is a connection between our women, right?” Remi stared at him, and Dominic nodded.

“Yes, and I believe the planning of this war started a long time ago. When I killed the man that had taken Suzanne when she was a child, there was some kind of magic. At first I thought nothing of it, but now…”

Remi frowned. “I too found a trace of magic in a number of Jaycee's attackers. We'll need to talk to Uryne tomorrow about this. It might give us a place to start.”

Dominic turned to leave and glanced over his shoulder. “If what we are thinking is true, then whoever set the plan into motion will die a slow death for the pain they've caused our mates. No woman should have to go through what they both did.” Ladon snarled inside of him, and Remi smiled as fur covered his hands.

“It's good we‘re working together, my friend. I can't wait to find this person, or persons.” Remi stepped into the room and gently closed the door.

Dominic joined Blair and Archer. “It's been a long day.” He glanced at Archer. “I hope you're ready. I need you tonight.”

Archer smiled and grabbed Dominic's hair, pulling his head back and kissing him hard. Dominic's cock hardened and Archer pulled back. “I've been waiting all night, and nothing will stop me from taking you.”

Chapter Fifteen

Suzanne stared out at the grounds through the big window. A silk robe covered her body. Temmra rested now, but earlier it took everything she had in her not to let Temmra loose to kill Angela. She now knew there was no way Angela was Castor's companion. It saddened her that he would be alone after she was gone.

Do not worry about Castor. His real companions are here, Temmra informed her and smiled. You should have let me kill her.

You know Dominic would want to find out more about her before she dies—and there is still time tomorrow. Suzanne turned and smiled as Dominic, Blair, and Archer came into the room.

Granger nodded to them and turned to Suzanne. “Okay, we're all here. What do you know?”

She went over to the large bed and sat down. “Angela's not your father's true companion. It took everything in me to control Temmra. She wants her blood, bad. Also, we have other guests that came with Remi's group. I haven't had time to talk to him, but they follow Remi and Jaycee closely. They look like Remi, in a way. Maybe they are the brothers he lost.”

Dominic and Granger sat down beside her. “Are you sure Angela isn't Castor's companion?” Dominic asked, staring at Granger.

Suzanne nodded. “Temmra knows who your father's real companions are, and they are already here. She also tells me when Angela is exposed to make sure David, your brother, is away from her. Angela has some kind of hold on him that isn't normal to trick Castor like she did. Temmra doesn't know if David is trustworthy, but if that connection was gone, she might be able to tell more.” She glanced up and stared at the two warriors she had seen earlier.

“Um, we have guests.” Suzanne pulled her robe tighter around her and nodded at the two men by the door.

We are sorry to interrupt, but we were led to believe you could see and hear us. My name is Pierre. I am Remi's younger brother, and this is my other brother, Adonis.

Suzanne glanced up at Dominic as he and Granger stood. “The two men I saw earlier are Remi's brothers, Pierre and Adonis.”

“Should we inform Remi about them being here, and about my gift?”

Suzanne laughed and shook her head. “It would seem Castor has more than one companion also.” She glanced at the two warriors, who frowned at each other, then laughed.

We couldn't figure out why Castor seemed important to us, but now that you said something it makes sense…Even though at one time I believed Jaycee was my mate, I've learned Remi is Jaycee's true mate. Pierre frowned. “But it makes no difference now. We can't do anything about it.

Suzanne swayed on the bed as Temmra pushed forward and glanced at each man. They are good men, and they are needed here. I will grant them their lives if they wish it now, but the only people allowed to know they are human again are the people here. They must be kept away from Angela and David for now, till we find out what's going on.

Dominic knelt down in front of her, his hands on her shoulders. “What is it?”

“You'd better get Remi, and his mates. Temmra is willing to use her gift. She said they are needed here, but no one is to know that they are human again except those around us. Angela and David are not to know.” Suzanne grasped Dominic's arm. “I'm afraid after she does this I'm going to sleep like a baby, and I'll need to feed, too. Temmra said it will drain me.”

“Is it going to be dangerous for you?” Dominic frowned.

She shook her head. “No, it just takes a lot of energy from me for her to use her gift.” Suzanne patted his cheek. “Go get Remi.” She glanced up at the two warriors as Dominic helped her up.

“I will explain when your brother and his mates get here. That way I'll only have to do it once, because once you accept this, I won't be able to do much afterwards.”

Adonis nodded and bowed his head as Dominic walked straight through Pierre going to the door. He stopped, and grinned back at her. “I take it I just walked through one of them?”

Suzanne laughed and nodded. “Yep, Pierre. Gentlemen, maybe it would be better if you moved over there.” Suzanne pointed to the couch and chairs set up in the other part of the room as Dominic left.

Granger grinned at her and kissed her cheek. “My father will be totally surprised. Thank you, Suzanne. Now all we need to do is find their female for them.”

“Um, well, I think I know who it is, but it's not going to be easy, Granger.” Suzanne frowned and glanced down at the floor.

“You know who?” Granger placed his finger under her chin and lifted it up. “Suzanne.”

“I have an idea, but I can't say. They have to work it out. Temmra knows these two men will be needed here tomorrow. That's the only reason she's doing this now.”

The bedroom door opened and Dominic entered, followed by Remi and his mates. Jaycee was dressed in a robe similar to hers.

Temmra, I'm worried about Jaycee's condition. Will this be too much of a shock for her, and the babies? Suzanne turned and walked towards the window, staring at nothing.

She should be fine. Just make sure they are aware, before I grant this gift.

“Suzanne, are you ready?” Dominic wrapped his arms around her and turned her to face him as he kissed her forehead.

Suzanne smiled and nodded.

Remi stared at her, then at Dominic. “What was so important that it couldn't wait till morning?”

“Remi, when your group arrived here, you also brought two others with you who aren't from this realm.” He frowned, then glanced down at Jaycee in his arms.

“I take it these two are not dangerous? That I know them, but how would you know?”

Dominic tightened his arms around her. “As with your mate, Suzanne also has a special gift, an animal inside her. Suzanne was given Goddess Empusa's own dragon, who is named Temmra. Well, she was her dragon for a short time. It seems Temmra is mated to our dragons, and she was a princess in her world. While Suzanne has the gift to see things we can't, Temmra has the gift to grant life to those who she sees fit who have passed on.”

Jaycee gasped and glanced up at Remi, tears streaming down her face. “Pierre.” She glanced at Suzanne. “Is Pierre here now?”

Suzanne nodded. “Pierre and Adonis are here behind you, but one of the reasons Temmra is granting this gift now is because they are needed here. They are Castor's companions. Their female is here in this compound as well, but the three of them will have to find her themselves. It's not up to me to do this. Pierre also knows you're not his mate, Jaycee, that Remi was your mate all along.”

Remi traced his finger down Jaycee's cheek. “I knew all along he wasn't Jaycee's mate, but with his death, I just didn't say anything. There was no point.”

Suzanne glanced at Pierre and Adonis. “Do the two of you want your life back, knowing once this happens, it won't happen again? If you die again, you will go into the next realm. Temmra has told me it's very painful, just to let you know.” Suzanne held both of their gazes.

Remi moved in front of her while Dane wrapped his arms around Jaycee. “You mean you can bring them back?”

She grinned and nodded. “It's Temmra's decision. You can't repeat this to anyone, or even ask her. She decides herself who comes back, and who doesn't. Also, no one, even other family members can know they are alive just yet. Just those who are here. They must stay away from Angela and David.”

Remi glanced up at Dominic behind her, and he nodded. Placing both of his hands on her face, Remi leaned in and kissed her lips softly. “You will always be part of our family. I thank you.”

Suzanne glanced at Pierre and Adonis, who smiled and nodded. “It's time.” She glanced up at Dominic, and he kissed her cheek.

Slowly, she walked around the bed into the middle of the room, and faced Pierre first. Suzanne took a deep breath, and released her robe, letting Temmra take over.

Temmra surfaced to her skin, and called Pierre to her. Pierre stepped up to her, and embraced her, warm shots of energy shot through her and him. Suzanne whimpered inside, as Pierre's former body started to slowly appear in the room.

His groans and grunts of pain filled the room until he stumbled and fell to his knees. “Adonis, come quick.” Temmra whispered and grasped onto him. Suzanne could have sworn a semi had trampled her body by the time Adonis fell to the floor, human again.

Temmra pulled back, and curled up inside her, as Suzanne's knees gave, and blackness overtook her.

* * * *

Blair rushed and grabbed their mate before she could hit the floor. He swung her up in his arms and placed her onto the bed. Dominic sat down on the other side of the bed checking her breathing, and he relaxed.

Pierre and Adonis slowly moved over to Dominic with Remi's and Dane's help. “We can't thank your mate enough, Dominic. The pain she went through with us…Did she know the pain would be the same for her?” Adonis stared down at Suzanne as he covered her body with a blanket.

“This was the first time for her, so I don't believe she knew. Temmra knew it would totally drain her bringing both of you, but Suzanne would have done it anyway, knowing she could help. I'm sure Remi's mate would have too if she was given the chance. I don't know how Suzanne has the heart and soul to help others like she does, especially after all she has been through.” He turned and glanced at Jaycee.

“You would understand a little better, Jaycee. You see, Suzanne was thirteen when she was taken, and for two years she was sold as a sex slave, high on heroin, the only way to keep her from fighting.” Dominic smiled. “You have the same strength as she does.”

Jaycee smiled. “Thank you, Dominic. I consider it an honor to be put in the same class as her, but yes, I too have had similar trauma, but mine wasn't nonstop like hers. I don't think I could have been as strong as she is. Your people will love her.” Jaycee turned and hugged Pierre. “I've missed you so much.” She smiled. “You will have your own mates, soon.”

Pierre grinned at her. “You will always hold a special place in my heart, Jaycee, but we'd better leave so they can feed Suzanne. I must admit I feel totally exhausted. I just don't know how she did it.” He shook his head as Dane led him out of the room, while Remi helped Adonis.

He turned his attention back to the bed. “I think we should let her rest for a little while before we try to wake her to feed her.” Dominic leaned down and kissed her lips softly, before he went to the bathroom that adjoined their room.

“Archer, come, I need you.” He glanced over his shoulder at Blair and Granger. “Try not to wake up Suzanne, you two.” He laughed as he ripped his shirt off his body and stared at Archer.

“Let's steam up the bathroom, shall we?” Dominic played, and shook his head. “You know, in all my years I've never felt so young again. Does that make sense?” he asked reaching down and turning on the shower.

Archer stripped out of his clothes and nodded. “It makes perfect sense, Dominic. In a way, we're giving Suzanne part of her life back, and reliving our younger years with her. How could we not? Suzanne is the light that is shining bright. There are no more shadows or lonely nights.” Archer stepped into the shower and pulled him into his embrace. “We have years to make up to her that she lost and we will. In a way, it will be seeing things new, through her eyes.”

Dominic crushed his mouth to his. Archer's kiss was strong and firm, but wild. Archer grabbed a handful of his hair and pulled his head back, all the while his strong warm fingers grabbed onto his cock in a firm grip. “I'm going to enjoy taking your ass, Dominic. How long has it been since you've had a cock stuffed in that ass?”

He grinned, his blood heated, and he knew his eyes matched Archer's red ones. “Centuries. I give you this privilege, Archer, because just as Suzanne is special, so are you. We all know it. Smart, wild, strong, and at peace with yourself, while Granger and Blair and I have always been searching for the peace that you have reached.”

Archer was quick. One minute Dominic was staring into his eyes, the next, he was facing towards the shower wall. He felt the cool gel slip into his ass while Archer pushed one, then two fingers into his ass. “You're so tight. I can't wait to get my cock into this ass. Maybe I'll even call on my dragon, stretching you till I hear you beg.” Archer grunted and slipped his fingers out, replacing it with the large mushroom head of his cock. He rubbed his cock back and forth, pushing his cock through the muscle ring in Dominic's ass.

Dominic held onto the wall and threw his head back. “Feed, Archer, I'll hunt tonight.”

Archer rammed all the way into him as his fangs sank into his neck, and Dominic snarled, his seed pouring out of him onto the shower stall. The warmth of Archer's seed filled him, and he smiled. Yes, it had been a long time, but well worth the wait.

“Thank you, Dominic, you honor me.” He kissed his neck where his fangs had been, and gently pulled out of his ass.

He stood and turned toward Archer. “This wasn't about honor, Archer. You will always hold a special place in my heart, as do all my companions.” Dominic took the soap from the wall, and started to wash Archer's body—every muscle, every inch of skin. “I'm not done with you, Archer.” He wrapped his soapy hand around his cock and washed it. “It's time for me to taste you.”

“No, Dominic, you are king. You shouldn't be on your knees.” Archer tried to push back, but Dominic grabbed onto his ass, and held him still.

“You are my companion, Archer. Don't you understand? I love Suzanne differently, but it's not less. I want to show you, taste you, and watch you come while your cock is down my throat.” The water washed away the soap, and he leaned down, taking Archer's now-hard cock into his mouth.

“God, Dominic!” Archer grunted and grabbed his head. He started to move his hips back and forth into his mouth.

Dominic moved closer to him and took his cock deep into his throat, rolling his balls in his hands. Archer shoved one last time, and let loose his seed. Dominic swallowed every drop. Standing, Dominic reached for Archer, kissing him, letting him taste his own seed on his tongue.

“See how good you taste?” Dominic turned into the water, finishing his shower. “I'll have to hunt before I wake Suzanne.”

Archer turned off the water and stepped out of the shower, grabbing the towel that Dominic handed him. “Take Blair with you. I don't want you out there by yourself.” Archer strolled into the bedroom with him and they stopped.

Uryne sat in the chair. Blair and Granger nodded to him. “Uryne, what can I do for you? As you can see, Suzanne is sleeping,” Dominic asked the fae warrior, as he stood.

Uryne bowed before him. “I offer myself to you, so you don't have to hunt. I know you haven't fed in a while, and will need to feed. We need to keep you in the compound, and if you need to feed from one of us, then we would be honored.”

Dominic studied the warrior before him. “Thank you, Uryne. I'm the one who is honored.” Dominic moved to him and wrapped his hand behind his neck. He swiped his tongue along the vein in his neck and sank his teeth into his skin. The blood of the fae warrior was strong and powerful and flowed into him. His blood wasn't as powerful as the Goddess's, but it was enough so that he didn't have to take as much as he usually did.

Slowly, he released his neck, and closed the wounds. “Thank you, Uryne, Please go rest. I have a feeling tomorrow we will be very busy.”

The fae warrior disappeared from the room, and Dominic turned to see Blair staring at him. “What's wrong now?”

“You could have feed from any of the servants. You know this, right? My father has many that allow us to feed from them.” Granger turned and lay back onto the bed next to Suzanne.

Dominic threw his head back and laughed. “You're jealous!” He shifted, and in an instant he was beside Granger, his hand tightened into his hair. “Granger, you know my companions are the only ones that I will ever touch in a sexual way. As for feeding, it was a great honor to feed from him, and his blood is powerful. Only the Goddess's blood is as strong. I think we are going to need all our strength for the upcoming months.”

“You could have taken his blood from his wrist,” Granger snapped.

“Granger, enough.” Dominic yanked his head back and kissed him hard. He nipped his bottom lip. Granger tried to push him down to the floor, but Dominic wasn't about to let Granger take control. He knew Granger needed a quick hard fuck.

He yanked Granger to the floor into a kneeling position. Archer stepped in between them, and pushed some lube into Granger's ass. “You're mine, Granger. All of you are. I don't share, and I don't want any others.” Dominic growled into his ear, as he slammed his cock into his ass, riding him hard.

“Archer, work his cock now. Let's show this man who loves him.” Archer fell to the floor beside him and grabbed Granger's cock, sucking it.

Blair leaned down and took Granger's mouth in a brutal kiss, never stopping, while Dominic pounded into his ass. “Now, Archer.” Dominic ordered, and his seed spilled into Granger's ass.

Granger moaned at the same time Archer did, sucking his cock clean. Blair stood and grinned.

“That should make you sleep well tonight.” Blair winked at Dominic as Granger stood and stretched.

His gaze landed on Suzanne, and he smiled. It was time to wake their mate so she could feed, then he would send her into the healing sleep for the next few hours.

Dominic crawled onto the bed while Granger and Blair slipped into the shower. Archer lay on the other side of the bed next to Suzanne.

“Wake, Suzanne, you need to feed.” Dominic scraped the side of her neck with his fangs, his cock hard from looking at their beauty. Her eyes fluttered and she tried to stretch, but groaned at the stiffness in her body.

“Easy, Little Red, you're still going to be a little sore, but you need to feed before you go back to sleep.” He caressed her face.

Suzanne grinned and finally opened her eyes. “I take that it worked, and everyone is okay?” Her voice was a whisper.

“Yes, everyone is fine. Pierre and Adonis were amazed at how well you handled the pain.” Dominic watched for any reaction from her when he noticed her flinch. “So you did know it would be painful, but you didn't tell us.” Dominic snapped his teeth together.

“Dominic, I had no choice. There was nothing you could have done to help, and you know it. Plus, with all life there is pain.”

“That doesn't mean I have to like it. This might hurt a little, but I need you on me when we sleep.” Dominic lifted her carefully, but he saw her wince and sigh when she rested onto his chest. “Feed, Suzanne, and we'll all sleep now.”

Her fangs sank into his chest, and he smiled. Suzanne's hand held Archer's and Blair's as he lay down next to Dominic. Granger leaned over, kissing his cheek softly. “I'm sorry, Dominic. I didn't mean to get…hell, I don't know what the hell happened.”

Dominic grinned. “Granger, I believe over the next few months all our tempers are going to be short and explosive, but all of us must remember that as long as we are together, no one can hurt us.” Suzanne closed the holes on his chest and turned her head to stare at Granger.

“You're okay?” She tried to reach for him, but he leaned over Archer and kissed her cheek.

“I'm fine. Don't worry about me. Just rest. We're all going to curl around you tonight, and keep you safe where you belong, in the center of our world.” Granger slid his arm around Archer's waist while Blair laid his arm on Suzanne's back, and his leg on Dominic's.

He glanced around the bed at his companions as they settled. He took a deep breath. He knew the danger was moving closer and closer to them. Dominic's vision turned to that of Ladon who clawed inside of him, ready for the upcoming war.

Rest, my friend. We are surrounded by our hearts, and no one will take them from us.

Suzanne glanced up at him, and a small puff of smoke came out of her nose. “We will face this together, my love, never alone again.” She rested her head back down, and closed his eyes.

Tomorrow he would worry, but right now, he had his world around him, and that was all that mattered. Dominic smiled, listening to Suzanne's little snores as she slept. Yes, she had brought them full circle in their lives. They were all now whole, and light shined bright on all of them.

THE END